The Malicetion of Balas Nor creation of new pool and the marial rules for MORROW gas production.

1

plistion, Transcript, ELLES, ETC.

GOVERNOR DAVID F. CARGO CHAIRMAN

State of New Mexico Gil Conservation Commission



STATE GEOLOGIST A. L. PORTER, JR. SECRETARY - DIRECTOR

LAND COMMISSIONER Guyton B. Hays Member

> P. O. BOX 2088 SANTA FE

Pebruary 13, 1967

2749 £ Re: Case No. 2750 Order No. R-2440-A £ R-2441-A Applicant:

Mr. Terrell Couch Marathen Oil Company Post Office Box 3128 Houston, Texas

RALPH LONE

Dear Sir:

Enclosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced Commission order recently entered in the subject case.

Very truly yours,

, Gut

A. L. PORTER, Jr. Secretary-Director

ALP/ir

Carbon copy of drder also sent to:

Hobbs OCC X

Artesia OCC 🗶

Aztec OCC____

Other_____Jason Kellahin, J. B. Jordan, Ivan Geddie, George Ford,

Fred Goodman, W. C. Sturdivant and Robert Enfield

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441-A

APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR MORROW GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a. . on February 8, 1967, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter.

NOW, on this 13th day of February, 1967, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject m tter thereof.

(2) That by Order No. R-2441, dated February 28, 1963, Special Rules and Regulations were promulgated for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year from the date of first pipeline connection.

(3) That pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, this case was reopened to allow the operators in the subject pool to appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units.

(4) That the evidence establishes that one well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool can efficiently and economically drain and develop 640 acres.

-2-CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441-A

(5) That the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2441 have afforded and will afford to the owner of each property in the pool the opportunity to produce his just and equitable share of the gas in the pool.

(6) That in order to prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, to avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, to prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling of too few wells, and to otherwise prevent waste and protect correlative rights, the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2441 should be continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERLD:

(1) That the Special Rules and Regulations governing the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, promulgated by Order No. R-2441, are hereby continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO CONSERVATION COMMISSION HAYS, Member

A. L. PORTER, Jr., Member & Secretary

SEAL

esr/

PHONE NU 2-5281 Residence MU 2-1736 0

9

CURTIS R. INMAN BOX 737 MIDLAND. TEXAS 79701

February 3, 1967

Marathon Oil Company P. O. Box 3128 Houston, Texas 77001

Attention: Mr. J. O. Terrell Couch Division Attorney

FEB 6 1967

LEGAL DEP'T.

NMOCC Case Nos. 2749 & 2750 (Reopened) - Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool and Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico - (Feb. 8, 1967 Hearings for Permanent Order on Spacing Units)

Gentlemen:

I will be unable to be present nor will I have a representative present at the February 7, meeting or at the hearings called by the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission February 8, 1967, in Santa Fe, New Mexico in Case Nos. 2749 & 2750. I am in agreement that 640-acre spacing units should be made permanent in both cases and this letter is your authority to so advise the Commission that that is my position.

My daughter, Miss Sally Inman, who has recently married and whose name is now Mrs. Sally Inman Kelly, concurs with the above views and hereby authorizes you to take the same position with the Commission in regard to the spacing units.

Yours very truly,

Curtis R. Summan

CURTIS R. INMAN

CRI:ef



THE COMPANY WILL APPRECIATE SUGGESTIONS FROM ITS PATRONS CONCERNING ITS SERVICE

.





WESTERN UNION CLASS OF SERVICE SYMBOLS DL=Day Letter This is a fast message unless its defetted char-NL=Night Letter acter is indicated by the ГELEGRAM 1201 (4-00) LT=International eret ermbol. P. MARSHALL, PASSIDENT mestic telegrams is LOCAL TIME at point of origin. Time of receipt is LOCAL TIME The filing time shown in the date lin **]4]** LA215 BA289 B MDA163 PB=FAX MTDLAND TEX 6 411P CST= 1967 FEB 6 PM 6 38 A L PORTER JR, NM OTL CONSERVATION COMM STATE LAND OFFICE BLDG SANTAFE NMEX= TTH REFERENCE TO CASE 2749 REOPENED AT EXAMINER HEARING EBRUARY 8, 1967, TEXACO INC. RECEMBENDS ANLES MADLISHED FOR THDTANBASIN UPPER PENN GAS TOOL, BY COUNTY, NEW NEXTCO, BY ORDER R2440 BE NADE PERMANENT= FIT FEB 7 ATTS 1 J # WARKLEY DIVISION WANAGER= #2749 8 1967 R2440 THE COMPANY WILL APPRECIATE SUGGESTIONS FROM ITS PATRONS CONCERNING ITS SERVICE ESTERN UN CLASS OF SERVICE DL = Day Letter This is a fast m nicus its deferred char-NL=Night Lette er is indican d by the LEGRAM 1201 (4-60) LT=Laternatio lodave symbol. The filing sig ALTIME at point of origin. Tin sipt is LOCAL TIME at LA036 DA084 ූ DTNA005 PD=TN DALLAS TEX 7 919A CST= 1967 FEB 71 AM 9 34 STATE OF NEW MEXICO= OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION=BOX 2088=SANTE FE, NMEX= ATTN: WR A L PORTER, JR.= REFERENCE TO NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CASES NO 2749 AND 2750 (REOPENED), INDIAN BASIN UPPER PENN GAS POOL AND INDIAN BASIN MORROW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO, TEXAS PACIFIC OIL COMPANY, AS A WORKING INTEREST OWNER SUPPORTS MARATHON OTL COMPANY AND RESPECTFULLY URGES THE PERMANENT, ADOPTION 640-ACRE SPACING UNITS FOR EACH FIELD.= CC: MARATHON OIL COMPANY= THE COMPANY WILL APPRECIATE SUGGESTIONS FROM ITS PATRONS CONCERNING ITS SERVICE





BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE No. 2749 Order No. R-2440-A

APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR UPPER PENNSYLVANIAN GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on February 8, 1967, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter.

NOW, on this 13th day of February, 1967, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That by Order No. R-2440, dated February 28, 1963, Special Rules and Regulations were promulgated for the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year from the date of first pipeline connection.

(3) That pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, this case was reopened to allow the operators in the subject pool to appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units.

(4) That the evidence establishes that one well in the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool can efficiently and economically drain and develop 640 acres. -2-CASE No. 2749 Order No. R-2440-A

(5) That the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2440 have afforded and will afford to the owner of each property in the pool the opportunity to produce his just and equitable share of the gas in the pool.

(6) That in order to prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, to avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, to prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling of too few wells, and to otherwise prevent waste and protect correlative rights, the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2440 should be continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the Special Rules and Regulations governing the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, promulgated by Order No. R-2440, are hereby continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO OHL CONSERVATION COMMISSION DAVID F. CARGO, Chain GUYTON B. HAYS, Member L. PORTER, Jr., Member & Secretary

SEAL

esr/

COPY, CONVENTIONS	BEFORE THE NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico February 8, 1967	
DAILY .	EXAMINER HEARING	
MONY, DA	IN THE MATTER OF:	}
I II G SELVICE. State ments. expert testim	Case 2750 reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, which order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico) Case 2750) 2749
ICATRICY-MOIOF FORDITING SOLVICO, INC. 	Case 2749 reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, which order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico	
dearniey-meier sectatizing in depositions.	BEFORE: DANIEL S. NUTTER, Examiner	
	Transcript of Hearing	×

MR. NUTTER: We will call Case 2750. MR. HATCH: Case 2750, reopened. In the matter of Case 2750 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, which order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after the first pipe line connection in the pool.

MR. COUCH: Terrell Couch, appearing for Marathon Oil Company. Mr. Examiner, does the Commission's files contain a letter from Atwood and Malone, signed by Ross Malone entering their appearance? And in association with Mr. Malone, we are entering our appearance in the case here.

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir, we do have that letter.

MR. COUCH: I would like to request that Case 2749 be consolidated with Case 2750 for the purpose of hearing.

MR. NUTTER: At this time, we will call Case 2749.

MR. HATCH: Case 2740 reopened. In the matter of Case 2749 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, wilch Order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool.

MR. NUTTER: For the purpose of testimony, Case No. 2749 and Case No. 2750 will be consolidated. We would

PECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEV.RINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 120 Simms BLDG, e P.O. BOX - 092 e FHONE 243-6691 e ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST e MANE 356-1294 e ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

like to call for appearances in these cases at this time. MR. KELLAHIN: If the Examiner please, Jason Kellahin, appearing on behalf of Standard Oil Company of Texas. We don't know right at the moment whether we will offer any testimony or not. We may want to put on one witness.

MR. JORDAN: J. B. Jordan, Union Oil Company of California. I wish to make a statement that Union supports Marathon's application for 640 acre spacing.

> MR. NUTTER: Where are you located? MR. JORDAN: At Roswell. MR. NUTTER: Union in Roswell? MR. JORDAN: Right.

MR. GEDDIE: Ivin Geddie, I-v-i-n G-e-d-d-i-e, representing Kerr-McGee Corporation, Oklahoma City.

MR. FORD: George H. Ford, Fort Worth, Texas, I'll have a closing statement, appearing for Pan American Petroleum Corporation.

MR. GOODMAN: Fred G. Goodman, Midland, representing Ralph Lowe Estates and Lowe Drilling Company. We highly recommend and concur with Marathon's request for the permanent 640-acre spacing.

MR. STURDIVANT: W. C. Sturdivant, Jr., Dallas, Texas, Sun Oil Company.

MR. NUTTER: Is that S-t-u-r-d-i-v-a-n-t?

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPIJSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMIINTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONV INTION 1120 Simms Eldg. • P.O. Box 1092 • Phone 243-6691 • Albuquerque, new mexico 87101 1400 First National Bank East • Phone 255-129... • Albuquerque, new mexico 57108

dearnley-meiel

MR. STURDIVANT: Right. We anticipate making a statement at the conclusion.

MR. NUTTER: Mr. Kellahin's appearance was for Standard Oil Company, was it not? I believe that's all Mr. Couch, would you proceed?

MR. COUCH: Mr. Nutter, Marathon Oil Company is the operator of twenty wells on a producing status and one temporarily abandoned in the Upper Penn Indian Basin Gas Pool and is also the operator of several wells in the Morrow Gas Pool. It would be our recommendation that the existing spacing rules for each of these pools be made permanent, including 540-acre spacing units. We will have one witness, Mr. Robert Scott, whom I would like to have sworn at this time.

(Witness sworn)

ROBERT SCOTT, called as a witness on behalf of the Applicant, having first been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Q Mr. Scott, will you please state your name and by whom you are employed and in what capacity?

A My name is Robert P. Scott, and I'm employed by Marathon Oil Company as staff engineer in our Houston Division Office. I have been employed by Marathon some fifteen years.

SPECIALIZING IN. DI:POSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT 1 ESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1120 SIMMS BLOC. • P.O. BOX 1692 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnley-meier

Q Mr. Scott, have you previously testified before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission or its examiners and are your qualifications a matter of record?

5

PAGE

A Yes, they are.

MR. COUCH: Are the qualifications of the witness acceptable?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir.

Q (By Mr. Couch) Mr. Scott, will you please state briefly the history of each of these fields, their time of discovery and general location?

A The Indian Basin Upper Penn and Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pools were discovered by drilling of the wells which now operates as Marathon Indian Basin Gas Comp. Well No. 1 in Section 23, Township 21, South Range 23 East. This well, at the time of its drilling, was operated by Ralph Lowe interest as the Indian Basin Well No. 1. The field area generally is approximately twenty miles west, northwest of Carlsbad, and twenty miles southwest of Artesia. Both of these pools are of Pennsylvanian age.

Q At the original spacing hearing held for each of these pools in February of 1963, how were the vertical limits of the pools defined at that time?

A At that time, a log of the discovery well was entered and the vertical limits were described by the

ING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TUSTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION BLDG ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 242-64691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, 4EW MEXICO 87101 NAT ONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 254-1294.● ALBUQUERQUE, 4EW MEXICO 87108

SPECIALIZING

I SIMMS

1120

dearnley-meiei

representatives for Ralph Lowe as being from about 7453 feet there for the Upper Penn, 7453 to 8054; for the Morrow as described from about 8949 -- 8945 to 9442 feet.

PAGE 6

Q Mr. Scott, I will ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit No. 1 in these two cases and tell us what type log that is on the left side of that Exhibit?

A The top log on the left hand side of the Exhibit 1 is the log of the same well which was, at the previous hearing, referred to as the Ralph Lowe Indian Basin Well No. 1.

Q All right, sir, now I notice on that log there is an interval colored in purple in the upper 7400 feet range and a portion colored in orange on the left side of the log down in the 9,000 foot range?

A Yes, sir, those represent the perforated intervals for the two completions in that well, the purple being the Upper Penn, the orange being the Morrow perforations.

Q All right, ncw, generally describe for us Exhibit 1, what it portrays, please.

A Well, sir, our Exhibit 1, which I will refer to as an ownership map, shows on it five separate unitized areas. These are outlined in green. These are North Indian Basin units.

Q This is at the north end of the map up there?

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6(3) • ALBUQUERQLE, NI;W MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1 294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnlev-meie

CONVENTION!

A Yes, sir.

Q The north central part of the map?

A North central part of the map.

Q All right.

A Then toward the right-hand side of the map to the East, is the Indian Hills Unit; directly below is the Walt Canyon Unit; then over on the bottom of the map of the west top portion is the Bogle Flats Unit. Above and toward the top and on just to the left of the North Indian Basin is the west Indian Basin unit.

Q All right, now, I notice there are a lot of red colored areas there on this map, or red boundary areas; will you say what those represent?

A Yes, sir, those red border sections represent -there are thirty-five of those red border sections, thirtyfour of those are sections which have been communitized for the purpose of development under the temporary 640-acre spacing rules. There is one of these red border sections, where the lease name, or the section name has the term "comp" in it. This is the Bogle Flats Unit, Gas Comp in Section 8 of Township 22 South Range 23 East.

Q Excuse me, sir, isn't that in Section 5, but it is Well Number 8?

That's right, Section 5, Well Number 8.

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

dearnley-meiel

120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.C. 150X 1092 • PHONE 243-6591 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.C. 150X 1092 • PHONE 243-6591 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATIONAL 13ANK EAST • PHONE 256-1274 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MI XICO 97108

Α

page 7

Q As a matter of legal interpretation, if I can interpose here, this Section was created as a drilling unit by virtue of the provisions of the Bogle Flats Unit agreement, is that your understanding?

PAGE 8

A That's right, that's my understanding.

Q It was not separately communitized by a separate communitization unit, but we show it in red because of the name of the well being "Gas Comp", which indicates communitization?

A ïes, sir.

Q As a matter of fact, there are three other sections within the Bogle Flats Unit that are in substantially the same status, is that right?

- A Yes, sir.
- Q It would be Sections 9, 16 and 17?
- A That is my understanding.
- Q All right, sir.

A I would point out the legend at the bottom of the page indicates the green, the usage of green border on the red border. Also, in the legend there, you will see that the Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool well is shown by having the purple circle over the well spot. The Indian Basin-Morrow completions are, which are together with the Upper Penn, indicated by having the well spots colored in the orange.

SPECIALIZING IN: DIPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENT I, EXPERT TESTIM JNY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 SIMMS BLOG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 240:6681 • ALI: UAUERQUE, NEW AEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • AL SUQUERQUE, NEY MEXICO 87 08

dearnley-meiel

When using the colors, the orange refers to the Morrow.

Q All right, now, by each of those well spots, you have a date and then a "TD", what is that date on each of the wells, please sir?

page 9

A Yes, sir, the dates are the date of completion, the depths are the total depths of the wells.

Q All right, now, I will ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit 2; all right, will you state briefly what is depicted by the colors on this map, Mr. Scott?

A Exhibit 2 which I will refer to as the Pool Limit map, the colors here, the purple boundary represents the present horizontal limit of the Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool. The orange border area indicates the horizontal limit of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

MR. NUTTER: As designated?

THE WITNESS: As designated by the Commission.

Q (By Mr. Couch) This is the same base map as

Exhibit 1?

A Same base map, same log on the left.

Q So the blue line information on here is the same as Exhibit 1?

A That's right.

0 I notice several little orange semi-circles around

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1:0 SIMMS BLDG, ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243:5691 ● ≠ LBUQUERQUE, NE# MEXICO 37101 4:0 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● KLBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37108 quite a few wells outside the perimeter of the Morrow Gas

10

A This orange semi-circle has been used -- now this is within the Upper Penn Pool Limits, and it does include two wells inside the Morrow Pool Limit. This orange semi-circle has been used to indicate a well that was drilled to the Morrow but found dry. There are some fourteen of those dry Morrow tests shown within the Upper Penn Pool Limits.

Q What is the total acreage as computed, of the fifty-four sections within the present limits?

Pool, Indian Basin Gas Pool.

A The Indian Basin Upper Penn contain fifty-four sections within the designated pool limits and contain some 34,677,78 acres, approximately.

Q All right, and what is the acreage in Continental Indian Basin-Morrow Pool Limit?

A The Morrow Pool Limit includes some 7,035,26 acres, approximately. The well spot colors here are the same as they were on the first map, on Exhibit 1.

Q All right, now, these dry holes in the Morrow substantially surround, or in the Upper Penn it shows some dry hole symbols around that perimeter. Do you know ---

A Around the orange bordered area being the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool Limits --

Q You said around the orange, you mean around the

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLDG, ● P.C. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW AEXICO 8710 1400 FIRST NATIONAL IJANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87103

dearnlev-meie

purple?

A Around the purple bordered area, being in the first row of the section around that purple border, there have been some fifteen dry holes drilled. These dry holes do substantially surround the present horizontal pool limits and they do at this time reasonably well define the pool limits.

Q Are the pool limits of the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool constructurally controlled?

A There is some constructural relief here, they have lithologic changes which control a good portion, substantial portion of the pool limits.

Q This would include the gas-water contact in part of the area around there?

A Gas-water contact in part of the area and lithologic change over other parts of the area.

Q You are not testifying about the entire limits of this pool are you?

A No, the entire limits are not either controlled by water or by lithology. It is a combination of the two.

Q As a matter of fact, they are only presently drilling wells outside the pool limits, is that right?

A Yes, sir, Marathon drills in Section 17, Township 21 South Range 24 East, this well we are calling the Indian Hill Unit Gas Comp-A Well No. 6.

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COFY, CONVENTION

dearn'ev-meiei

1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. DOX 1072 • PHONE 243-669) • ALBUQUEROUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIKST NATION/L BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

page 12

Q Would you expect that some additional drilling might occur around the present pool limits?

A It's possible some may occur around the pool limits. Q What is your feeling about whether the reservoir

limits are reasonably defined at this time?

A Substantially defined, that in addition to one well being drilled, there may be others.

Q All right, now, I ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon's Exhibit No. 3. How would you identify that Exhibit, Mr. Scott?

A This is a data sheet, a development data sheet for the Indian Basin Pool Area.

Q Does it show the state of development at the time of discovery and the spacing hearing in February, '63?

A Yes, sir, there are two groups of data here, one being the development prior to February 6th, 1963, which was the date of the previous spacing hearing, the other on the right-hand side being the present, February 8th, 1967.

Q Approximately four years between those two dates?

A Yes, sir.

Q All right, let's just briefly run through those tabulations of the development. Shown on the first line, from the left to the right, across the page, is "wells penetrating within the map limits".

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HÉARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION. 120 Simis BLDG. – P.O. BOX 1092 – PHONE 243-669: – ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX:CO 87101 1400 FIR.'T NATIONAL BANK EAST – PHONE 256-1294 – ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX.CO 87108 A The first line does represent the well penetrating within the limits of this map.

PAGE 13

Q You are pointing at Exhibit No. --

A Exhibit No. 2, this being the same map we used in the other. It shows that on February 6th, 1963, there had been six wells within the map limits that penetrated the Upper Penn, five of these had penetrated the Morrow. Now, some four years later there have been within these map limits some seventy-eight wells drilled penetrating the Upper Penn, thirty-four of which have been carried to the Morrow.

Q Those figures are accumulated around this and they include the six and five?

A Yes, they do include --

Q Is the same thing true of the other figures you are going to give?

A Yes.

Q All right, looking across to the second column, from left to right --

A The second column shows wells penetrating within the present Upper Penn Pool Limits. This is the purple bordered area on Exhibit 2. At the time of the previous spacing hearing on February 6th, 1963, there had been three wells within this purple border that penetrated the Upper Penn, and there had been three wells which penetrated the Morrow. Now, some four

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DA.LY COFY, CONVENTION 1120 Simms BLCIG, e P.O. BOX 1092 e PHONE 243-6691 e ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST e PHONE 256-1294 e ALBUQUERQ JE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnlev-meie

years later within this purple border, there have been fiftyfive penetrate the Upper Penn; twenty-two of which penetrated the Morrow.

Going on now to the next line across, this shows wells that were completed within the Upper Penn Pool Limits. On February 6th, '63, there were three wells that had been completed in the Upper Penn, two had been completed in the Morrow. Now, four years later, there have been fifty-three wells completed in the Upper Penn and eight completed in the Morrow.

Now, the last line across there at the bottom, is wells producing within the Upper Penn Pool Limit. At the time of February 6th, '63, there was no pipeline connection to the area, so there were no wells producing. Now, there are fifty-three Upper Penn wells producing and seven Morrow.

Q All right, now, directing your attention specifically toward the Upper Penn Pool and looking at what has been marked as Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit No. 4, will you please discuss that Exhibit, identify it, and discuss it for us?

A Marathon's Exhibit 4 is a data sheet on the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool, just the Upper Penn. This data sheet shows the number of presently producing wells as fifty-three; it shows the acreage within the present pool limits that I started a minute ago. Below that then, is some production data.

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

MEXICO 87101 # MEX CO 87108

NEW A

ALBUQUERQU

1294

PHONE 245-PHONE 256-

1092 EAST

BLDG • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK

> IRNS IRST

120

SPECIALIZING IN:

dearnlev-meie

This is cumulative gas produced to January 1st, 1967. <u>Thi</u>g shows a volume of some 38,912,000,000 cubic feet. The next line shows cumulative condensate production to January 1st, 1967, to be some 310,500 barrels. The cumulative water production shown, that is to January 1st, '67, was 142,000 barrels.

Q Mr. Scott, the source of that information, I see the figures appear to be rounded off, that's correct, isn't it?

Yes, these are slightly rounded numbers. A

Q Where did you obtain those?

Α Those numbers were taken from the engineering committee's statistical report, with December's production, being gotten from other productions, so they were rounded --

Q All right, going on with Exhibit 4, the next group of data.

Α I would point out one thing here. The condensate production figure does not include any planned product.

MR. NUTTER: Field condensate only?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. The next group of data is core and log data. We have there two porosities. The data for the first one, is porosity from cores, these are cores that we had available to us on seven wells. Here we contended that the porosity below 2% didn't represent pay. The average

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, NEW MEXICO 87101 LBUQUERQUE, 1 LBUQUERQUE, 243-6691 256-1294 PHONE 0 260 1 DEPOSI LIONS, P.O. BOX SPECIALIZING IN: BLDG. SIMMS FIRST 120

NOH

EAST

LIONAL

AGE 16

porosity from the cores on the seven wells waited for the final sample information, which was 4.32%.

Now, the second figure for porosity, the porosity value that has been obtained from logs, all the logs in the field that we had available to us, which is all the logs. This figure is 4.50% porosity. The next line represents the permeability, the permeability from cores. This is the same seven wells for which we calculated a porosity from the cores. The permeability weighted average 46.3 millidarces. The range of permeability for these same pays was 3,150 millidarces, down to 0.1 millidarcies.

Q And again you only consider the permeability where you had porosity?

A This is for the same pay that had 2% or better porosity. The last line there under, is connate water saturation, and as calculated from the logs, showed approximately 25%.

Q All right, sir, going on to fluid data?

A Fluid data presented here for the Upper Penn is this: gas specific gravity, 0.65, compressibility z factor 0.84 condensate gravity, 59 A P I at 600F, approximate condensate yield is 8 barrels per HMCF.

Q All right, now, then, the reservoir data that appears in the last group?

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG. P.O. F.OX 1092 PHONE 243-6691 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST P PHONE 256-1294 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW A.EXICO 87108 A Under reservoir data, the first line represents my estimate of the original reservoir pressure data of a minus 3640. There is an approximate figure of 2917 PSIG. There were pressures higher than this measured. I can think of two immediately, one, 2940 and there was one recorded as high as 2952, that I can recall. This 2917 PSIG approximate original reservoir pressure is a minimum in my estimates.

PAGE 17

Q All right, now, your reservoir temperature?

A Reservoir temperature, 146° F.

Q You show the gas-water contact. Is that intended to be exact or specific?

A No, sir, from the drilling and production data that was available to us, we have estimated gas-water contact as a -3770.

Q All right, please look now at what is marked Marathon's Exhibit 5. Again, Mr. Scott, you used the same base map as Exhibits 1 and 2?

A Yes, sir, same base map.

Q You've got a different color scheme here?

A Completely different color scheme.

Q Will you please identify and describe Exhibit 5 for us.

A On Exhibit 5 we have presented all of the bottomhole pressure data that was available to Marathon through

SPECIALIZING IN: DEFOSITICNS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY. DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 Simms BLDG. • P.C. BCX 1092 • PHONE 243:6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANG EAST • PHONE 256:1234 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX CO 87108

dearnley-meier

January of '67. These bottom-hole pressure measurements are printed on this map in three different colors. You will notice on the legend at the bottom of the page, the orange color is used to indicate the pressure that was taken in the period prior to March 1, '66.

Q Now, why did you cut it off and use one color up to that date, Mr. Scott?

A We considered that prior to March 1st, '66 there had not been a very substantial amount of production from the field at that time.

Q A gas plant handled the main volume of the field and it went on stream in February, '66, didn't it, or late January?

A Yes, Southern Union had been taking some gas since August of '65, but this was a fairly small volume in relation to the total taken from the field prior to that time. The Indian Basin Plant went on, January 26th, 1966. There were start-up difficulties and it was approximately March 1st before we had a really substantial, substantially settled production.

Q All right, then, the next coloring of pressure data there is in red and that covers what period?

A The red bottom-hole pressure points were taken in the period from March 1st, 1966, to August 1st, 1966.

Q And then you have some in green?

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STAFEMERTS, EXPERT TESTIMORY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLDC. • P.O. BUX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • / _BU- UERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ..LBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearniev-meie

Yes, sir, the green figures for bottom-hole A pressures were taken during August of 1966.

Mr. Scott, in relation, then, to the pressures for Q which data is shown on Marathon's Exhibit 5, were some of these pressures just taken from C-122's, some of these pressures, and this is disregarding the time periods here.

PAGE

19

Some of these pressures were taken from U.S.G.S. Α Reports.

That is reports to the U.S.G.S.? Q

To the U.S.G.S. Some were taken from 122's where A a bomb was run in where P Sub C was reported.

It appeared that way from the C-122? Q

Yes, sir. A

Q Now, some other pressures, you got directly from another rate?

Yes, sir, we had actually bottom-hole pressure А measurements and we used here all bottom-hole pressures where we knew there was established twenty-four hour shut-in.

And you didn't use other pressure data, such as Q drillstem pressure or things of this nature?

No, sir, drillstem test pressures do not appear A here at all.

Q Why did you select to use the pressures you have shown on this map and not try to include drillstem tests,

Garnley-melei DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, MAILY COPY, CONVENTION

W MEXICO 87101 W MEXICO 87108 SIMMS FIRST 120

SPECIALIZING IN

¥ ≡ N N N 243-256-PHON 0, 80.0 BANK NAT

20

bottom-hole pressures and other sorts of information?

We really thought that these measurements represented a more accurate picture of the pressure in the reservoir.

All right now, the green figures then, represent Q pressures taken during the month of August 1966?

That's right. Α

Α

Will you please tell us about those pressures and Q the procedures, or how they were taken?

Where there is some there in green? The New Mexico Α Oil and Gas Engineering Committee was requested by the operators to run a field-wide bottom-hole pressure survey during the month of August. There are thirty-nine green pressures shown on the map that were taken in August. Of these, thirty-eight came from the Engineering Committee's survey. There was one of those green pressures that was available from C-122 data.

All right, sir, now in the report of this survey Q there is one pressure included that you show in red on this map, isn't that right?

Yes, sir, there was one pressure reported by the А Engineering Committee in their summary report of the pressure survey that was taken in June. It is shown in red color to put it in the right time period.

learnlev-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERIT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS NEW MEXICC 87101 NEW MEXICC 87108 ALBUQUERGUE,
ALBUQUERDUE, 243-6691 1092 • BLDC. • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK SIMMS FIRST 120

PHONI

EAST

All right, which well is that on, please? Q That's the Union Oil Company's Union Federal 28 in A Section 28, Township 21, Range 23.

All right now, have you computed just the arithmatic Q average pressure contained during this survey?

21

Yes, sir, disregarding the two pressures that were Α included in that survey that were substantially lower than the rest, and averaging the remaining thirty-seven pressures, the average pressure, the arithmatic average pressure was 2890 pounds per square inch.

MR. NUTTER: Which two were taken?

THE WITNESS: This was 2347 which is on the Infield, by the Infield Federal Well of Section 18, of Township 21, 23. There was 2648 from the Ralph Lowe Indian Basin C Well No. 3 in Section 25, Township 21, Range 23.

MR. NUTTER: Let's do that again.

THE WITNESS: Section 25, Township 21, Range 23.

MR. NUTTER: That's 2648?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. NUTTER: How about that 1659?

THE WITNESS: That was from C-122 data, that was not included in the Engineering Committee Reports so this was not the average I was speaking of.

(By Hr. Couch) There are three green figures shown Q

dearnlev-meie CONVENTION

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DALY COPY, E7101 MEXICO NEW ALBUQUI 1042 EAST 9. BOX BANK ONAL SPECIALIZING IN: 0 LO NA j IRS

207

here that were not included in the average, is that right? A Yes, two that were substantially lower than the rest in the Committee's report and then this one, that was reported from C-122.

PAGE 22

Q 1659 of the J. C. Williamson Standard Gas Comp?

- A Yes, 1659.
- Q 1659?

A Yes.

MR. COUCH: I notice here on my map, we corrected nearly all of those, I think, but if any of you all have 1655, it should be 1659.

Q All right now, you have also, on this map, some black arrows, seven of them as I count. Will you tell what those indicate?

A Those black arrows point to wells which we have colored with different colors for each well, and these wells are shown on our next Exhibit, Exhibit 6.

Mr. Scott, while we are passing out this Exhibit, why did you select those seven wells, to call your attention, why are they important?

A These wells, these seven wells are the only wells for which we had bottom-hole pressure run, both during the period of substantial production, March to August 1st, and during the survey period in August of 1966. These are only

CONTRACTORY, CONVENTIONS CONTENTIONS

FPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, MÉARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 120 s mms BLDG. → P.O. BOX 1091 → PHONE 243-6691 → ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 871 31 400 FISST NATIONAL BANK EAS1 → PHONE 258-1284 → ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 871 38
seven wells.

where you had pressure in both the red and the green period?

A That's right, in both the red and the green period. Q All right now, will you then turn to Exhibit 6 and tell us what that shows with respect to these seven wells?

A Exhibit 6 has on it, for each of the seven wells, every bottom hole pressure point that we had available for each of those wells.

Q You are again speaking from the source that you earlier described in more detail?

A Yes, same source, each of these pressures are listed on this map also in its proper color.

Q All right, sir, there are some colored bars down here at the bottom of Exhibit 6 in orange, red and green, what do those represent?

A Those colored bars relate back to the same time periods that we pointed out before on Exhibit 5, the orange representing the time period up to March 1st, '66, the red indicating the time period from March 1st to August 1st, and the green indicating August, 1966.

Q All right, that is before, during and after substantial production?

A Before, during and after.

dearnley-meier

SPECIAI.IZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HI∃ARINGS, 3TATEMEHTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLDG, ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243:6691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICC 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 2:6-1294 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICC 87108

The color on the bars there, or on the lines Q connecting the pressure points on Exhibit 6, coincide with the colors of the well spots of those wells shown on Exhibit 5?

PAGE 24

Yes, they do, and each well is listed in the legend Α on the lower left-hand side of Exhibit 6 with the well name and location next to it.

All right now, Mr. Scott, you testified earlier to Q your data sheet showing a conservative, approximate bottomhole pressure of 2917 P.S.I.G., is that right?

That's right. Α

And you mentioned some other wells that had higher 0 pressures, is that right?

That's right. Α

As far as the original reservoir pressures are Q concerned?

The initial pressures may be applied to the well. Α All right now, Mr. Scott, will you take a pencil, Q and others that have a copy of this Exhibit, if you will put over here on the left top side of the Exhibit 6, the figure 2940, about where that would fall, and this is a rather wide scale, isn't it, Mr. Scott?

Yes, this is, as you notice there is a hundred pounds Δ between the two lines in the center there.

CONVENTIONS TESTIMONY, DAILY CUPY, NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 BUQUERQUE, HEARINGS, STATEMEN''S, EXPERT 243-6691 • 256-1294 • BNOPH • BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 DEPOSITIONS, SPECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST 120

ALBUQUERQUE

dearnley-meiel

Q 2940 might even be a little bit over the top of that scale?

PAGE 25

No, 2940 will be approximately a half inch below.
Q All right, I have got mine marked. Now, let's
put 2917 about where it would be.

A 2917 will fall above any of the points on that exhibit, it would be somewhat over, approximately an inch or so above the bottom of 2931.

Q All right, now referring to that 2970, did you lean pretty heaving on the data of the Marathon well?

A Yes, I did. In arriving at the estimated original reservoir pressure this was the data for which I had the best field. I knew more about how the data was taken, so I estimated the weight of Marathon's data a little more so than I would have such data as C-122 furnished from other operators.

Q You judged the factor on the conservative side?

A Yes, sir, I did.

Q All right. I notice three top colors there, the blue, tan and purple showing the pressure and connected pressure points of the wells. Each of those three have higher pressures on the first pressure shown on them than the pressures of the other colors in, along about that same period of time, during the red period. Do you have the pressures on those three wells starting from the blue one?

dearnley-meier

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEAR'N 35, STATE#ENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 120 Simms BLDG. P.O. BOX 1092 & PHONE 743-6691 • ALEUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALEUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

AGE 26

A Yes, the blue one, the first pressure there, is 2907. This is during the red period of time.

Q All right, I'll put that on my map, and any of the rest can follow.

A The brown one is 2887.

Q The purple one?

learnlev-mei

CONVENTIONS

NEW MEXICO 87131 NEW MEXICO 87108

ALBUQUERQUE,
ALBUQUERQUE

243 6691 256.1294

NOHd

,57

BLDG, . P.O. ROX NATIONAL BANK E

FIRST

120

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,

SPECIALIZING IN:

A The purple one is 2878.

Q All right, Mr. Scott, now your pressure point becomes level at an early point in time for all of those three wells. Tell us why.

A This was the first pressure measurement made on those wells. These wells were either completed at this time or one of them was not connected prior to the time. It had been completed a couple of months early. This is the blue one. It had been completed March the lst. The pressure measurement was in May, I believe, the scale shows.

Q All right, then would you consider that those top three there, the blue, tan and purple are initial pressures on the three wells, that you referred to?

A Yes, sir, I would.

Q All right now, on the other four wells, those wells have been completed and on production for some time, have they not?

A That's right, each of them had been completed on

production prior to the time the pressure was taken during the red period.

Q All right now, what is the significant point to you about the way these seven wells behaved in between the time their pressures were taken during the red period of production and then during the August 1966 survey?

A The real significant thing to me is that these are the only wells upon which we had pressure during both the red and green time period and all of them reacted exactly the same, all of them showed increased pressures in August.

Q Some showed more than others?

A Some showed more than others, but they all increased; there were no exceptions.

Q Is it at all significant to you that the initial pressure on the blue, tan and purple were substantially below either of the bottom-hole pressure figures, original bottomhole pressure figures you have mentioned?

A Yes, sir, it is. I would point out one thing, this August time period, the wells in the field for the purpose of surveying, were shut-in in groups so that when we had -- had pressure measurements on them, there were one, two, three, four wells around it shut-in on the same day.

Q There is no specific or exact pattern to this is there?

dearnley-meii

CONVENTION

TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, MEXICC 87101 ¥ 11 X N 11 X ERQUE. HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT • ALBUQU 76 243 6(256.1 • PHONI 1092 • EAST DEPOSITIONS P.O. BOX BLDG. . P.O SFECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST 1120

GE 28

A No, sir, there is no all encompassing pattern, they're not all exactly --

Q But some wells around each of these key wells, as we call them, were actually shut in, either for taking pressure or just getting ready to take pressures?

A That's right?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Now, Mr. Scott, let me interrupt here. You have got seven wells that had pressures in the red period and those are the only seven pressures that you had during that red period in this field?

A No, sir, we had two other pressures during that period, but for the other two wells, we did not have pressures for the August period.

Q So, these are the only seven wells that you had pressures during the red period and green period?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, some of these initial pressures were taken upon completion, prior to production, is that correct?

A Yes, sir, three of them are.

Q And they were taken, I presume, by the individual operators as they completed their wells?

A Yes.

learnlev-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEP'JSITIONS, HEARINICS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TEXTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHOJE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL SANK EAST • PHOVE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

CONVENTION

Q Now all of these pressures from this green period were taken by the Engineering Committee?

29

PAGE

A Yes.

Q You had a couple of pressures that you threw out, and one because it wasn't taken by the Engineering Committee, but on these seven wells, these were all taken by the Engineering Committee?

A That's right.

Q Now, I'll ask you the obvious question; why are the new pressures higher than the old pressures, than the original pressures?

You mean why is the August pressure higher?

Q Right.

Α

A There are two things here, one, of course, is related to the fact there were wells shut in around these key wells, if you want to call them that, during August. The other is that in analyzing the production for the month of August for each of these seven wells and looking at it not just as one well, but as a group of wells, the block of wells around that.

MR. COUCH: You are talking about, for example, a nine square section area including all observation wells?

THE WITNESS: There was significantly lower production during August for each of those than there was during

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSI''IONS, HEARINGS STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1120 Sijams Bldd, • P.O. Box 1092 • PHONE (43-569) • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BAN (EAST • PHONE 255-1294 • ALBUGUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnley-meier

July.

MR. NUTTER: I presume you were going to get to this, but I couldn't wait.

MR. COUCH: We are glad we encouraged this interest, Mr. Nutter.

MR. NUTTER: You are going to show drainage by this effective build-up, I presume?

MR. COUCH: Well, sir, let's just go ahead and let me see what we can show.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Q Mr. Scott, was that presented as an interference test, this data that you are presenting here?

A No, sir, it was not, we took all the pressure information that is plotted on the map, Exhibit 5, and started analyzing this, and this theory came out. These were not key wells picked for that. These were just ones that fell out in our analysis of it.

Q In other words, what you have attempted to do here is assemble all available pertinent data and bring it to the Commission, not for the purpose of trying to manufacture evidence for the case or anything of that nature, is that right?

A That's right.

: PECIALIZING IN: DEPCISITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMEN'TS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms BLDG. • P.O. BCX 1092 • PAONE 241-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX CO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL B: NK EAST • PAONE 255-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX ICO 87108

dearnlev-meie

So this we can't say is a perfect demonstration of Q an interference test, but it is actual field conditions and field testing procedures that were followed?

31

. PAGE

You could not call this ideal interference test Α conditions.

Mr. Scott, two of those wells on which initial Q pressures were taken were Marathon Oil Company wells, weren't they, in the red period?

In the red period. A

Do you know whether Marathon had people present Q during the taking of the survey, bottom-hole pressure survey in August, '66?

By Committee survey? Α

Q Essentially, yes.

A IF this survey, the operator did furnish help for the Engineering Committee to run it, yes.

Q Was Marathon present during most of these

occasions?

À ïes, sir.

Go ahead. Q

Α Yes, sir, there was a Marathon representative each time a pressure was taken around a Marathon well.

Do you know whose equipment was used in the taking Q of those pressures in the survey?

HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION W MEXICO 87101 W MEXICO 87108 NEN RQUE, RQUE, DEPOSITIONS, õn X BLDC. . P.O. B NATIONAL BAI SPECIALIZING IN:

ALBUQU

AST

IRST 120

dearnley-meiel

A During this survey, the Engineering Committee lost their bomb in the fifth well that they bombed. They did ultimately fish it out, but we had to run, that is, Marathon had to run our instrument into the hole behind them on two of these first five wells and we had to check pressures between their bombs and our bombs. When they lost their bomb, they then took our bomb and completed the survey with it.

PAGE 32

Q All right, Mr. Scott, I will ask you now, then, to look at what has been marked Marathon's Exhibit No. 7. Please identify that, and tell us briefly what it reflects.

A Marathon's Exhibit 7 is a sheet showing well cost or economics for the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool. Here is what we have done; and the first line shows the well cost of a typical Upper Penn single completion. We took this from actual dollar values that Marathon has spent on the wells that they have participated in the drilling of. This typical well cost \$155,000.00. I would say that we have not drilled very many for that.

Q As a matter of fact, this typical log expansion you now have is what might cause you to drill another?

A Yes, this cost you could expect today, with the expense you have behind you and I think it is a good typical number of what it would cost Marathon to drill one single well. Q Do you think it's high or conservative?

dearnight meise and copy conventions

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPUSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms BLDG. • P.O. E 0X 1072 • PHONE 213-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

I think it is a good figure. А

Go on to the next line. 0

In relation to using this \$155,000.00 we have shown A here what the approximate cost of fifty-three successful Upper Penn completions would have been, at \$155,000.00 per well. There are fifty-three completions now in the Pool; if these fifty-three completions had cost \$155,000.00 each, that would be an expenditure of \$8,215,000.00. As a matter of fact, there has been substantially more money than that spent to develop these fifty-three completions.

Q All right, and then what is the last figure you have got on there?

The last line there shows the approximate cost of A fifty-two additional wells to drill to 320 acre density within present pool limits at this same \$155,000.00 per well. This would require an expenditure of \$8,060,000.00.

Mr. Scott, do you have any opinion on whether any Q additional volumes of gas that might be produced by the fiftytwo additional wells would come anywhere near this \$8,060,000.00 figure?

It is my opinion that fifty-two additional wells to А drill to three hundred and twenty acre density would not yield a substantial, enough volume of additional gas and therefore to have this pool on three hundred and twenty acre spacing would

dearnlev-meiel

CONVENTION

EXPERT TESTIMCNY, DAILY COPY, NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, SPECIALIZING IN: 120400

i puerque, i i puerque, i • ALBU 2 256-1294 PHONE 1092 EAST BLDG. . P.O. B JX NATIONAL EANK I INMS IRST PAGE 33

require drilling fifty-two unnecessary wells and result in economic waste.

Q All right, now, Mr. Scott, you gave us a cumulative production figure awhile ago on your Exhibit No. 4.

34

PAGE

A Yes, sir.

- Q I wish you would give us that again, please sir.
- A This was 38,912,000 cubic feet.
- Q That was to January 1, '67, wasn't it?
- A That's right.

Q Just briefly referring to your Exhibit 6, again, would you give us some approximation of what the cumulative production was up to the time of the August survey, the green period that was August, '66, what the cumulative production you gave us was to January. '67?

A Yes, sir, I don't have the precise figure on it, it is approximately 19,000,000,000 cubic feet.

Q Now, Mr. Scott, considering all of this information that you have here that is available to you, give us your opinion as to whether a well in the Indian Basin Upper Penn will sufficiently and economically drain in excess of six hundred and forty acres.

A It is my opinion that the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool will sufficiently and exonomically drain in excess of six hundred and forty acres.

UB DEPOSITIONS, PEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

<u>6</u> 8

MEXICO 8

NEW

256-1294

PHONE

AST.

D. BOX BANK

BLDG.

120 SIMMS 400 FIRST

SPECIALIZING IN:

dearnley-meie

Q Now, you have already testified that drilling up to a density of three hundred twenty would constitute the drilling of an unnecessary well?

35

PAGE

Α Yes, sir.

Q So can you state, in relation to the establishment of six hundred and forty acres as permanent spacing for this pool, whether in your opinion that would tend to prevent the drilling of an unnecessary well?

Α It is my opinion that the establishment of permanent six hundred forty acre spacing for the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool will prevent the drilling of unnecessary wells and prevent economic waste.

What about exposure to physical waste, Mr. Scott? Q Α Well, the drilling of a well in the -- there is circulation problems in the Upper Penn; there have, in fact, been two blowouts so the drilling of an unnecessary well to me leaves open the possibility for physical waste.

It would increase that exposure? Q

А Definitely increase that exposure.

All right, now, Mr. Scott, let's refer specifically Q to the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and look back at Exhibit 2, the Pool Limits map.

А All right, on Exhibit 2 this refers to the Indian Basin-Morrow; now, noticing again that the horizontal pool

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY V MEXICO 87101 W MEXICO 87103 NEW NEW ROUE, HEARINGS, SMATEMENTS, 243 256 1092 EAST DEPOSITIONS D. BOK BANK BLDC. . P.C SPECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST

120

dearnlev-meiei

CONVENTION

limits are outlined in orange.

Q These are the pool limits that Mr. Nutter mentioned that were presently fixed by the Commission?

A That's right.

Q Noting again that the orange half circles have been used to indicate the wells that are Morrow duals. Now, are all Morrow completions duals, Mr. Scott?

A All of the Morrow completions are duals within the Upper Penn. Noting again that the orange half circles show some fourteen dry holes that have been drilled within the Upper Penn Pool Limits, dry as far as the Morrow is concerned. I would point out here that of the eight successful completions in the Morrow only seven are now producing. One of those wells produced only fuel and its bottom hole pressure declined to less than 500 pounds where it will not now go under the basin part.

Q Is that one of seven or one of eight?

A One of eight.

MR. NUTTER: Which one is that?

THE WITNESS: It is Marathon's Indian Basin No. 6, Sections 22, 21, 23.

MR. NUTTER: So it is deleted in the Morrow, so to

speak?

THE WITNESS: Until at least such time as it is

dearnley-meier

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

STATE JENTS,

HEAKINGS, 2 • PHONE 2 T • PHONE 2

DEPOSITIONS,

BLDC.

SPECIALIZING

NEW MEXICO 87101

ALBUQUERQUE ALBUQUERQUE

243-6691 256-1294

1092 East

C. + P.O. BOX

IMMS IRST

120

economically feasible for the present method of operation, yes. This leaves us with seven.

(By Mr. Couch) It has not been plugged and abandoned in the Morrow?

A No, sir.

Q Ali Light.

Α I would like to point out here, referring back to Exhibit 3 that on the record line there, we show that there are two wells penetrating the Morrow as of this date, within the Upper Penn Pool Limits. Only seven of those wells are producing a success ration of one to three for development wells in the Pennsylvanian. A poor success ratio.

Q All right, Mr. Scott, tell us a little more about the reservoir pressure performance and other data regarding the Morrow Pool.

Α Exhibit 6 which we have here is a data sheet for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and we can go down it again, as we did the one on the Upper Penn, pointing out that it does show the number of wells, the acreage and so on. It doesn't point to other reservoir data.

I have put on this Exhibit the original reservoir pressure data of -5353 and estimated it to be 3680. Right below there, 7 pointed out that the measured range of initial pressure is from 3208 P.S.I.G., to 3750 P.S.I.G., there again

CONVENTION COPY, MEXICO 87101 TESTIMONY, DAIL' EXPERT STATEMENTS, 243-6691 256-1294 ŝ HEARI 1092 EAST DEPOSITIONS, BLDG. • P.C. BOX NATIONAL BANK SPECIALIZING IN: IRS1 1120

μÑ

ALBUQUERQUE

dearnlev-meie

page 38

using my judgment to make an arithmetic estimate of what the average, or average initial botcom hole pressure is, thirty six eighty.

MR. NUTTER: Did you use two porosity cut-offs on this pool also?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

Q (By Mr. Couch) Mr. Scott, would you say that the reservoir pressure performance is erratic?

A Yes, sir, the pressure performance has been quite erratic for the Morrow.

Q What about the pay in general?

A In drilling of the Morrow, I believe everybody that has drilled it has found the pay, itself, to be quite erratic.

Q In your judgment, in order to have any possible economic way to complete in the Morrow, how would it have to be done?

A In my opinion, the only reasonable and economic way to develop Morrow production is through drilling in the Indian Basin Upper Penn Well.

Q Does the pump limit prevent development of these pools?

A That's right.

Q All right, will you then look at Exhibit 9?

dearnley-meiei

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, ST.,TEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-691 • ALBUQUFRQUE, NëM MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256- 294 • ALBI QUFRQUE, NEM MEXICO 87108

All right. Our Exhibit 9 is again, a well cost or economic tabulation. Going down this Exhibit and using again the actual cost figures that were available to me from the Marathon drilling cost as the wells from which Marathon participated in, it is my estimate that a typical Morrow single completion, with no attempt to complete in the Upper Penn, would cost some \$200,000.00; well cost of a typical Morrow single completion.

39

If there was an unsuccessful attempt to complete the Q Upper Penn, would \$210,000.00 be feasible?

The well cost of a typical Morrow Upper Penn dual Α I estimate at \$257,000.00 and I would like to qualify that number. We have not drilled one, a dual completion for that low a figure, so really, what I put down for this figure, the \$257,000 00 for a dual, this is not based on our actual money experience, this is based on the fact that we have no drilling experience in the area and we think we could drill one for this amount. Now the last figure there shows that, the last dollar figure shows the additional cost to dual in the Morrow with an Upper Penn well, that is above the cost of the Upper Penn single, that is \$102,000.00 extra cost, cost of an Upper Penn The last line there, I have estimated the chance for single. success based on the experience in this Pool Area at 33%. Again, you are talking about development wells? ŷ.

CONVERTIONS FESTIMORY, DAILY COPY, 37101 87108 EXPERT STA DEPCSITIONS SPECIALIZING IN

dearnlev-meiel

NEW MEXICO RQUE, 243-66 21 • ALBUQUE 256-1294 • ALBUQUE PHONE 1002 • EAST. BOX BANK • P.O. IONAL BLDG. IRST

Again, we are talking about development wells. Α Trying to be development wells? Q

That's right.

Ά

PAGE 40

All right, now, have you got some estimates and they 0 would have to be estimates, of the ultimate recovery to be expected from a Morrow completion, assuming you could make one?

Yes, sir, assuming you could make one, and on an Α average basis, not taking the high nor the low, I would state that you could expect to recover from one to two billion cubic feet from a Morrow completion.

All right, sir, what does that mean to you in terms Q of whether it would be an economic venture to drill a well for Morrow production only?

A straight up well or Morrow, a well drilled just for Α the Morrow production, based on this estimate of probable ultimate recovery, would not be an economic venture.

Well, is the dual completion commercially attractive? Q A dual completion is a poor economic venture, but Α it does present the only reasonable economic rcute to produce from the Morrow.

For anyone who wants to attempt it? 0

That's right. А

All right, will you then give us your conclusion with Q regard to permanent pool rules for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas

dearniev-meiel CONVENTIONS

STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, NE# MEXICO 8710' NE# MEXICO 8710' 243-6691 256-1294 RINGS, P-ONE FHONE НЕА AST. DEPOSITIONS, XOB .C. BANK SPECIALIZING IN: BLDG NATH 13.51

120

41

Pool?

For the Morrow, based on the manner of practical A application of the economics and that is being usage of dual completions out to development of the Morrow and our knowledge, erratic knowledge of the pay, it is my opinion that the development should be the same as that for the Upper Penn.

That is spacing? Q

The spacing should be the same as that for the Upper Penn. I would therefore recommend that -- it is my opinion that six hundred and forty acre spacing will prevent the drilling of an unnecessary well and prevent economic waste. Again I would point out that there have been two blowouts in the field and the drilling of an unnecessary well does present a problem or possibility of physical waste.

Mr. Scott, do you have any other direct testimony Q to offer at this time?

Α No, sir.

MR. COUCH: That concludes the direct examination, Mr. Examiner.

MR. NUTTER: I think before we get into cross examination, we will take a ten-minute recess.

> (Whereupon, a short recess was taken)

MR. NUTTER: Hearing will come to order. Does

dearnlev-meiel

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS NEW MEXICO 37101 NEW MEXICO 37106 243-6691 • / LBUQUER 2UE, 256-1294 • ...LBUQUER 2UE, EAST + PHONE SIAMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX SPECIA , IZING IN:

120

anyone have any questions of Mr. Scott?

RECROSS EXAMINATION

42

BY MR. NUTTER:

Mr. Scott, up north of the Indian Basin Pool, there Q are a couple c⁺ Faskin Wells in Sections 4 and 5 of Township 24 South 24 East, I believe those are Morrow wells, are they not?

Yes, sir, my understanding is that those wells are Α in the North Indian Hills-Morrow Gas Pool.

Now, this Union well of Section 18 of that Township, Ū which is shown "dry hole", did it go to the Morrow zone?

Α Yes, sir, the total depth shown on the map is 9,755.

Q And at the present +ime, Marathon's No. 6 in Section 17, is not projected into the Morrow?

А No, sir, not at the present time.

So as far as 17, we know, these two wells in Section 0 4 and 5 are in different pools and from the wells we have got data on, are not projected today, they will remain in a different pool?

Yes, sir. A

It just happens, by the way, that surveys were made 0 of those wells, as 900 acre wells, rather than 640; I just wondered if there would be any apparent drainage by any other

dearnley-meie. STATEMEN'S, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS MEXICO 87101 MEXICO 87108 NUN HEARINGS, DEPOSITIONS,

MEXICO

RQU

-BUQUE

256-1294

IONE

EAST

D. BOX BANK

BLDG. • P.C NATIONAL

SIMA FIR: 1120

ZING IN:

SPECIAL

wells, by those large acreages.

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: D'POSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87103

LBUQUERQUE, LBUQUERQUE

243-6691 • , 256-1294 •

• PHONE

O. BOX 1092 • BANK EAST

C. . P.O.

SIA MS BLDG. FIEST NATIO

A I wouldn't anticipate it.

Q Now, Mr. Scott, would you elaborate a little further why you have used 2,917 as the original pressure for the Upper Penn?

43

Ne we did take the original measured pressure, the pressure measurements that were made by Marathon were in this time period prior to substantial production. These pressure measurements were on the low side where other pressure measurements were on the high, and since I knew more about how the Marathon pressures were run, I, in my own mind, put more weight on them, this is why I came up with as low an average as that; and this is why I state that it was what I would consider a minimum.

Q Now, these higher pressures, meaning 2952 and 2947, I believe; were those drillstem tests shut-in pressures or were they measured pressures?

A The 2940, that I mentioned earlier, was for the Sunbright Federal Well and this was on a C-122, so here I don't have — this is the purpose for which it was taken. I believe where I got -- yes, where I got that was from AU, that is a report to U.S.G.S. Form 9-330.

> MR. COUCH: Not C-122? THE WITNESS: That is not where I got it, but the

Sun gentleman told me this was available from data they had taken from a C-122. I would not -- the question of the usage of a higher original pressure than 2917, it is just in my arriving at a number I had to, in my mind, irradiate it.

Q (By Mr. Nutter) Now, you gave a statement of estimated recovery between one and two billion cubic feet. I didn't hear any figure relating to the ultimate recovery from the Upper Pennsylvanian. We have got all the data we need here to calculate volumetric reserves, except possibly the net feet of pay. Do you have any idea as to reserves here for the average well or for the pool as a whole?

MR. COUCH: Mr. Nutter, excuse me, please sir. I am not attempting to preclude the Commission from any information we have that would be of interest or help to you, but it was our contention in preparing for this hearing that we would be talking in terms of spacing rather than in terms of any allocation or production of the wells, and so no effort was made to attempt to compute these things. It would be necessary in any allocation.

MR. NUTTER: Mr. Couch, the Commission has already considered the economic development of a pool. We have got economics over well costs in here as a matter of record. What it would cost to continue to develop the pool on 640 acre spacing was compared with development, of 320 acre spacing

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms BLDG. • P.O. BCX 1092 • PHONE 143-1691 • ALBUQUERQJE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 156-1294 • ALBUQUERGUE, HEW MEXICO 87108

page 45

reserves and was entered into the order in the original hearing in this case when there were three wells drilled. I believe, well, a maximum of six, apparently, within the map requirement. We had a reserve estimate at that time which was four years ago, and I think subsequent development here has shown a lot of things and might show how, well, these reserves that were entered into the record four years ago, it might show how accurate they were.

MR. COUCH: We do know of a reserve figure that Principal Pipeline Purchaser has made, a reserve for the field and you can allocate that, or use that figure if you like.

THE WITNESS: If you like, from the information that is available to me, that natural gas has worked out, I believe that they estimated for the Upper Penn, dedicated to them, approximately 1.3 trillion. Now, if this is extrapolated for that dedicated to the Southern Union, I believe you would come up with the actual proper range of 1.4 to 1.5 trillion.

Q 1.3, that is dedicated wells?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now do they have a comparable figure on the Morrow wells?

A Yes, the number that they presented to us for the Morrow, dedicated to them is, may I get that out, I believe I

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TE: TIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMAS BLDG. + P.O. BOX 1092 + PHONE 243-6691 + ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST + PHONE 256-1294 + ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37108

dearnley-meiel

CONVENTIONS

PAGE 46 have that letter with me, 24.8 --MR. COUCH: Just give it as it's shown. THE WITNESS: All right, 24,868 M.M.C.F., and this is quoted from the letter of Natural Gas Pipeline Company. This is dedicated natural gas. Q 24,868 M.M.C.F.? Α Yes. Q Now, these wells are dedicated to Natural Gas Pipeline? Α Yes. Q Do they have all connections in the Morrow? CONVENTION No, they don't. Α This extrapolated figure then too includes the Q TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, Southern Union dedication? MEXICO 87101 Yes, sir, it comes to 28,971 M.M.C.F. on their А 3 U X U X figures. Q Now, these figures that you have given Mr. Scott, are they up-to-date, I mean we have got fifty-three wells 256producing from the Indian Basin Upper Penn at this time, or have they done this on the field basis regardless of whether a well EAST had been drilled or not? O. BOX BANK DEPOS А No, sir, the tabulation they mailed to us is on a NAT SPECIALIZING well basis. SIMMS FIRST Q Does it have fifty-three wells for the Upper Penn? 120

dearnley-meie

A Yes. Yes, sir.

dearniev-meie

CONVENTION

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY

STATEMENTS,

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS,

SPIECIALIZING IN

NEW

ERQUE,

256-12-1

B.DG. . P.O. BOX 1092 NATIONAL BANK EAST

SIMMS FIRST

123 403 Q And then the figure of 24,868 or 28,971, is it based on the seven or eight Morrow wells?

47

A Their tabulation shows nine. I would have to spend a little time with it to see why. Oh, it includes, their tabulation includes one well that was not completed in the Morrow and includes 1,106 M.M.C.F.; that is, well - the figure that they gave for that well was 1,106 M.M.C.F., so this well was not completed in the Morrow. If that number were subtracted off, then this would give a number representing their estimate of reserves for the completed wells and that does include Natural Gas and Southern Union.

Q Now, could you give me the price that is paid for the gas and condensate in this area by the two purchasers?

A Sixteen and a half M.C.F., \$2.76 per barrel. These are the latest numbers available to me.

Q Now, that is Natural Gas Pipeline, do you know what Southern Union pays for their gas?

A No, sir, I don't.

MR. COUCH: For the record, Mr. Nutter, I don't believe Natural Gas Pipeline is the purchaser of condensate, but that is the price, I know for gas. I don't know who the condensate purchaser is.

THE WITNESS: Permian.

MR. COUCH: But again that is condensate sold from the plant as distinguished from condensate that may be sold from any --

48

PAG

Q (By Mr. Nutter) I that condensate less than 18¢ trucking fee?

MR. ENFIELD: 17,725 for the net, less taxes is what we get for condensate.

MR. NUTTER: Let the record show that was Robert Enfield responding to that question.

Q (By Mr. Nutter) Now, Mr. Scott, on those green pressures that we were talking about a while ago, we had two or three that were low. To what do you attribute those low pressures, and what was the length of shut-in time to obtain the other pressures that the Engineering Committee ran?

A During this green period?

Q Yes, sir, the green period.

A They were all at least twenty-four hours. There were two pressure reports of the Engineering Committee that were run by the operators, but they again reported at least twenty-four hours shut-in.

Q Were some shut-in more than Lwenty-four hours?

A Yes, some were shut-in at least --

Q Were they shut in until pressures were stabilized? What is the difference in a twenty-four hour and thirty hour

dearnley-meiei

SPECIALIZ.NG IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, I:XPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms Bl.Dg. • P.Q. EQX 1092 • PHONE 243-669: • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 F.RST NATIOMAL, BAWK EAST • PHONE 256-1291 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 shut-in?

A My estimate would be that the wells were probably shut-in at a certain time of the day and by the time they got around to bombing them, it was some hours later. There was one pressure in that group, I think it was reported by the operator though, yes, sir, one pressure in that group which was run by the operator, was a one month shut-in.

49

Q Which one was that?

A This was the Redferns Winston Gas Comp, Section 39, 21, 34.

Q And had a pressure of 2,880?

A 2,880.

Q That was a thirty day shut-in?

A Redfern Development Corporation.

Q Well, now, Mr. Scott, does there appear to be variation in the permeability, as you go from one area to the other , that would cause a difference in the way these wells reacted to shut-in, that is whether pressure would build up or not?

A Well, of course, with only cores of seven wells available to me, it would be very difficult for me to make an estimate on a field-wide basis as to whether this occurs or not from the core samples that we had, some were very long cores with lots of samples, some were short ones, and to say that

dearnley-meiei

EPE CIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARBIGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: Dissemble of the test indext of the state of Action and Action test in the Method State)

1123 SIMMS (BLOC, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHOVE 243-669) • ALBUQUERQJE, NEW MEXICO 87101 140) FIRST NATIONAL BANK (JAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 they were truly representative in total, and to try to get something like this from it, I would hesitate to do that at this time.

50

PAGE

Q Well, we do have a difference in the pressures measured, particularly out here on Section 19 and these pressures are 1,659 pounds, what would contribute to a real low pressure like this?

A Well, sir, if you will look at the Odessa-Natural winston Standard Gas Comp No. 1, the entire pressure history here has been quite erratic. I would just say that on this well behaves erratically.

Q How about the well's production, is it a good producer?

A Would you like to know how much it is?

A Well, not especially, is it a good producer or a poor producer?

A My understanding is, it is very poor, although I can give you the cumulative on it through 1967 -- through '66, I mean. It has produced cumulative gas of 1,103,198,

according to my records, that is M.C.F., 1,103,198 M.C.F.

Q Through '66?

A Through '66.

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of

Mr. Scott?

dearniey-meie

CONVENTION

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,

STATEMENTS,

HEARINGS,

DEPOSITIONS,

SPECIALITING IN:

243-

1092

20N

AN

1120 SHMMS 1400 F1RS1

MEXICO 87101

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. STAMETS:

Mr. Scott, these porosities from your cores and Q your logs are relatively low, aren't they, at least they are not very high?

I think that they are not exceptionally low, A considering that this was a dolomite reservoir basically.

But the permeability then, is quite good? 0 I was pleased to find in my analysis of the Α permeability that it was this good from the core samples available to us, yes.

Would you think that the good production from the 0 wells in this pool results from the relatively good permeability in the pool?

Do you mean, well by well there, can you rephrase it Α a little?

Yes. These wells are quite good in general, and Q would you say that the reason they are good is because of the relatively high permeability present in the Pool?

Yes. I would add this, the dolomite is fracked in А part, it's vugular in part, it is possible that this permeability average I have would be even higher if you could evaluate the fracture permeability and some of the permeability due to the vugular nature of it.

dearnley-meiel

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS SPECIALIZING IN:

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 ROUE, 243-6691 256-1254 PHONE
PHONE 1.092 AST 1:00 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 4:00 FIRST NATIONAL BANK

Would you consider this permeability to be Q relatively constant across the main portion of the field?

I think that the bottom hole pressure behavior that A bottom hole pressure data that this is true.

MR. STAMETS: That's all the questions I have.

MR. NUTTER: Are there further questions of Mr. Scott?

MR. COUCH: I have one or two.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Mr. Scott, what is your opinion regarding the Q capacity of the existing wells in these two pools to supply the market demand for the foreseeable future?

The capacity of these wells is well in excess of Α what is necessary to supply the immediately foreseeable market demand.

All right, and the overall spread in the pressures Q taken during the survey is approximately how many pounds, not counting the two low pressures and throwing them out?

The pressure spread between those that are in a Α group, is sixty pounds.

That is, high and lowest, if you throw out one that 0 you think is just an odd-ball?

That's right. Α

Over a total of how many acres, did you say? Q

dearniev-meie

TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: EXPERT STATEMENTS, HEARINGS, DEPOSITIONS, ž SPECIALIZING

W MEXICO 8 N EX ALBUQUÉRQUE,
ALBUQUÉRQUÉ 256-1: PHONE AST .0. BOX - BANK ONA_ NAT N.W. TSX 221

A 34,765.5, I would have to look it up again. MR. NUTTER: Mr. Scott, in saying that the capacity

of these wells is sufficient to satisfy the market demand, are you considering the weather in Chicago this last week?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

A STATE AND A STATE

MR. NUTTER: Are there any further questions. If not the witness may be excused.

MR. COUCH: I would like to offer -- I better ask Mr. Scott.

Q (By Mr. Couch) Were Exhibits 1 through 9 prepared by you or under your supervision, Mr. Scott?

A Yes, sir.

dearnley-meiel

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION

NEW NEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108

ALBUQUEROUE

243-6691 • 256-1294 •

PHONE

AST.

1092 4

BLDG. . P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK

SIMMS FIRST

120 1

SPECIALIZING IN:

MR. COUCH: I offer in evidence, Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9.

MR. NUTTER: Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9 will

be admitted in evidence.

(Whereupon Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9 admitted in evidence)

MR. NUTTER: Do you have anything further, Mr. Couch? MR. COUCH: No, sir, other than reservation of the right to make a final closing statement.

(Witness excused)

53

PAGE

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything?

MR. KELLAMIN: I have one witness. He will be

quite brief, that might be helpful. Jason Kellahin appearing from Standard Oil Company of Texas; I have one witness I would like to have sworn.

(Witness sworn)

PAGE 54

PAUL HULL, called as a witness, having first been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A Paul Hull.

Q By whom are you employed and in what position, Mr. Hull?

A Standard Oil Company of Texas, Supervising Proration

Engineer.

dearnlev-meie

CONVENTIONS

EXPERT TESTIMON', DAILY COPY,

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS,

XICO 87101 1CO 87108

м МШ МШ

256-

PHONE

1092 • EAST •

BCX BANK

FIRST

120

Q Have you testified before the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico and made your qualifications a matter of record?

A Yes, sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness's qualifications

acceptable?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, they are.

(Whereupon, Standard's Exhibits 1 and 2 were marked for identification)

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Hull, have you made a study

of the economics of the producing gas from the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvania Pool?

55

A Yes, sir.

Q Did you make the same study as to the Morrow?

A No, sir.

Q And for what reason?

A We have no wells in the Morrow.

Q Now, in connection with your study of the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Pool, what did you do?

A Set up a reservoir group as a computer program, as part of the computer library to calculate a number of factors concerning a gas reservoir, one of which, being cumulative production for spacing and this provided a number of other perimeters at the same time, the period required to produce the reservoir, and this is a rather routine calculation that we make of a number of fields.

Q Now, is this calculation contained on what has been marked Standard's Exhibits No. 1 and 2?

A It is.

Q Would you state briefly what was done on Exhibits 1 and 2?

A The only difference in these Exhibits is that 1 is calculated for one well on 640 and the other for two on 640 acre spacing and 320 acre spacing.

DERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING :N. DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COP' 120 Simms BLDG, ↔ F.O. BOX 1092 ♦ PHONE 243-6691 ♦ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATION A. BANK EAST ♦ PHONE 266-1294 ♦ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

2 Now, you had to have some basic data in order to perform this calculation, did you not?

A That's right.

Q What was your source of data for the calculation?

A We obtained a number of the reservoir perimeters from Marathon because they had been making a considerable more study, detailed study of the field than we had. Specific gravity of gas is a factor, initial bottom hole pressure and the reservoir, temperature from Marathon, some of the other factors, net pay, we picked from one of our logs.

Other data that was plugged in here, well contract time, the pressure basis and the point when it would be necessary to install a compressor in order to deliver the contract quantity of gas; and working interest, well operating costs, compressor maintenance cost, these things were of value.

Q Now, you have one heading there "contract time, twenty years", that is the term of the contract you have on the gas production, is that correct?

A That's right.

Q You used somewhat of a higher initial pressure than Marathon, did you not?

A No, sir, this is the same. Marathon's gauge was figured the same, one is gauge and the other is absolute.

SPE CIALIZING IN: DEPCSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1123 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHC: E 243-4691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW AIEXICO 87101 1403 FIRST NATIONAL B.NNK EAST • PHONE 256-1274 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101

dearnlev-meie

Q I see; so for the purpose of this calculation, they are the same pressures, basically, is that correct? I mean, same initial pressures?

57

PAGE

A I believe that's right.

Q Now, you picked 142 as your net pay thickness?

- A Yes.
- Q How did you arrive at this figure?

A This was from one of our logs that had an average potential and we ran this program rather hurriedly and didn't feel we had time to make a detailed analysis of this particular perimeter, and we felt this would be close enough for the purpose of what we are trying to demonstrate here.

Q Now, with that background, would you discuss what the exhibit shows, the exhibits, discussing both of them.

A All right, there is a number of columns there with the heading of time and production rate, flowing bottom hole pressure, cumulative production and center recovery. The production rate, of course, is dictated by the contract itself. One-twentieth of the reserve being produced each year. The reserve in this particular case being calculated from the data we put into the program and the reserves differ slightly from the reserves that are being carried by Natural Gas Pipeline Corporation of America. This particular discrepancy, once again, would not make a significant difference in the ratio

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.C. BOX 1392 • PHONE 2414691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 8710 440 FISST NATIONAL BANK E.457 • PHONE 24544 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87103 of the two results. The calculation here of the original gas in place, was 26.6 million M.C.F. and I believe this is gas in place with an 89% recovery and Natural Gas carrying something like 26.3 recoverable, so there is approximately a 10% discrepancy.

PAGE 58

Q Would that affect your basic calculation?

A It would not affect it, since it would apply to both cases, it would not affect the ratio to no more significant figures than we are considering.

Now, as you go down this, you will note that after sometime during the twelfth year, it is necessary to install a compressor in either case, in order to deliver the D.C.G. now, to point the production from the 640 acre tract is the same. Whether there is one well or two wells, there is absolutely no difference in the income.

There is no increase in the income to be gained by drilling the second well. At this point; if we have one well, the compressor must be installed in 12.64 years, and for two wells it doesn't have to be installed until 12.71 so we gain a few days there, about seven days, but that is twelve years down the road, and present worth on that installation wouldn't be significant. From that point on until sometime during the nineteenth year with the compressor, we would be able to deliver the D.C.G., in either instance.

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, CAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1 20 SIMMS BLDG. ♦ P.O. BOX 1092 ♦ PHONE 243-6691 ♦ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ♦ PHONE 256-1294 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108
Decline would begin of one well somewhere after 19.48 years and production would continue economically at the end of 21.41 years. For two wells, this decline would begin after 19.74 and would continue until twenty and a half years, so there is about .9 of a year difference there, so that the entire difference in rate of income would occur after this 19.48 years when the one well would begin to decline. The cumulative production, however, in these two instances would differ by less than 1,000,000 cubic feet for one well, the cumulative being 23,000,879.98 M.C.F. -- excuse me, a million cubic feet, M.M.C.F., and for the two wells, it would be 23,000,880.1 M.M.C.F., so we are talking about a difference in recovery here of less than a million cubic feet, a little over a hundred dollars difference in income.

Would it be economic then, to drill two wells to 0 recover that much additional gas?

Even, assume we would be drilling a well for Α \$155,000.00, Marathon's estimate, obviously would not be economic.

0 Now, their conclusion is based on the assumption that one well will drain at least 640 acres?

Yes, sir, it is. Α

Now, you heard Mr. Scott's testimony, including C his information on pressure tests, permeability of formation

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

24

TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEVICO 87108 LBUQUERQUE, LBUQUERQUE, EXPERT STATEMENTS, 243-6691 256-1294 · HEARINGS, PHONE 0, BOX 1092 • BANK EAST CONS, DEPOSIT ONAL PECIALIZING IN: NAT FIRST 120 59

PAGE

60 PAGE and other factors; taking those factors into consideration in your opinion, will one well drain in excess of 640 acres? A Yes, sir. Were Exhibits 1 and 2 prepared by you or under Q your supervision? Yes, sir. A . . 1 MR. KELLAHIN: We will offer Exhibits 1 and 2. dearnley-meie MR. NUTTER: Standard's Exhibits 1 and 2 will be admitted in evidence. (Whereupon Standards' Exhibits 1 and 2 were admitted in r.d evidence) DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of Mr. Hull? He may be excused. (Witness excused) Y MEXICO 87101 # MEXICO 87108 MR. KELLAHIN: That's all we have, Mr. Nutter. NEV NEV MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything. .BUQUERQUE, .BUQUERQUE, MR. FORD: I have a statement. MR. NUTTER: We will take statements. 243-6691 + 256-1294 MR. FORD: George Ford from Pan American Petroleum PHONE PHONE Corporation. We concur wholeheartedly with the recommendation 1092 -EAST of Marathon Oil Company for permanent field rules including BLD3. • P.O. BOX 1 NATIONAL BANK E. 640 acre units for these two pools. PECIALIZING IN We are alarmed at the Exhibit 7 of Marathon, this FIRST shows over eight million dollars for fifty-two additional 120

That would be unnecessary if we have to develop this wells. reservoir to 320 acre spacing, Pan American operates eight completions in the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool. Our completions would represent about a million and a quarter dollars of this total amount.

We believe that the other evidence and testimony proves conclusively, that a well would drain over 640 acres in this pool, especially Exhibit 6. This Exhibit shows that at least three wells that were completed after a substantial production started, had a pressure draw-down below the original pressure in the vicinity of their well bores, without any production from those well bores. Now this can be due only to pressure communication over wide areas in the reservoir, that is development on 640 acres, so we respectfully urge the Commission to adopt the present temporary rules and permanent rules for the Indian Basin Upper Penn and Morrow Gas Pools.

Thank you, sir.

MR. KELLAHIN: Mr. Nutter, Standard Oil Company as the witness has stated, has no Morrow wells; however, they are the operator of wells in the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool, and are in support of Marathon Oil Company's presentation for 64acre spacing in that pool. We feel that it has clearly been tabulated that one well will drain in excess of 640 acres and that the drilling of wells on 320 acres would not only be costly

CONVENTION **TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,** 87103 EXPERT HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, DEPOSITIONS, SPECIALIZING IN:

MEXICO 8

NEW 256-Ph:ONE CLD(INNS IR IT 120 400

and unnecessary, but would result in the production of very, very little additional gas, an amount that is almost insignificant and the cost of drilling equipment and connecting up wells would be an economic waste. For that reason, we recommend very strongly the adoption of 640 acre drilling and proration unit for the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Pool.

Now, as to the Morrow, admittedly, Standard has no wells in that pool. However, we do feel that the testimony shows rather clearly that the production from the Morrow is erratic. That experience has shown that the wells in this particular pool can only be drilled in conjunction with other wells, and in the interest of orderly development and proper development of the pool and, as a matter of fact, in the interest of obtaining any development in the Indian Basin Morrow Pool, the well location drilling and proration unit should be the same for the other horizons in order that the operator might economically dually complete wells in the Morrow.

dearnlev-mere

CONVENTIONS

COPY,

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY

DEPCISITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS,

PECIALIZING IN:

NEW MEXICO 87101 , NEW MI XICO 87108

BUQUERQUE

256-1294

BLDG. P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE

120 SIMMS 400 FIRST MR. NUTTER: Thank you. Anyone else?

MR. JORDAN: I have a statement. J. B. Jordan, Union Oil Company of California in Roswell, and I would like to state that Union supports Marathon's application for 640acre spacing.

> MR. NUTTER: Thank you, Mr. Jordan. MR. ENFIELD: Robert Enfield, and I would like to say

63

I support Marathon's presentation for both the Upper Penn and the Lower Penn Morrow.

MR. GEDDIE: Ivan D. Geddie, representative of Kerr-McGee Corporation. Kerr-McGee Corporation operates one well in the Indian Basin field and owns an interest in ten others. From our independent study of the Upper Pennsylvanian and Morrow Reservoirs of the Indian Basin field and from evidence which has been presented here at this hearing, our company has come to the conclusion that 640 acre spacing units are proper for these reservoirs. It is therefore recommended that the Conservation Commission establish 640 acre units for gas wells completed in the Indian Basin Upper Penn and Morrow Pools.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you.

MR. GOODMAN: Fred Goodman, of Ralph Lowe Estates and Lowe Drilling Company. We wholeheartedly concur in Marathon's presentation and recommend the adoption of permanent 640 acre spacing.

MR. NUTTER: Mr. Sturdivant?

MR. STURDIVANT: W. C. Sturdivant, for Sun Oil Company. We operate one well and have an interest in eight wells in these pools. We concur with the statements made and recommend adoption of the permanent 640 acre spacing.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you. Any other statements to

dearnlev-meie

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 SPECIALIZING IN:

243-6691 • ALBUQUERQLE, 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, PHONE P.O. BOX 1092 -ONAL BLDG. FIRST 1120

the hearing? Mr. Hatch, do you have any correspondence? MR. HATCH: I have correspondence from Sinclair Oil and Gas, Texaco, Incorporated, Hannigan Oil Company, Texas Pacific, Redfern, Shell, letters from Tidewater and Odessa Natural Gas Company, all in support of the application.

MR. NUTTER: 640 acre spacing is popular in this pool.

MR. COUCH: As a matter of fact, I think it's unanimous.

MR. NUTTER: Is there anything further in Cases 2749 and 2750?

MR. COUCH: A letter from Mr. Curtis Inman supporting the making permanent of the present 640 acre spacing, and spacing rules in both pools. We have also received a telegram from Mr. Hannigan. Does that telegram have about ten different signatures on it?

MR. HATCH: Yes, it does.

MR. COUCH: All right, I have a telegram from Monsanto supporting the recommendations we are making here today, and I have been advised by telephone from my office in Houston that there is a letter from Phillips concurring and supporting our position. I will submit that letter, if I may, later to the Commission records.

MR. NUTTER: That will be fine.

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, SPECIALIZING IN:

BLDG. 120

MR. COUCH: I would like to make just one observation that in setting 640 acre spacing for these pools, when it did, in 1963, the Commission has encouraged and made possible the very rapid development and extremely significant gas reserve in the State of New Mexico. In this four years time, there has been an average of approximately one and a half wells drilled a month in this pool area at a substantial expenditure and investment by the operators, and the substantial definition of these pool limits in this four years time can, I think, certainly be attributed very gratefully to the Commission's wisdom in adopting the 640 acre spacing when it did. I would like to say also that in this wide area of thirty-four thousand, sum odd, acres, that our pressure differentials across the field there, are still, other than one or two obviously erratic performing wells, are within a reasonable range of 51 pounds from top to bottom and we strongly urge the Commission that they make permanent the spacing rules contained in the original orders entered in these cases four years ago. Thank you, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you. If there is nothing further in Cases 2749 and 2750, we will take those cases under advisement.

dearnlev-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMEN'TS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION) 1120 Simms BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEX'CO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

STATE OF NEW MEXICO)) COUNTY OF BERNALILLO)

I, JERRY POTTS, Notary Public in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of New Mexico, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of hearing was reported by me in stenotype and that the same was reduced to typewritten transcript under my personal supervision and contains a true and correct record of said proceedings, to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

SS

Notary Public

My Commission Expires: 7-102-70

dearnley-meiel

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT "ESTIMONY DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

1120 SIMMS BLDG ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 + ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIGNAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 + ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108



inor Commission



TIDEWATER OIL Box 1404, но u

PRODUCTION DEPARTMENT E BERG, MANAGER G. H. TRURAN, ASST. MANAGER

February 6, 1967

0)

то

s

New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission P. O. Box 2088 Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501

Attention: Mr. A. L. Porter, Jr.

Gentlemen:

In Re: Cases No. (2749 and 2750 Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool and Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico

This is regarding the subject cases now set for hearing on 2-8-67. Tidewater Oil Company has working interests in these pools and hereby advises that we concur with the evidence to be submitted by Marathon Oil Company in support of the 640-acre spacing units for each of these pools. We respectfully recommend that 640-acre spacing units be made permanent for both pools.

Very truly yours, John S. Cameron, Jr

JSC/nw

cc: Marathon Oil Company P. O. Box 3128 Houston, Texas 77001 Attn: Mr. J. O. Terrell Couch W. O. NOEL President C. T. EOWARDS

J. W. COLE, JR. Vice-President DHN BEN SHEPPERD

 \mathbf{m}

W. D. SMITH ABET BECY-TREAS

ODESSA NATURAL GASOLINE COMPANY

AMERICAN BANK OF COMMERCE BUILDING POST OFFICE BOX 3908 ODESSA, TEXAS 79760 February 6, 1967

Mr. A. L. "Pete" Porter Oil Conservation Commission State Land Office Building Santa Fe, New Mexico

> Re: Examiner Hearing - February 8, 1967 Case 2749, Case 2750

Dear Mr. Porter:

Odessa Natural Gasoline Company is the operator of the Williamson Federal No. 1 well in Section 19, T-21-N, R-23-W, Eddy County, New Mexico and has an interest in other wells in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool.

We will be unable to attend the Examiner Hearing, but we are firmly of the opinion that both of these pools should remain and be developed on the present 640 acre spacing pattern.

Very truly yours,

ODESSA NATURAL GASOLINE, COMPANY

Roland L. Humerlin

Roland L. Hamblin Attorney-In-Fact

RLH:abc

cc: Marathon Oil Company Midland National Bank Building Midland, Texas Attn: Mr. Louis Shearer

cc: J. O. T. Couch, Attorney, Marathon Oil Company LaFonda Hotel Santa Fe, New Mexico



ROSWELL PRODUCTION DISTRICT

February 2, 1967

i EB

0

P. O. Drawer 1938 New Mexico 88201

W. B. HOPKINS DISTRICT MANAGER M. I. Taylor DISTRICT PRODUCTION MANAGER

\$

O. Mortlock

DISTRICT SXPLORATIO

H. A. Rankin DISTRICT SERVICES MANAGER

Oil Conservation Commission State of New Mexico Post Office Box 2088 Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501

Attention: Mr. A. L. Porter

Case 2749 (Rechened) Re: Examiner Hearing, February 8, 1967

Gentlemen:

Gulf Oil Corporation, being a producer in the Indian Basin - Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, recommends that 640-acre spacing be continued for this pool.

We believe one well will efficiently drain 640 acres and to revert to lesser spacing will require the drilling of unnecessary wells, thereby causing economic waste.

Yours very truly,

Gulf Oil Corporation M. I. Taylor

JHH:bc





INDIAN BASIN POOL AREA

EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

	PRIOR TO FEBRUA	RY 6, 1963	PRESENT FEBRUA	RY 8, 1967
	Upper Penn	Morrow	Upper Penn	Morrow
WELLS PENETRATING WITHIN MAP LIMITS	6	5	78	34
WELLS PENETRATING WITHIN UPPER PENN POOL LIMITS	З	3	55	22
WELLS COMPLETED WITHIN UPPER PENN POOL LIMITS	3	2	53	8
WELLS PRODUCING WITHIN UPPER PENN POOL LIMITS	0	0	53	7

11

MARATHON OIL COMPANY

NMOCC CASE NOS. 2749 AND 2750 REOPENED EXHIBIT

February 8, 1967

Upper Perm reserves: 1,3 trillion Natl gar PL defications only. 1,3 trillion Natl gar PL defications only. 1,4-15 & So Union wells are incl. INDIAN BASIN - UPPER PENN POOL (board on <u>DATA SHEET</u> J3 WELLS)

2 to doce not

2 10 and 10 1 in Calcine land from the

NUMBER OF PRODUCING WELLS ACREAGE WITHIN PRESENT POOL LIMITS

53 34,677.78 acres

38,912,000 MCF

4.32% 4.50%

46.3 md.

Approx. 25%

0.65-

0.84

 -59° API at 60° F

8 Bbls./MMCF

310,500 Bbls. -142,200 Bbls.

PRODUCTION DATA

Cumulative Gas Production to Jan. 1, 1967 Cumulative Condensate Production to Jan. 1, 1967 Cumulative Water Production to Jan. 1, 1967

CORE AND LOG DATA

Porosity from Cores (7 wells) Porosity from Logs Permeability from Cores Connate Water Saturation

FLUID DATA

Gas Specific Gravity Compressibility - Z Factor Condensate Gravity Approximate Condensate Yield

RESERVOIR DATA

Original Reservoir Pressure (Datum: -3640') Reservoir Temperature Gas-Water Contact

Approx. 2917 psis. 1460 F Est. -3770 Feet

February 8, 1967

1

MARATHON OIL COMPANY

NMOCC CASE NOS. 2749 AND 2750 REOPENED

EXHIBIT _____

24,868 MMcf datt Ger. 28971 MMcf incl Sollinon. based on 9 ntelle <u>INDIAN BASIN - MORROW GAS POOL</u> 1,106 MMcf for INTER Mat course in Morrow. <u>ECONOMICS</u> WELL COST OF A TYPICAL MORROW SINGLE COMPLETION-NO ATTEMPT TO \$ 200,000 COMPLETE IN UPPER PENN WELL COST OF A TYPICAL MORROW SINGLE COMPLETION -- UNSUCCESSFUL ATTEMPT \$ 210,000 TO COMPLETE IN UPPER PENN WELL COST OF A TYPICAL MORROW AND \$ 257,000 UPPER PENN DUAL COMPLETION ADDITIONAL COST TO DUAL IN MORROW ABOVE UPPER PENN SINGLE COMPLETION \$ 102,000 COST ESTIMATED CHANCE FOR SUCCESSFUL 33% COMPLETION IN MORROW Sol. and Marker and 16.54 Mct 1-2 Jullian and 2.75/66 2.75/66 MARATHON DIL COMPANY fee February 8, 1967 NMOCC CASE NOS. 2749 EXHIBIT _____

AND 2750 REOPENED 2,54 nev 1



MARATHON OIL COMPANY

PRODUCTION - UNITED STATES AND CANADA

HOUSTON DIVISION

J. D. TERRELL COUCH DIVISION ATTORNEY

February 10, 1967

BOUTHERN NATIONAL BANK BUILDING P. C. BOX 3128 HOUSTON, TEXAS 77001

Jill

្អ

5

WARREN B. LEACH, JR. WILLIAM H. HOLLOWAY ALLEN MCMURREY ATTORNEYS

New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission P.O. Box 2088 Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501

Att. Mr. Dan Nutter

Dear Dan:

Re: NMOCC Cases Nos. 2749 and 2750 (Reopened) - Indian Basin Area -Eddy Co., New Mexico

I enclose for the record in the above numbered cases, the letter dated February 2, 1967 from Phillips Petroleum Company stating support for Marathon's recommendation that the 640-acre spacing rules be made permanent for both pools.

I enjoyed the opportunity to visit with you and other members of the staff while I was in Santa Fe this week.

Very truly yours, J.O. TERRELL COUCH

JOTC/l encl Air Mail



66

PHILLIPS PETROLEUM COMPANY BARTLESVILLE, OKLAHOMA 74004

EXPLORATION AND PRODUCTION DEPARTMENT

PEB 8 1967 LEGAL DEP'T. February 2, 1967

167 FED 13 AT 18 58

Indian Basin Gas Field, Eddy County, New Mexico - Field Rules

Marathon Oil Company P. O. Box 552 Midland, Texas

Gentlemen:

Reference is made to the hearing set for February 8, 1967, before the New Mexico Commission for the purpose of further considering the matter of spacing in the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian and Morrow Gas Fields, Eddy County, New Mexico. This hearing is docketed under Case No's. 2749 and 2750.

It is the understanding of this office that Marathon plans to appear at the hearing and will recommend that the temporary 640 acre spacing for each of these reservoirs be adopted on a permanent basis. Phillips Petroleum Company as an interest owner in wells in these fields supports this proposed recommendation and is willing to be so quoted by your representative at the hearing on February 8, 1967.

Yours very truly,

Shofper Smith

Production Director

JRB:dg

сіз Lé

GOVERNOR DAVID F. CARGO CHAIRMAN

State of New Mexico **Gil Conservation Commission**

LAND COMMISSIONER GUYTON B. HAYS MEMBER

STATE GEOLOGIST A. L. PORTER, JR. SECRETARY - DIRECTOR

P. O. BOX 2088 SANTA FE

February 13, 1967

Re: Case No.



RALPH LONE

Mr. Terrell Couch Marathon Gil Company Post Office Box 3128 Houston, Texas

Dear Sir:

Enclosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced Commission order recently entered in the subject case.

Very truly yours,

4 h Juter,

A. L. PORTER, Jr. Secretary-Director

ALP/ir

Carbon copy of drder also sent to:

х Hobbs OCC

Artesia OCC X

Aztes OCC

Other Jason Kellahin, J. B. Jordan, Ivan Geddie, George Ford,

Fred Goodman, W. C. Sturdivant and Robert Enfield

		na ann an an an ann an ann an ann an an		and the second	n and a second second and a second	a contraction of the second seco
	85•3 87•4	22705.54 23275.25	374. 300.	3274.1 3274.1	6935. 7109.	19.00 19.48
	76.3 80.8	20315.49	661. 521.	3274-1	6205.	17.00
	67.3 71.8	17925-43	798. 798.	3274.1 3274.1	5840.	15-00
	62° 62° 68	15535.37 16730.40	1202.	3274-1	4745. 5110.	13.00
			12-64 YEARS	4614. DAYS OR	OMPRESSORS AT	INSTALL COMPR
	53 . 9	14340.34	1336.	3274-1	4380 .	12.00
	49.4	13145.32	1469.	3274-1	+015 .	11.00
	40•4 44 • 9	11950.29	1602.	3274-1	3650.	10-00
	35.9	9560-23	1867.	3274.1	2920.	8-00
	31.4	8365-20	1999.	3274-1	2555.	7.00
	22•4 26•9	7170.17	2132.	3274.1	-0612 -0781	6.00
	18.0	4780.11	2396.	3274.1	1460.	4.00
	13.5	3585-09	2528.	3274.1	1095.	3.00
	0 4 0 5	1195-03	2792.	3274.1	365.	1.00
	RECOVERY	IN MACE	BHP IN PSIA	IN MCFPD 3274-1	DAYS	VEARS
MP - MAINTENANCE CHARGES	OPERATING COST COMP.	NCF WELL	SSION CHARG	TAX RATE COMPRES	GAS S PER MCF	VALUE OF
GAS EVIATION FRACTION =ACTOR WI 0_84 0.87500	BHP WHEN GAS COMPRESSORS DEVIAT ARE INSTALLED FACTO 1250. PSIA 0.84	NPE RATU RE BASE DEGREES F	PRESSURE TE BASE 15.03 60.	CONTRACT TIME 20-00 YEARS	WELL BORE RADIUS 3.38 INCHES	GAS VISCOSITY 0.0150 CP
INITIAL RESERVOIR RESERVOIR PRESSURE TEMPERATURE 2932. PSIA 146. DEGREES F	PERMEABILITY 46.30 MD	WATER SATURATIO 0.250	EET 0.045	NET PAT THICKNES ACRES 142.00 FI	CING 640-0	SPA 1. WELLS ON
•	HAR HAS A HAR	TOX E	AC	JOB MJ- PR 417 R LL SPANING -640	40200 AS ME	PROG-GASPAC NO- Indian Basin G

· · :

JOB COMPLETED. ORIGINAL GAS IN PLACE, PRODUCTION RATE DECLINES FROM 7109. DAYS OR 19.48 YEARS 21.41 7813. 2616 million MCF 26624-80 MMCF 97.1 300-23879.98 A'N 2012 S 89.7 whether and and advices 7 1-All NOF BEFORE EXAMINER NUTTER OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CASE NO. - EXHIBIT NO.-

<u> </u>	PROG-GASPAC NO	NO-40200 JOB	B NG- PR 417 RE Spacing -320 A	BY-RMD	DATE	DATE-0:2/06/67	
	2. WELLS DN	540+0 AC	NET PAY Thicknes Acres 142-00 FE	r Ss pordsity Et 0.045	HATER SATURATION 0-250	PERMEABILITY 46.30 MD	INITIAL RESERVOIR RESERVOIR PRESSURE TEMPERATURE 2932- PSIA 145- DEGREES F
^ ^	GAS NI VISCOSITY BORE 0.0150 CP 3.38	WELL RE RADIUS 38 INCHES	CONTRACT TIME 20.00 YEARS	PRESSURE TEN BASE 15-03 60-	D. DEGREES F	BHP WHEN Compressors Are installed 1250- psia	GAS DEVIATION FRACTION FACTOR WI 0.84 0.87500
ſ	VALUE OF GI 0.166 DOLLARS I	GAS T	TAX RATE COMPRE: 0.050000 0.04 D	SSION CHARG DLLARS PER	MCF 8	ODERATING COST	COMP. MAINTENANCE CHARGES 2.00 DOLLARS PER DAY
•	an a	TIME IN	PROD. RATE			PEF	
~	ARS	DAYS	IN NCEPD	ωZ		RECOVERY 0-	
	1.00	365. 730.	3274.1 3274.1	2 796. 2665.	1195.03 2390.06		
~		1095.	3274-1	2533.	3585-09		
-	5.00	1825.	3274-1	2269.	5975-14		
	7.00	2555.	3274-1	2005	8365-20		
^		3285.	3274.1	1741.	10755-26		
•	11.00	4015.	3274.1	1003. 1477.	13145 .3 2		
•	INSTALL COMPRESSORS	SSORS AT	4641. DAYS OR	12.71 YEARS			
•	13.00	4745.	3274.1 3274.1	1212. 1079.	15535 . 37 16730 .4 0		
	15-00	5475.	3274-1	946.	19120-46		
•		6205.	3274-1	679. E43	20315.49		
•	19-00 19-74	6935. 7203.	3274.1 3274.1 3274.1	300	22705-55 23584-55	88.6 88.6	
•							
					• •		
-					•		

JOB COMPLETED. ORIGINAL GAS IN PLACE, PRODUCTION_RATE DECLINES_FROM7203. DAYS. DR. 19.74. YEARS. 20-50 7481. BEFORE EXAMINER NUTTER CASE NO. 2750 26624 . (10 MMCF 194-2 300. 23880.81 89.7 and the second

Docket No. 4-67

DOCKET: EXAMINER HEARING - WEDNESDAY - FEBRUARY 8, 1967

9 A.M. - OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CONFERENCE ROOM, STATE LAND OFFICE BUILDING - SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

The following cases will be heard before Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner, or Elvis A. Utz, Alternate Examiner:

- CASE 3523: Application of Aztec Oil & Gas Company for a dual completion, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant in the above-styled cause, seeks approval of the dual completion (conventional) of its Fed."M" Well No. 1 located in Unit L of Section 27, Township 18 South, Range 33 East, Lea County, New Mexico, to produce oil from the South Corbin-Strawn Pool and to produce gas from the South Corbin-Morrow Gas Pool through parallel strings of tubing.
- <u>CASE 3524:</u> Application of Standard Oil Company of Texas for a waterflood project, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the abovestyled cause, seeks authority to institute a waterflood project by the injection of water into the San Andres formation through its H. R. Stroup Well No. 6 located in Unit C of Section 11, Township 18 South, Range 26 East, Atoka-San Andres Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico.

CASE 3261 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 3261 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2931-B, which order assigned a 160acre proportional factor of 4.77 to the Jenkins-Cisco Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, for a period of six months, rather than the usual factor of 6.77 for a 160-acre pool of this depth. All interested parties may appear and show cause why the 160-acre proportional factor of 4.77 assigned to said pool should not be retained.

CASE 2750 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 2750 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, which order established 640-acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool. All interested parties may appear and show cause why said pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units.

CASE 2749 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 2749 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, which order established 640acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool. All interested parties may appear and show cause why said pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units. Docket No. 4-67

CASE 3525: Application of Robert A. Dean for a non-standard gas well location, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the abovestyled cause, seeks approval of the non-standard gas well location of his Southern Union 13 State Well No. 1, 2310 feet from the South and East lines of Section 13, Township 16 South, Range 31 East, West Mesa-Upper Queen Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico.

<u>CASE 3526</u>: Application of Mobil Oil Company for 320-acre spacing, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks 320-acre spacing for the Cemetery-Morrow Gas Pool in Sections 16 and 17, Township 20 South, Kange 25 East, Eddy County, New Mexico. Saic pool was created prior to Order No. R-2707 and therefore is not automatically eligible for 320acre spacing. In the absence of evidence to the contrary, 320-acre spacing will be established for the subject pool.

Docket No. 4-67

DOCKET: EXAMINER HEARING - WEDNESDAY - FEBRUARY 8, 1967

9 A.M. - OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CONFERENCE ROOM, STATE LAND OFFICE BUILDING - SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

The following cases will be heard before Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner, or Elvis A. Utz, Alternate Examiner:

- CASE 3523: Application of Aztec Oil & Gas Company for a dual completion, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks approval of the dual completion (conventional) of its Fed."M" Well No. 1 located in Unit L of Section 27, Township 18 South, Range 33 East, Lea County, New Mexico, to produce oil from the South Corbin-Strawn Pool and to produce gas from the South Corbin-Morrow Gas Pool through parallel strings of tubing.
- CASE 3524: Application of Standard Oil Company of Texas for a waterflood project, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the abovestyled cause, seeks authority to institute a waterflood project by the injection of water into the San Andres formation through its H. R. Stroup Well No. 6 located in Unit C of Section 11, Township 18 South, Range 26 East, Atoka-San Andres Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico.

CASE 3261 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 3261 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2931-B, which order assigned a 160acre proportional factor of 4.77 to the Jenkins-Cisco Pool, Lea County, New Mexico, for a period of six months, rather than the usual factor of 6.77 for a 160-acre pool of this depth. All interested parties may appear and show cause why the 160-acre proportional factor of 4.77 assigned to said pool should not be retained.

CASE 2750 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 2750 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, which order established 640-acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool. All interested parties may appear and show cause why said pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units.

CASE 2749 (Reopened)

In the matter of Case No. 2749 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, which order established 640acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool. All interested parties may appear and show cause why said pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units. Docket No. 4-67 -2-

CASE 3525: Application of Robert A. Dean for a non-standard gas well location, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the abovestyled cause, seeks approval of the non-standard gas well location of his Southern Union 13 State Well No. 1, 2310 feet from the South and East lines of Section 13, Township 16 South, Range 31 East, West Mesa-Upper Queen Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico.

CASE 3526: Application of Mobil Oil Company for 320-acre spacing, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks 320-acre spacing for the Cemetery-Morrow Gas Pool in Sections 16 and 17, Township 20 South, Range 25 East, Eddy County, New Mexico. Said pool was created prior to Order No. R-2707 and therefore is not automatically eligible for 320acre spacing. In the absence of evidence to the contrary, 320-acre spacing will be established for the subject pool.

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF CASE NO. 2749 BEING REOPENED PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF ORDER NO. R-2440, WHICH ORDER ESTABLISHED 640-ACRE SPACING UNITS FOR THE INDIAN BASIN-UPPER PENNSYLVANIAN GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

No. 2749) (Reopened)

ENTRY OF APPEARANCE

The undersigned, Atwood & Malone of Roswell, New Mexico, a firm of attorneys whose members are duly licensed to practice law in the State of New Mexico, hereby enters its appearance in this cause as New Mexico counsel for Marathon Oil Company.

DATED at Roswell, New Mexico, this 3rd day of February,

1967.

ATWOOD & MALONE

atra By and

Attorneys for Marathon Oil Company Post Office Drawer 700 Roswell, New Mexico

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF CASE NO. 2750 BEING REOPENED PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF ORDER NO. R-2441, WHICH ORDER ESTABLISHED 640-ACRE SPACING UNITS FOR THE INDIAN BASIN-UPPER PENNSYLVANIAN GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.



ENTRY OF A PPEARANCE

The undersigned, Atwood & Malone of Roswell, New Mexico, a firm of attorneys whose members are duly licensed to practice law in the State of New Mexico, hereby enters its appearance in this cause as New Mexico counsel for Marathon Oil Company.

DATED at Roswell, New Mexico, this 3rd day of February, 1967.

ATWOOD & MALONE

By Thia

Attorneys for Marathon Oil Company Post Office Drawer 700 Roswell, New Mexico

DRAFT GMH/esr

DEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION CONMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

TTRE OF THE PEARING CALLED BY THE OIL COMBERVATION region of hen mexico for URPORE OF CONSIDERING:

CP	Subj.		·•
		-	
		1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	
	,	· · · ·	
_			
		•	

		els b	Ho,	2749/
÷	٠			

B- 2440 Order No.

APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR UPPER PENNSYLVANIAN GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL PCOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE CONCLASION

TY THE COMPLETION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on February 8 , 1967 . at Santa Fe, New Maxico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter

NOW, on this ______ day of February , 1967, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

PINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That by Order No. R-<u>2440</u>, dated February 28, 1963, Special Rules and Regulations were promulgated for the Indian Basin-<u>Upper PennsylvanianGas Pool</u>, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year from the date of first pipeline connection.

(3) That pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, this case was reopened to allow the operators in the subject pool to appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units.

-2-CASE No. <u>2749</u> Order No. <u>R-2440-A</u>

(4) That the evidence establishes that one well in the Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool can efficiently and economically drain and develop 640 acres.

(5) That the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2440 have afforded and will afford to the owner of each property in the pool the opportunity to produce his just and equitable share of the gas in the pool.

(6) That in order to prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, to avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, to prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling of too few wells, and to otherwise prevent waste and protect correlative rights, the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2440 should be continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the Special Rules and Regulations governing the Indian Basin-<u>Upper Pennsylvanian</u> Gas Pool, promulgated by Order No. R-<u>2440</u>, are hereby continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

DRAFT

GMH/esr

REFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION CONDISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

CF Subj.

CASE No. 2750-

Order No. R-2441-A

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL COMBERVATION CONMENSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE FURFORE OF COMPIDERING:

APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR MORROW GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

Y THE CONTRAICHT

This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on February 8, 1967, at Santa 7e, New Maxico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter

NOW, on this ______ day of February , 1967, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised in the premises,

ZIMD6:

(1) That due public notice having seen given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject watter thereof.

(2) That by Order No. R-2441. dated February 28, 1963, Special Rules and Regulations were promulgated for the Indian Basin-

<u>Morrow</u> <u>Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period</u> of one year from the date of first pipeline connection.

(3) That pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, this case was reopened to allow the operators in the subject pool to appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 320-acre spacing units. -2-CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441-A

(4) That the evidence establishes that one well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Puol can efficiently and economically drain and develop 640 acres.

(5) That the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-244Y have afforded and will afford to the owner of each property in the pool the opportunity to produce his just and equitable share of the gas in the pool.

(6) That in order to prevent the economic loss caused by the drilling of unnecessary wells, to avoid the augmentation of risk arising from the drilling of an excessive number of wells, to prevent reduced recovery which might result from the drilling of too few wells, and to otherwise prevent waste and protect correlative rights, the Special Rules and Regulations promulgated by Order No. R-2441 should be continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED 2

(1) That the Special Rules and Regulations governing the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, promulgated by Order No. R-2441, are hereby continued in full force and effect until further order of the Commission.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated.

DEALNEY-INCIEL FEDDITING SERVICE, INC. Specializing IN. Depositions, hearings, statements, expert testimony, daily com, its simus sidd r. d. box 1092 - mone 223-6491 - albuqueeque, new mexico	EXAMINER HEARING N THE MATTER OF:) Case 2750 reopened pursuant to the) provisions of Order No. R-2441, which) order established 540 acre spacing units) for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool,) Eddy County, New Mexico) Case 2749 reopened pursuant to the) order established 640 acre spacing units) case 2749 reopened pursuant to the) order established 640 acre spacing units)	Case No. 2750 2749
	for the Indian Basin Upper rennsylvanian) Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico)	
dearnley specializing in: 1120 simus sido.	EFORE: Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner	
	Transcript of de ari ng	

ي. الدريا

Contraction of the second s

のないないない

.

14

2

MR. NUTTER: We will call Case 2750.

MR. HATCH: Case 2750, reopened. In the matter of Case 2750 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2441, which order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after the first pipe line connection in the pool.

MR. COUCH: Terrell Couch, appearing for Marathon Oil Company. Mr. Examiner, does the Commission's files contain a letter from Atwood and Malone, signed by Ross Malone entering their appearance? And in association with Mr. Malone, we are entering our appearance in the case here.

> MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir, we do have that letter. MR. COUCH: I would like to request that Case

2749 be consolidated with Case 2750 for the purpose of hearing.

MR. NUTTER: At this time, we will call Case 2749.

MR. HATCH: Gase 2749 Leopened. In the matter of Case 2749 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2440, which Order established 640 acre spacing units for the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year after first pipeline connection in the pool.

NR. NUTTER: For the purpose of testimony, Case No. 2749 and Case No. 2759 will be consolidated. We would

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARI4GS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1120 SIMM: BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHCNE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHCME 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnlev-meiel

like to call for appearances in these cases at this time. MR. KELLAHIN: If the Examiner please, Jason Kellahin, appearing on behalf of Standard Oil Company of Texas. We don't know right at the moment whether we will offer any testimony or not. We may want to put on one witness.

PAGE 3

MR. JORDAN: J. B. Jordan, Union Oil Company of California. I wish to make a statement that Union supports Marathon's application for 640 acre spacing.

> MR. NUTTER: Where are you located? MR. JORDAN: At Roswell. MR. NUTTER: Union in Roswell? MR. JORDAN: Right.

MR. GEDDIE: Ivin Geddie, I-v-i-n G-e-d-d-i-e, representing Kerr-McGee Corporation, Oklahoma City.

MR. FORD: George H. Ford, Fort Worth, Texas, I'll have a closing statement, appearing for Pan American Petroleum Corporation.

MR. GOODMAN: Fred G. Goodman, Midland, representing Ralph Lowe Estates and Lowe Drilling Company. We highly recommend and concur with Marathon's request for the permanent 640-acre spacing.

MR. STURDIVANT: W. C. Sturdivant, Jr., Dallas, Texas, Sun Oil Company.

MR. NUTTER: Is that S-t-u-r-d-i-v-a-n-t?

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPCSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONT, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms BLDC. ♦ P.O. BOX 1092 ♦ PHONE 243-6691 ♦ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATICNAL BJJNK EAST ♦ PHONE 256-1234 ♦ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnley-meie

MR. STURDIVANT: Right. We anticipate making a statement at the conclusion.

MR. NUTTER: Mr. Kellahin's appearance was for Standard Oil Company, was it not? I believe that's all Mr. Couch, would you proceed?

MR. COUCH: Mr. Nutter, Marathon Oil Company is the operator of twenty wells on a producing status and one temporarily abandoned in the Upper Penn Indian Basin Gas Pool and is also the operator of several wells in the Morrow Gas Pool. It would be our recommendation that the existing spacing rules for each of these pools be made permanent, including 640-acre spacing units. We will have one witness, Mr. Robert Scott, whom I would like to have sworn at this time.

(Witness sworn)

ROBERT SCOTT, called as a witness on behalf of the Applicant, having first been duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Mr. Scott, will you please state your name and by Q whom you are employed and in what capacity?

My name is Robert P. Scott, and I'm employed by Α Marathon Oil Company as staff engineer in our Houston Division Office. I have been employed by Marathon some fifteen years.

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION NEW MEXICO 87101 , NEW MEXICO 87108 ALBUQUERQUE, ALBUQUERQUE, 243-6691 256-1**294** BLDG. . P.C SPECIALIZING INI SIMMS FIRST 120 400

BANK

Q Mr. Scott, have you previously testified before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission or its examiners and are your qualifications a matter of record?

5

PAGE

A Yes, they are.

MR. COUCH: Are the qualifications of the witness acceptable?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir.

(By Mr. Couch) Mr. Scott, will you please state Q briefly the history of each of these fields, their time of discovery and general location?

A The Indian Basin Upper Penn and Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pools were discovered by drilling of the wells which now operates as Marathon Indian Basin Gas Comp. Well No. 1 in Section 23, Township 21, South Range 23 East. This well, at the time of its drilling, was operated by Ralph Lowe interest as the Indian Basin Well No. 1. The field area generally is approximately twenty miles west, northwest of Carlsbad, and twenty miles southwest of Artesia. Both of these pools are of Pennsylvanian age.

At the original spacing hearing held for each of 0 these pools in February of 1963, how were the vertical limits of the pools defined at that time?

At that time, a log of the discovery well was А entered and the vertical limits were described by the

HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION MEXICO 87101 MEXICO 87108 NEW ALBUQUERQUE,
ALBUQUERQUE, -669. 243-6 256-1 PHONE 1092 • EAST • DEPUSITIONS, C. + P.O. BOX SPECIALIZING IN: BLDC

dearnlev-meie

SIMMS FIRST 120 400
representatives for Ralph Lowe as being from about 7453 feet there for the Upper Penn, 7453 to 8054; for the Morrow as described from about 8949 -- 8945 to 9442 feet.

PAGE 6

Q Mr. Scott, I will ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit No. 1 in these two cases and tell us what type log that is on the left side of that Exhibit?

A The top log on the left hand side of the Exhibit 1 is the log of the same well which was, at the previous hearing, referred to as the kalph Lowe Indian Basin Well No. 1.

Q All right, sir, now I notice on that log there is an interval colored in purple in the upper 7400 feet range and a portion colored in orange on the left side of the log down in the 9,000 foot range?

A Yes, sir, those represent the perforated intervals for the two completions in that well, the purple being the Upper Penn, the orange being the Morrow perforations.

Q All right, now, generally describe for us Exhibit 1, what it portrays, please.

A Well, sir, our Exhibit 1, which I will refer to as an ownership map, shows on it five separate unitized areas. These are outlined in green. Those are North Indian Basin units.

Q This is at the north end of the map up there?

dearnley-meiei

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 ● ALBUGUERQUE, NEW MEXICC 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● ALBUOUERQUE, NEW MEXICC 87108

page 7

A Y	es, s	sir.
-----	-------	------

Q The north central part of the map?

A North central part of the map.

Q All right.

A Then toward the right-hand side of the map to the East, is the Indian Hills Unit; directly below is the Walt Canyon Unit; then over on the bottom of the map of the west top portion is the Bogle Flats Unit. Above and toward the top and on just to the left of the North Indian Basin is the west Indian Basin unit.

Q All right, now, I notice there are a lot of red colored areas there on this map, or red boundary areas; will you say what those represent?

A Yes, sir, those red border sections represent -there are thirty-five of those red border sections, thirtyfour of those are sections which have been communitized for the purpose of development under the temporary 640-acre spacing rules. There is one of these red border sections, where the lease name, or the section name has the term "comp" in it. This is the Bogle Flats Unit, Gas Comp in Section 8 of Township 22 South Range 23 East.

Q Excuse me, sir, isn't that in Section 5, but it is Well Number 8?

A That's right, Section 5, Well Number 8.

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

1120 SIMMS BLDG, P.(), BOX 1092 PHONE 243-669] O ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST O PHONE 256-1294 O ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

SPECIALIZING IN:

me

Q As a matter of legal interpretation, if I can interpose here, this Section was created as a drilling unit by virtue of the provisions of the Bogle Flats Unit agreement, is that your understanding?

PAGE 8

A That's right, that's my understanding.

Q It was not separately communitized by a separate communitization unit, but we show it in red because of the name of the well being "Gas Comp", which indicates communitization?

A Yes, sir.

Q As a matter of fact, there are three other sections within the Bogle Flats Unit that are in substantially the same status, is that right?

A Yes, sir.

Q It would be Sections 9, 16 and 17?

A That is my understanding.

Q All right, sir.

A I would point out the legend at the bottom of the page indicates the green, the usage of green border on the red border. Also, in the legend there, you will see that the Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool well is shown by having the purple circle over the well spot. The Indian Basin-Morrow completions are, which are together with the Upper Penn, indicated by having the well spots colored in the orange.

SPECIALIZING III: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 11:00 SIMMS BLDC., @ P.O. BOX 1092 @ PHONE 243-6681 @ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 14:00 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST @ PHONE 256-1294 @ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnley-meiel

When using the colors, the orange refers to the Morrow.

Q All right, now, by each of those well spots, you have a date and then a "TD", what is that date on each of the wells, please sir?

A Yes, sir, the dates are the date of completion, the depths are the total depths of the wells.

Q All right, now, I will ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit 2; all right, will you state briefly what is depicted by the colors on this map, Mr. Scott?

A Exhibit 2 which I will refer to as the Pool Limit map, the colors here, the purple boundary represents the present horizontal limit of the Indian Basin Upper Penn Gas Pool. The orange border area indicates the horizontal limit of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

MR. NUTTER: As designated?

THE WITNESS: As designated by the Commission. Q (By Mr. Couch) This is the same base map as

Exhibit 1?

A Same base map, same log on the left.

Q So the blue line information on here is the same as Exhibit 1?

A That's right.

Q I notice several little orange semi-circles around

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITICNS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, LAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 Simms BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-4691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 F.RST NATIONAL BANK (AST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

quite a few wells outside the perimeter of the Morrow Gas Pool, Indian Basin Gas Pool.

A This orange semi-circle has been used -- now this is within the Upper Penn Fool Limits, and it does include two wells inside the Morrow Pool Limit. This orange semi-circle has been used to indicate a well that was drilled to the Morrow but found dry. There are some fourteen of those dry Morrow tests shown within the Upper Penn Pool Limits.

Q What is the total acreage as computed, of the fifty-four sections within the present limits?

A The Indian Basin Upper Penn contain fity-four sections within the designated pool limits and contain some 34,677,78 acres, approximately.

Q All right, and what is the acreage in Continental Indian Basin-Morrow Pool Limit?

A The Morrow Pool Limit includes some 7,035,26 acres, approximately. The well spot colors here are the same as they were on the first map, on Exhibit 1.

Q All right, now, these dry holes in the Morrow substantially surround, or in the Upper Penn it shows some dry hole symbols around that perimeter. Do you know --

A Around the orange bordered area being the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool Limits --

Q You said around the orange, you mean around the

dearnley-meiel

HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

MEXICO 87101

NEW

ALBUQUERQUE,
 ALBUQUERQUE,

243-6691 236-1294

PHONE

1092 - F

D. BOX

BLDG.

FIRST

120

ONAL

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITICINS,

purple?

A Around the purple bordered area, being in the first row of the section around that purple border, there have been some fifteen dry holes drilled. These dry holes do substantially surround the present horizontal pool limits and they do at this time reasonably well define the pool limits.

Q Are the pool limits of the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool constructurally controlled?

A There is some constructural relief here, they have lithologic changes which control a good portion, substantial portion of the pool limits.

Q This would include the gas-water contact in part of the area around there?

A Gas-water contact in part of the area and lithologic change over other parts of the area.

Q You are not testifying about the entire limits of this pool are you?

A No, the entire limits are not either controlled by water or by lithology. It is a combination of the two.

Q As a matter of fact, they are only presently drilling wells outside the pool limits, is that right?

A Yes, sir, Marathon drills in Section 17, Township 21 South Range 24 East, this well we are calling the Indian Hill Unit Gas Comp-A Well No. 6.

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMUNY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION

1120 SIMMS BLDC, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87'08

Q Would you expect that some additional drilling might occur around the present pool limits?

A It's possible some may occur around the pool limits. Q What is your feeling about whether the reservoir limits are reasonably defined at this time?

A Substantially defined, that in addition to one well being drilled, there may be others.

Q All right, now, I ask you to look at what has been marked Marathon's Exhibit No. 3. How would you identify that Exhibit, Mr. Scott?

A This is a data sheet, a development data sheet for the Indian Basin Pool Area.

Q Does it show the state of development at the time of discovery and the spacing hearing in February, '63?

A Yes, sir, there are two groups of data here, one being the development prior to Pebruary 5th, 1963, which was the date of the previous spacing hearing, the other on the right-hand side being the present, February 8th, 1967.

Q Approximately four years between those two dates?A Yes, sir.

Q All right, let's just briefly run through those tabulations of the development. Shown on the first line, from the left to the right, across the page, is "wells penetrating within the map limits".

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVIENTION 1120 climes bei dig – dig and 1000 – dhone 2434401 – at beiddileig men men deverablistich

dearnlev-meiel

1120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUII, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL, BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 A The first line does represent the well penetrating within the limits of this map.

PAGE 13

Q You are pointing at Exhibit No. --

A Exhibit No. 2, this being the same map we used in the other. It shows that on February 6th, 1963, there had been six wells within the map limits that penetrated the Upper Penn, five of these had penetrated the Morrow. Now, some four years later there have been within these map limits some seventy-eight wells drilled penetrating the Upper Penn, thirty-four of which have been carried to the Morrow.

Q Those figures are accumulated around this and they include the six and five?

A Yes, they do include ---

Q Is the same thing true of the other figures you are going to give?

A Yes.

Q All right, looking across to the second column, from left to right ---

A The second column shows wells penetrating within the present Upper Penn Pool Limits. This is the purple bordered area on Exhibit 2. At the time of the previous spacing hearing on February 6th, 1963, there had been three wells within this purple border that penetrated the Upper Penn, and there had been three wells which penetrated the Morrow. Now, some four

dearnley-meia

CONVENTION

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, I/JILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXIC 3 87101 1402 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PMONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXIC 3 87108

years later within this purple border, there have been fiftyfive penetrate the Upper Penn, twenty-two of which penetrated the Morrow.

Going on now to the next line across, this shows wells that were completed within the Upper Penn Pool Limits. On February 6th, '63, there were three wells that had been completed in the Upper Penn, two had been completed in the Morrow. Now, four years later, there have been fifty-three wells completed in the Upper Penn and eight completed in the Morrow.

Now, the last line across there at the bottom, is wells producing within the Upper Penn Pool Limit. At the time of February 6th, '63, there was no pipeline connection to the area, so there were no wells producing. Now, there are fifty-three Upper Penn wells producing and seven Morrow.

Q All right, now, directing your attention specifically toward the Upper Penn Pool and looking at what has been marked as Marathon Oil Company's Exhibit No. 4, will you please discuss that Exhibit, identify it, and discuss it for us?

A Marathon's Exhibit 4 is a data sheet on the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool, just the Upper Penn. This data sheet shows the number of presently producing wells as fifty-three; it shows the acreage within the present pool limits that I started a minute ago. Below that then, is some production data.

dearnley-meie

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, < CO 87101
</pre> MEX MEX NEY ALBUQUI STATEMENTS, 294 243-HEARINGS, NOHe EAST DEPOSITIONS, O. BOX BANK E IONAL SPECIALIZING IN BLDU IMMS IRST 120

This is cumulative gas produced to January 1st, 1967. This shows a volume of some 38,912,000,000 cubic feet. The next line shows cumulative condensate production to January 1st, 1967, to be some 310,500 barrels. The cumulative water production shown, that is to January 1st, '67, was 142,000 barrels.

Q Mr. Scott, the source of that information, I see the figures appear to be rounded off, that's correct, isn't it?

A Yes, these are slightly rounded numbers.

0 Where did you obtain those?

Α Those numbers were taken from the engineering committee's statistical report, with December's production, being gotten from other productions, so they were rounded --

Q All right, going on with Exhibit 4, the next group of data.

Α I would point out one thing here. The condensate production figure does not include any planned product.

MR. NUTTER: Field condensate only?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. The next group of data is core and log data. We have there two porosities. The data for the first one, is porosity from cores, these are cores that we had available to us on seven wells. Here we contended that the porosity below 2% didn't represent pay. The average

CONVENTION DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, SPECIALIZING IN:

dearnley-meie

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 092 120

• ALBUQU 243-6691 -256-1294 EAST G. • P.O. BOX 10NAL BANK 1 BLD SIMMS FIRST

LGE 16

porosity from the cores on the seven wells waited for the final sample information, which was 4.32%.

Now, the second figure for porosity, the porosity value that has been obtained from logs, all the logs in the field that we had available to us, which is all the logs. This figure is 4.50% porosity. The next line represents the permeability, the permeability from cores. This is the same seven wells for which we calculated a porosity from the cores. The permeability weighted average 46.3 millidarces. The range of permeability for these same pays was 3,150 millidarces, down to 0.1 millidarcies.

Q And again you only consider the permeability where you had porosity?

A This is for the same pay that had 2% or better porosity. The last line there under, is connate water saturation, and as calculated from the logs, showed approximately 25%.

Q All right, sir, going on to fluid data?

A Fluid data presented here for the Upper Penn is this: gas specific gravity, 0.65, compressibility z factor 0.84 condensate gravity, 59 A P I at 60°F, approximate condensate yield is 8 barrels per MMCF.

Q All right, now, then, the reservoir data that appears in the last group?

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1120 Simms BLDG, • P.O. 30X 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 4400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO P1108

dearnlev-meie

A Under reservoir data, the first line represents my estimate of the original reservoir pressure data of a minus 3640. There is an approximate figure of 2917 PSIG. There were pressures higher than this measured. I can think of two immediately, one, 2940 and there was one recorded as high as 2952, that I can recall. This 2917 PSIG approximate original reservoir pressure is a minimum in my estimates.

PAGE 17

Q All right, now, your reservoir temperature?

A Reservoir temperature, 146° F.

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

COPY,

DAILY

TESTIMONY,

HEARINGS,

DEPOSITIONS

ž

SPECIALIZING

NEW MEXICO 87101

ALBUQUERQUE,
 ALBUQUERQUE,

256-1294

EAST

0. . P.O. 30%

BLDG NATH

FIRST

120

Q You show the gas-water contact. Is that intended to be exact or specific?

A No, sir, from the drilling and production data that was available to us, we have estimated gas-water contact as a -3770.

Q All right, please look now at what is marked Marathon's Exhibit 5. Again, Mr. Scott, you used the same base map as Exhibits 1 and 2?

A Yes, sir, same base map.

Q You've got a different color scheme here?

A Completely different color scheme.

Q Will you please identify and describe Exhibit 5 for us.

A On Exhibit 5 we have presented all of the bottomhole pressure data that was available to Marathon through

January of '67. These bottom-hole pressure measurements are printed on this map in three different colors. You will notice on the legend at the bottom of the page, the orange color is used to indicate the pressure that was taken in the period prior to March 1, '66.

Q Now, why did you cut it off and use one color up to that date, Mr. Scott?

A We considered that prior to March 1st, '66 there had not been a very substantial amount of production from the field at that time.

Q A gas plant handled the main volume of the field and it went on stream in February, '66, didn't it, or late January?

A Yes, Southern Union had been taking some gas since August of '65, but this was a fairly small volume in relation to the total taken from the field prior to that time. The Indian Basin Plant went on, January 26th, 1966. There were start-up difficulties and it was approximately March 1st before we had a really substantial, substantially settled production.

Q All right, then, the next coloring of pressure data there is in red and that covers what period?

A The red bottom-hole pressure points were taken in the period from March 1st, 1966, to August 1st, 1966.

Q And then you have some in green?

dearnley-meis

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. 30X 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87131 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 A Yes, sir, the green figures for bottom-hole pressures were taken during August of 1966.

Q Mr. Scott, in relation, then, to the pressures for which data is shown on Marathon's Exhibit 5, were some of these pressures just taken from C-122's, some of these pressures, and this is disregarding the time periods here.

PACE

19

A Some of these pressures were taken from U.S.G.S. Reports.

Q That is reports to the U.S.G.S.?

A To the U.S.G.S. Some were taken from 122's where a bomb was run in where P Sub C was reported.

Q It appeared that way from the C-122?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, some other pressures, you got directly from another rate?

A Yes, sir, we had actually bottom-hole pressure measurements and we used here all bottom-hole pressures where we knew there was established twenty-four hour shut-in.

Q And you didn't use other pressure data, such as drillstem pressure or things of this nature?

A No, sir, drillstem test pressures do not appear here at all.

Q Why did you select to use the pressures you have shown on this map and not try to include drillstem tests,

DEAL MOIDS A CONTEND ON STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PH:DNE 243:6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PF:ONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 bottom-hole pressures and other sorts of information? A We really thought that these measurements represented a more accurate picture of the pressure in the reservoir.

20

PAGE

Q All right now, the green figures then, represent pressures taken during the month of August 1966?

A That's right.

Q Will you please tell us about those pressures and the procedures, or how they were taken?

A Where there is some there in green? The New Mexico Oil and Gas Engineering Committee was requested by the operators to run a field-wide bottom-hole pressure survey during the month of August. There are thirty-nine green pressures shown on the map that were taken in August. Of these, thirty-eight came from the Engineering Committee's survey. There was one of those green pressures that was available from C-122 data.

Q All right, sir, now in the report of this survey there is one pressure included that you show in red on this map, isn't that right?

A Yes, sir, there was one pressure reported by the Engineering Committee in their summary report of the pressure survey that was taken in June. It is shown in red color to put it in the right time period.

SPECIALIZING IN. DEPOSITI JNS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, JAILY COPY, CONVENTION 1120 SIMMS BLING. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6681 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

dearnley-meie

All right, which well is that on, please? Q That's the Union Oil Company's Union Federal 28 in A

21

Section 28, Township 21, Range 23.

All right now, have you computed just the arithmetic 0 average pressure contained during this survey?

Yes, sir, disregarding the two pressures that were A included in that survey that were substantially lower than the rest, and averaging the remaining thirty-seven pressures, the average pressure, the arithmatic average pressure was 2890 pounds per square inch.

MR. NUTTER: Which two were taken?

THE WITNESS: This was 2347 which is on the Infield, by the Infield Federal Well of Section 18, of Township 21, 23. There was 2648 from the Ralph Lowe Indian Basin C Well No. 3 in Section 25, Township 21, Range 23.

> MR. NUTTER: Let's do that again. THE WITNESS: Section 25, Township 21, Range 23.

MR. NUPTER: That's 2648?

THE WITNESS: Yes.

MR. NUTTER: How about that 1659?

THE WITNESS: That was from C-122 data, that was not included in the Engineering Committee Reports so this was not the average I was speaking of.

(By Mr. Couch) There are three green figures shown Q

dearnlev-meie CONVENTION

COPY, MEXICO 87101 MEXICO 87108 EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY ERQUE, STATEMENTS, 256-1294 HEARINGS, 1092 -DEPOSITIONS, BLCC, . P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK SPECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST

NEW

ALBUQUE

PHONE

EAST

1120

here that were not included in the average, is that right? Yes; two that were substantially lower than the rest in the Committee's report and then this one, that was reported from C-122.

PAGE 22

Q 1659 of the J. C. Williamson Standard Gas Comp? Yes, 1659. А

Q 1659?

А Yes.

MR. COUCH: I notice here on my map, we corrected nearly all of those, I think, but if any of you all have 1655, it should be 1659.

Q All right now, you have also, on this map, some black arrows, seven of them as I count. Will you tell what those indicate?

Α Those black arrows point to wells which we have colored with different colors for each well, and these wells are shown on our next Exhibit, Exhibit 6.

Q Mr. Scott, while we are passing out this Exhibit, why did you select those seven wells, to call your attention, why are they important?

A These wells, these seven wells are the only wells for which we had bottom-hole pressure run, both during the period of substantial production, March to August 1st, and during the survey period in August of 1966. These are only

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATE ... ENDS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COFY, CONVENTION SPECIALIZING IN

dearnlev-meie

NEW ALEXICO 87101 NEW ALEXICO 87108 BUQUERQUE, BUQUERQUE, 256-1294 JNOHG 1092 . AST J. BOX BANK . . P.O. BLDG. IRS 120

seven wells.

Where you had pressure in both the red and the Q green period?

That's right, in both the red and the green period. A All right now, will you then turn to Exhibit 6 and Q tell us what that shows with respect to these seven wells?

Exhibit 6 has on it, for each of the seven wells, Ā every bottom hole pressure point that we had available for each of those wells.

You are again speaking from the source that you Q earlier described in more detail?

Yes, same source, each of these pressures are Α listed on this map also in its proper color.

All right, sir, there are some colored bars down Q here at the bottom of Exhibit 6 in orange, red and green, what do those represent?

Those colored hars relate back to the same time Α periods that we pointed out before on Exhibit 5, the orange representing the time period up to March 1st, '66, the red indicating the time period from March 1st to August 1st, and the green indicating August, 1966.

All right, that is before, during and after sub- \mathbf{Q}^{*} stantial production?

A Before, during and after.

dearnlev-meie

CONVENTIONS DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, V MEXICO 87101 V MEXICO 87108 NEW NEW ROUE ALBUQUE: 243-6691 1092 • PHONE EAST • PHONE BLDG. . P.O. BOX SPECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST

120

The color on the bars there, or on the lines 0 connecting the pressure points on Exhibit 6, coincide with the colors of the well spots of those wells shown on Exhibit 52

Α Yes, they do, and each well is listed in the legend on the lower left-hand side of Exhibit 6 with the well name and location next to it.

All right now, Mr. Scott, you testified earlier to Q your data sheet showing a conservative, approximate bottomhole pressure of 2917 P.S.I.G., is that right?

That's right. A

And you mentioned some other wells that had higher Q pressures, is that right?

3 That's right.

As far as the original reservoir pressures are Q. concerned?

À The initial pressures may be applied to the well.

Û All right now, Mr. Scott, will you take a pencil, and others that have a copy of this Exhibit, if you will put over here on the left top side of the Exhibit 6, the figure 2940, about where that would fall, and this is a rather wide scale, isn't it, Mr. Scott?

A Yee, this is, as you notice there is a hundred pounds between the two lines in the center there.

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, FIEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAIL I CEPY, CONVENTIONS NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87:08 ALEUQUERQUE, 243-6691 1092 * PHONE 0. BOX BANK I • P.O. BLDG. • P.O NATIONAL E SIMMS FIRST 120

• PHONE

AST

dearnlev-meiel

2 2940 might even be a little bit over the top of that scale?

A No, 2940 will be approximately a half inch below.
 Q All right, I have got mine marked. Now, let's
 put 2917 about where it would be.

A 2917 will fall above any of the points on that exhibit, it would be somewhat over, approximately an inch or so above the bottom of 2931.

Q All right, now referring to that 2970, did you lean pretty heaving on the data of the Marathon well?

A Yes, I did. In arriving at the estimated original reservoir pressure this was the data for which I had the best field. I knew more about how the data was taken, so I estimated the weight of Marathon's data a little more so than I would have such data as C-122 furnished from other operators.

Q You judged the factor on the conservative side?A Yes, sir, I did.

2 All right. I notice three top colors there, the blue, tan and purple showing the pressure and connected pressure points of the wells. Each of those three have higher pressures on the first pressure shown on them than the pressures of the other colors in, along about that same period of time, during the red period. Do you have the pressures on those three wells starting from the blue one?

dearnley-meie

Lakester

5PECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TEST MONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 120 SIMMS BLOG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST NATION 1 BANK EAST • P40NE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 67108

AGE 26

A Yes, the blue one, the first prossure there, is 2907. This is during the red period of time.

Q All right, I'll put that on my map, and any of the rest can follow.

A The brown one is 2887.

Q The purple one?

A The purple one is 2878.

Q All right, Mr. Scott, now your pressure point becomes level at an early point in time for all of those three wells. Tell us why.

A This was the first pressure measurement made on those wells. These wells were either completed at this time or one of them was not connected prior to the time. It had been completed a couple of months early. This is the blue one. It had been completed March the 1st. The pressure measurement was in May, I believe, the scale shows.

Q All right, then would you consider that those top three there, the blue, tan and purple are initial pressures on the three wells, that you referred to?

A Yes, sir, I would.

Q All right now, on the other four wells, those wells have been completed and on production for some time, have they not?

A That's right, each of them had been completed on

dearnley-meiel

Jas Succ

5

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TEUTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUEROUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

27

production prior to the time the pressure was taken during the red period.

Q All right now, what is the significant point to you about the way these seven wells behaved in between the time their pressures were taken during the red period of production and then during the August 1966 survey?

A The real significant thing to me is that these are the only wells upon which we had pressure during both the red and green time period and all of them reacted exactly the same, all of them showed increased pressures in August.

Q Some showed more than others?

A Some showed more than others, but they all increased; there were no exceptions.

Q Is it at all significant to you that the initial pressure on the blue, tan and purple were substantially below either of the ______hole pressure figures, original bottomhole pressure figures you have mentioned?

A Yes, sir, it is. I would point out one thing, this August time period, the wells in the field for the purpose of surveying, were shot-in in groups so that when we had -- had pressure measurements on them, there were one, two, three, four wells around it shut-in on the same day.

Q There is no specific or exact pattern to this is there?

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLOG. ● P.O. BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● ÅLBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

A No, sir, there is no all encompassing pattern, they're not all exactly --

Q But some wells around each of these key wells, as we call them, were actually shut in, either for taking pressure or just getting ready to take pressures?

A That's right?

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Now, Mr. Scott, let me interrupt here. You have got seven wells that had pressures in the red period and those are the only seven pressures that you had during that red period in this field?

A No, sir, we had two other pressures during that period, but for the other two wells, we did not have pressures for the August period.

Q So, these are the only seven wells that you had pressures during the red period and green period?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now, some of these initial pressures were taken upon completion, prior to production, is that correct?

A Yes, sir, three of them are,

Q And they were taken, I presume, by the individual operators as they completed their wells?

Yes.

А

dearnley-meiel

DEPOSITIO4S, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

MEXICO 87101 MEXICO 87108

N⊓¥ NSX

RQUE,

ALBUQUI

243-6691 256-1294

PHONE
 PHONE

1092 EAST

BLDC. • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK

SIMMS FIRST

120

SPECIALIZING IN:

Q Now all of these pressures from this green period were taken by the Engineering Committee?

A Yes.

Q You had a couple of pressures that you threw out, and one because it wasn't taken by the Engineering Committee, but on these seven wells, these were all taken by the Engineering Committee?

A That's right.

Q Now, I'll ask you the obvious question; why are the new pressures higher than the old pressures, than the original pressures?

A You mean why is the August pressure higher?

Q Right.

A There are two things here, one, of course; is related to the fact there were wells shut in around these key wells, if you want to call them that, during August. The other is that in analyzing the production for the month of August for each of these seven wells and looking at it not just as one well, but as a group of wells, the block of wells around that.

MR. COUCH: You are talking about, for example, a nine square section area including all observation wells? THE WITNESS: There was significantly lower production during August for each of those than there was during

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1192 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37108

July.

MR. NUTTER: I presume you were going to get to this, but I couldn't wait.

MR. COUCH: We are glad we encouraged this interest, Mr. Nutter.

MR. NUTTER: You are going to show drainage by this effective build-up, I presume?

MR. COUCH: Well, sir, let's just go ahead and let me see what we can show.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Mr. Scott, was that presented as an interference Q test, this data that you are presenting here?

No, sir, it was not, we took all the pressure A information that is plotted on the map, Exhibit 5, and started analyzing this, and this theory came out. These were not key wells picked for that. These were just ones that fell out in our analysis of it.

In other words, what you have attempted to do here Q is assemble all available pertinent data and bring it to the Commission, not for the purpose of trying to manufacture evidence for the case or anything of that nature, is that right?

That's right. A

dearnley-meier

IN MALEN AREAS

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION NEW MEXICO 87101 ALBUQUERQUE,
 ALBUQUERQUE, 243-6691 256-1294 PHONE 1 092 80.0 • P.O. SPECIALIZING IN BLDG. NATIO SIMMS FIRST 120

PHONE

EAST

BANK

IONAL

So this we can't say is a perfect demonstration of Q an interference test, but it is actual field conditions and field testing procedures that were followed?

You could not call this ideal interference test A conditions.

Mr. Scott, two of those wells on which initial Q pressures were taken were Marathon Oil Company wells, weren't they, in the red period?

In the red period. A

Do you know whether Marathon had people present Q during the taking of the survey, bottom-hole pressure

survey in August, '66?

Ά By Committee survey?

Essentially, yes. Q

In this survey, the operator did furnish help for А the Engineering Committee to run it, yes.

Was Marathon present during most of these Q occasions?

Yes, sir. А

Go ahead. Q.

Yes, sir, there was a Marathon representative each Z.

time a pressure was taken around a Marathon well.

Do you know whose equipment was used in the taking Q of those pressures in the survey?

dearnley-meiei

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION

243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 PHONE PHONE (1092 • F EAST • 1120 SIMMS BLDG, . P.O. BOX

A During this survey, the Engineering Committee lost their bomb in the fifth well that they bombed. They did ultimately fish it out, but we had to run, that is, Marathon had to run our instrument into the hole behind them on two of these first five wells and we had to check pressures between their bombs and our bombs. When they lost their bomb, they then took our bomb and completed the survey with it.

Q All right, Mr. Scott, I will ask you now, then, to look at what has been marked Marathon's Exhibit No. 7. Please identify that, and tell us briefly what it reflects.

dearnlev-mei

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITICNS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMOMY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108

243-6(9) • ALBUQUERQUE, 256-1394 • ALBUQUERQUE,

1092 • PHONE

BLDG. • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK (

A Marathon's Exhibit 7 is a sheet showing well cost or economics for the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool. Here is what we have done; and the first line shows the well cost of a typical Upper Penn single completion. We took this from actual dollar values that Marathon has spent on the wells that they have participated in the drilling of. This typical well cost \$155,000.00. I would say that we have not drilled very many for that.

2 As a matter of fact, this typical log expansion you now have is what might cause you to drill another?

A Yes, this cost you could expect today, with the expense you have behind you and I think it is a good typical number of what it would cost Marathon to drill one single well. Q Do you think it's high or conservative?

I think it is a good figure. A

Q Go on to the next line.

In relation to using this \$155,000.00 we have shown here what the approximate cost of fifty-three successful Upper Penn completions would have been, at \$155,000.00 per well, There are fifty-three completions now in the Pool; if these fifty-three completions had cost \$155,000.00 each, that would be an expenditure of \$8,215,000.00. As a matter of fact, there has been substantially more money than that spent to develop these fifty-three completions.

Q All right, and then what is the last figure you have got on there?

Α The last line there shows the approximate cost of fifty-two additional wells to drill to 320 acre density within present pool limits at this same \$155,000.00 per well. This would require an expenditure of \$8,060,000.00.

Ô. Mr. Scott, do you have any opinion on whether any additional volumes of gas that might be produced by the fiftytwo additional wells would come anywhere near this \$8,060,000.00 figure?

It is my opinion that fifty-two additional wells to À drill to three hundred and to y acre density would not yield a substantial, enough volume of additional gas and therefore to have this pool on three hundred and twenty acre spacing would

Jearnlev-meie

STA"EMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, JAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 RQUE, RQUE, 243-6671 • 256-1294 • HEARINGS, PHONE 092 DEPOSITICNS, D. BOX BANK SPECIALIZING IN: BLDG. IRSN: 1120

AST

IONAL

PAGE 33

34

require drilling fifty-two unnecessary wells and result in economic waste.

Q All right, now, Mr. Scott, you gave us a cumulative production figure awhile ago on your Exhibit No. 4.

A Yes, sir.

Q I wish you would give us that again, please sir.

A This was 38,912,000 cubic feet.

Q That was to January 1, '67, wasn't it?

A That's right.

Q Just briefly referring to your Exhibit 6, again, would you give us some approximation of what the cumulative production was up to the time of the August survey, the green period that was August, '66, what the cumulative production you gave us was to January, '67?

A Yes, sir, I don't have the precise figure on it, it is approximately 19,000,000,000 cubic feet.

Q Now, Mr. Scott, considering all of this information that you have here that is available to you, give us your opinion as to whether a well in the Indian Basin Upper Penn will sufficiently and economically drain in excess of six hundred and forty acres.

A It is my opinion that the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool will sufficiently and exonomically drain in excess of six hundred and forty acres.

dearneyr, paily copy, conventions

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY C 1120 Simms Blog: • P.O. Box 1092 • Phone 243-0691 • Albuquerque new Mexico 87101 1400 First Nat Onal Bank East • Phone 256-1294 • Albuquerque, new Mexico 87108

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION:

Q Now, you have already testified that drilling up to a density of three hundred twenty would constitute the drilling of an unnecessary well?

A Yes, sir.

Q So can you state, in relation to the establishment of six hundred and forty acres as permanent spacing for this pool, whether in your opinion that would tend to prevent the drilling of an unnecessary well?

A It is my opinion that the establishment of permanent six hundred forty acre spacing for the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool will prevent the drilling of unnecessary wells and prevent economic waste.

Q What about exposure to physical waste, Mr. Scott? A Well, the drilling of a well in the -- there is circulation problems in the Upper Penn; there have, in fact, been two blowouts so the drilling of an unnecessary well to

me leaves open the possibility for physical waste.

Q It would increase that exposure?

A Definitely increase that exposure.

Q All right, now, Mr. Scott, let's refer specifically to the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and look back at Exhibit 2, the Pool Limits map.

A All right, on Exhibit 2 this refers to the Indian Basin-Morrow; now, noticing again that the horizontal pool

DEPOSITICNS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

dearniev-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITICNS, MEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY (1120 Simms BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 First National Bank East • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87105 limits are outlined in orange.

Q These are the pool limits that Mr. Nutter mentioned that were presently fixed by the Commission?

A That's right.

Q Noting again that the orange half circles have been used to indicate the wells that are Morrow duals. Now, are all Morrow completions duals, Mr. Scott?

A All of the Morrow completions are duals within the Upper Penn. Noting again that the orange half circles show some fourteen dry holes that have been drilled within the Upper Penn Pool Limits, dry as far as the Morrow is concerned. I would point out here that of the eight successful completions in the Morrow only seven are now producing. One of those wells produced only fuel and its bottom hole pressure declined to less than 500 pounds where it will not now go under the basin part.

Q Is that one of seven or one of eight?

A One of eight.

MR. NUTTER: Which one is that?

THE WITNESS: It is Marathon's Indian Basin No. 6,

Sections 22, 21, 23.

MR. NUTTER: So it is deleted in the Morrow, so to

speak?

THE WITNESS: Until at least such time as it is

dearnley-meie

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HFARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUGUEROUE, 4EW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 PAGE 36

economically feasible for the present method of operation, yes. This leaves us with seven.

(By Mr. Couch) It has not been plugged and 0 abandoned in the Morrow?

No, sir. A

All right. 0

I would like to point out here, referring back to A Exhibit 3 that on the record line there, we show that there are two wells penetrating the Morrow as of this date, within the Upper Penn Pool Limits. Only seven of those wells are producing a success ration of one to three for development wells in the Pennsylvanian. A poor success ratio.

All right, Mr. Scott, tell us a little more about the 0 reservoir pressure performance and other data regarding the Morrow Pool.

Exhibit 6 which we have here is a data sheet for Α the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and we can go down it again, as we did the one on the Upper Penn, pointing out that it does show the number of wells, the acreage and so on. It doesn't point to other recervoir data.

I have put on this Exhibit the original reservoir pressure data of -5353 and estimated it to be 3680. Right below there, I pointed out that the measured range of initial pressure is from 3208 P.S.I.G., to 3750 P.S.I.G., there again

dearnley-meiel

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS SPECIALIZING IN:

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 JOUERQUE, UQUERQUE, 243-6691 256-1294 PHONE BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 NATIONAL BANK EAST SUMAS 120 PAGE 37

using my judgment to make an arithmetic estimate of what the average, or average initial bottom hole pressure is, thirty six eighty.

MR. NUTTER: Did you use two porosity cut-offs on this pool also?

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.

(By Mr. Couch) Mr. Scott, would you say that the Q reservoir pressure performance is erratic?

Yes, sir, the pressure performance has been quite A erratic for the Morrow.

What about the pay in general? Q

In drilling of the Morrow, I believe everybody A that has drilled it has found the pay, itself, to be quite erratic.

In your judgment, in order to have any possible Q economic way to complete in the Morrow, how would it have to be done?

In my opinion, the only reasonable and economic A way to develop Morrow production is through drilling in the Indian Basin Upper Penn Well.

Does the pump limit prevent development of these Q pools?

That's right. Α

All right, will you then look at Exhibit 9? Q

dearnlev-meiei

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS MEXICO 87101 N U K RQUE, ROUE, 243-6 256-1 1092 . AST . P.O. BOX SPECIALIZING IN BLDC IR ST 120

ALBUOU

PHONE

A All right. Our Exhibit 9 is again, a well cost or economic tabulation. Going down this Exhibit and using again the actual cost figures that were available to me from the Marathon drilling cost as the wells from which Marathon participated in, it is my estimate that a typical Morrow single completion, with no attempt to complete in the Upper Penn, would cost some \$200,000.00; well cost of a typical Morrow single completion.

39

PAGE

Q If there was an unsuccessful attempt to complete the Upper Penn, would \$210,000.00 be feasible?

The well cost of a typical Morrow Upper Penn dual Α I estimate at \$257,000.00 and I would like to qualify that number. We have not drilled one, a dual completion for that low a figure, so really, what I put down for this figure, the \$257,000.00 for a dual, this is not based on our actual money experience, this is based on the fact that we have no drilling experience in the area and we think we could drill one for this amount. Now the last figure there shows that, the last dollar figure shows the additional cost to dual in the Morrow with an Upper Penn well, that is above the cost of the Upper Penn single, that is \$102,000.00 extra cost, cost of an Upper Penn single. The last line there, I have estimated the chance for success based on the experience in this Pool Area at 33%. Again, you are talking about development wells? Q

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG, ● 7,0, BOX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW AEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

A Again, we are talking about development wells.

Q Trying to be development wells?

A That's right.

Q All right, now, have you got some estimates and they would have to be estimates, of the ultimate recovery to be expected from a Morrow completion, assuming you could make one?

A Yes, sir, assuming you could make one, and on an average basis, not taking the high nor the low, I would state that you could expect to recover from one to two billion cubic feet from a Morrow completion.

Q All right, sir, what does that mean to you in terms of whether it would be an economic venture to drill a well for Morrow production only?

A A straight up well or Morrow, a well drilled just for the Morrow production, based on this estimate of probable ultimate recovery, would not be an economic venture.

Q Well, is the dual completion commercially attractive?

A A dual completion is a poor economic venture, but it does present the only reasonable economic route to produce from the Morrow.

Q For anyone who wants to attempt it?

A That's right.

Q All right, will you then give us your conclusion with regard to permanent pool rules for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION) 2000 cmm, et or a row 1000 a phone 240,460 a al rubulerone new MEXICO 87101

dearnley-meie

112) SIMMS BLDC, ● P.O. ROX 1092 ● PHONE 243-6691 ● ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 140) FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST ● PHONE 256-1294 ● ALBUQUERQLE, NEW MEXICO 87108

Pool?

For the Morrow, based on the manner of practical λ application of the economics and that is being usage of dual completions out to development of the Morrow and our knowledge, erratic knowledge of the pay, it is my opinion that the development should be the same as that for the Upper Penn.

That is spacing? Q

The spacing should be the same as that for the Upper A Penn. I would therefore recommend that -- it is my opinion that six hundred and forty acre spacing will prevent the drilling of an unnecessary well and prevent economic waste. Again I would point out that there have been two blowouts in the field and the drilling of an unnecessary well does present a problem or possibility of physical waste.

Mr. Scott, do you have any other direct testimony 0 to offer at this time?

No, sir. Α

MR. COUCH: That concludes the direct examination, Mr. Examiner.

MR. NUTTER: I think before we get into cross examination, we will take a ten-minute recess.

> (Whereupon, a short recess was taken)

MR. NUTTER: Hearing will come to order. Does

dearnley-meiel CONVENTIONS COPY, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY STATEMENTS,

MEXICO 87101 NEV ALBUQUERQUE
 ALBUQUERQUE 243-6691 • 256-1294 • PHONE е АЗТ 🔸 092 BLDG. . P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK SPECIALIZING IN: SIMMS FIRST 1120

HEARINGS

DEPOSITIONS,
PAGE 42

anyone have any questions of Mr. Scott?

RECROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Scott, up north of the Indian Basin Pool, there are a couple of Faskin Wells in Sections 4 and 5 of Township 24 South 24 East, I believe those are Morrow wells, are they not?

A Yes, sir, my understanding is that those wells are in the North Indian Hills-Morrow Gas Pool.

Q Now, this Union well of Section 18 of that Township, which is shown "dry hole", did it go to the Morrow zone?

A Yes, sir, the total depth shown on the map is 9,755.

Q And at the present time, Marathon's No. 6 in Section 17, is not projected into the Morrow?

A No, sir, not at the present time.

Q So as far as 17, we know, these two wells in Section 4 and 5 are in different pools and from the wells we have got data on, are not projected today, they will remain in a different pool?

A Yes, sir.

Q It just happens, by the way, that surveys were made of those wells, as 900 acre wells, rather than 640; I just wondered if there would be any apparent drainage by any other

dearnley-meie

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DA:LY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms BLDC, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERCUE, NEW MEXICO (1710) 1407 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERCUE, NEW MEXICO -37108 wells, by those large acreages.

I wouldn't anticipate it.

Now, Mr. Scott, would you elaborate a little further 0 why you have used 2,917 as the original pressure for the **Upper Penn?**

We we did take the original measured pressure, the A pressure measurements that were made by Marathon were in this time period prior to substantial production. These pressure measurements were on the low side where other pressure measurements were on the high, and since I knew more about how the Marathon pressures were run, I, in my own mind, put more weight on them, this is why I came up with as low an average as that; and this is why I state that it was what I would consider a minimum.

Now, these higher pressures, meaning 2952 and 2947, Q I believe; were those drillstem tests shut-in pressures or were they measured pressures?

Α The 2940, that I mentioned earlier, was for the Sunbright Federal Well and this was on a C-122, so here I don't have -- this is the purpose for which it was taken. Ι believe where I got -- yes, where I got that was from AU, that is a report to U.S.G.S. Form 9-330.

MR. COUCH: Not C-122? THE WITNESS: That is not where I got it, but the

dearniev-meiel

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION 120

243-6691 ¢ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 57101 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 SIMMS BLDG. • P.C. BOX 1092 • PHONE FIRST NATIONAL BARK EAST • PHONE

PAGE 43

Sun gentleman told me this was available from data they had taken from a C-122. I would not -- the question of the

usage of a higher original pressure than 2917, it is just in my arriving at a number I had to, in my mind, irradiate it.

(By Mr. Nutter) Now, you gave a statement of 0 estimated recovery between one and two billion cubic feet. Ι didn't hear any figure relating to the ultimate recovery from the Upper Pennsylvanian. We have got all the data we need here to calculate volumetric reserves, except possibly the net feet of pay. Do you have any idea as to reserves here for the average well or for the pool as a whole?

MR. COUCH: Mr. Nutter, excuse me, please sir. I am not attempting to preclude the Commission from any information we have that would be of interest or help to you, but it was our contention in preparing for this hearing that we would be talking in terms of spacing rather than in terms of any allocation or production of the wells, and so no effort was made to attempt to compute these things. It would be necessary in any allocation.

MR. NUTTER: Mr. Couch, the Commission has already considered the economic development of a pool. We have got economics over well costs in here as a matter of record. What it would cost to continue to develop the pool on 640 acre spacing was compared with development, of 320 acre spacing

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS NE # MEXICO 87101 , NEW MEXICO 87108 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE. FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE. 1120

dearnley-meie

reserves and was entered into the order in the original hearing in this case when there were three wells drilled. I believe, well, a maximum of six, apparently, within the map requirement. We had a reserve estimate at that time which was four years ago, and I think subsequent development here has shown a lot of things and might show how, well, these reserves that were entered into the record four years ago, it might show how accurate they were.

PAGE 45

MR. COUCH: We do know of a reserve figure that Principal Pipeline Purchaser has made, a reserve for the field and you can allocate that, or use that figure if you like.

THE WITNESS: If you like, from the information that is available to me, that natural gas has worked out, I believe that they estimated for the Upper Penn, dedicated to them, approximately 1.3 trillion. Now, if this is extrapolated for that dedicated to the Southern Union, I believe you would come up with the actual proper range of 1.4 to 1.5 trillion.

Q 1.3, that is dedicated wells?

A Yes, sir.

Q Now do they have a comparable figure on the Morrow wells?

A Yes, the number that they presented to us for the Morrow, dedicated to them is, may I get that out, I believe I

ССВТИСS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS НЕАRINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O, BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 400 FIRST MATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

DEPOSITIONS,

SPECIALIZING IN:

PAGE 46 have that letter with me, 24.8 ---MR. COUCH: Just give it as it's shown. THE WITNESS: All right, 24,868 M.M.C.F., and this is quoted from the letter of Natural Gas Pipeline Company. This is dedicated natural gas. 24,868 M.M.C.F.? Q Yes. Ā dearnley-meiel Now, these wells are dedicated to Natural Gas Q Pipeline? Α Yes. Do they have all connections in the Morrow? Q DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS No, they don't. A This extrapolated figure then too includes the Q Southern Union dedication? 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 Yes, sir, it comes to 28,971 M.M.C.F. on their Α figures. Now, these figures that you have given Mr. Scott, Q are they up-to-date, I mean we have got fifty-three wells producing from the Indian Basin Upper Penn at this time, or have IMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE IRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE they done this on the field basis regardless of whether a well had been drilled or not? No, sir, the tabulation they mailed to us is on a А SPECIALIZING IN: well basis. Does it have fifty-three wells for the Upper Penn? Q 120

Yes. Yes, sir. A

And then the figure of 24,868 or 28,971, is it based Q the seven or eight Morrow wells? OD

Their tabulation shows nine. I would have to spend a little time with it to see why. Oh, it includes, their tabulation includes one well that was not completed in the Morrow and includes 1,106 M.M.C.F.; that is, well - the figure that they gave for that well was 1,106 M.M.C.F., so this well was not completed in the Morrow. If that number were subtracted off, then this would give a number representing their estimate of reserves for the completed wells and that does include Natural Gas and Southern Union.

Now, could you give me the price that is paid for the Q gas and condensate in this area by the two purchasers?

A Sixteen and a half M.C.F., \$2.76 per barrel. These are the latest numbers available to me.

Q Now, that is Natural Gas Pipeline, do you know what Southern Union pays for their gas?

No, sir, I don't. Α

MR. COUCH: For the record, Mr. Nutter, I don't believe Natural Gas Pipeline is the purchaser of condensate, but that is the price, I know for gas. I don't know who the condensate purchaser is.

THE WITNESS: Permian.

dearnley-meiel

CONVENTION! DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, SPECIALIZING IN: 120

243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37101 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 37108 (1092 • PHONE EAST • PHONE 5, • P.O. BOX 1 IJNAL BANK E BLDC. SIMMS I FIRST

47 PAGE

MR. COUCH: But again that is condensate sold from the plant as distinguished from condensate that may be sold from any --

48

Q (By Mr. Nutter) I that condensate less than 18¢ trucking fee?

MR. ENFIELD: 17,725 for the net, less taxes is what we get for condensate.

MR. NUTTER: Let the record show that was Robert Enfield responding to that question.

Q (By Mr. Nutter) Now, Mr. Scott, on those green pressures that we were talking about a while ago, we had two or three that were low. To what do you attribute those low pressures, and what was the length of shut-in time to obtain the other pressures that the Engineering Committee ran?

A During this green period?

Q Yes, sir, the green period.

A They were all at least twenty-four hours. There were two pressure reports of the Engineering Committee that were run by the operators, but they again reported at least twenty-four hours shut-in.

Q Were some shut-in more than twenty-four hours? A Yes, some were shut-in at least --Q Were they shut in until pressures were stabilized? What is the difference in a twenty-four hour and thirty hour

dearnley-meiel

SFECIALIZING :N: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, COMPRIMINS 1120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294.• ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 shut-in?

A My estimate would be that the wells were probably shut-in at a certain time of the day and by the time they got around to bombing them, it was some hours later. There was one pressure in that group, I think it was reported by the operator though, yes, sir, one pressure in that group which was run by the operator, was a one month shut-in.

49

PAGE

0 Which one was that?

Α This was the Redferns Winston Gas Comp, Section 39, 21, 34.

And had a pressure of 2,880? Q

2,880. A

That was a thirty day shut-in? Ŷ.

Redfern Development Corporation. Α

Well, now, Mr. Scott, does there appear to be Q variation in the permeability, as you go from one area to the other , that would cause a difference in the way these wells reacted to shut-in, that is whether pressure would build up or not?

Well, of course, with only cores of seven wells А available to me, it would be very difficult for me to make an estimate on a field-wide basis as to whether this occurs or not; from the core samples that we had, some were very long cores with lots of samples, some were short ones, and to say that

dearnley-meie

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DUILY COPY, CONVENTIONS , NEW MEXICO 87101 , NEW MEXICO 87108 . STATEMENTS, DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, SPECIALIZING IN:

243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, (1092 • PHONE 1 EAST • PHONE BLDG. . P.O. BCX NATIONAL BANK SIMMS FIRST 1120

they were truly representative in total, and to try to get something like this from it, I would hesitate to do that at this time.

50

PAGE

Q Well, we do have a difference in the pressures measured, particularly out here on Section 19 and these pressures are 1,659 pounds, what would contribute to a real low pressure like this?

A Well, sir, if you will look at the Odessa-Natural Winston Standard Gas Comp No. 1, the entire pressure history here has been quite erratic. I would just say that on this well behaves erratically.

Q How about the well's production, is it a good producer?

A Would you like to know how much it is?

A Well, not especially, is it a good producer or a poor producer?

A My understanding is, it is very poor, although I can give you the cumulative on it through 1967 -- through '-6, I mean. It has produced cumulative gas of 1,103,198,

according to my records, that is M.C.F., 1,103,198 M.C.F.

Q Through '66?

A Through '66.

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of

Mr. Scott?

dearntey-meiei

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, MAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS

MEXIC 3 87

¥ ₩ Z

ROUF

243-65

PHONE

1092 EAST

0. BOX BANK

NAT

1120 SIMMS

SPECIALIZING IN:

PAGE 51

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. STAMETS:

Mr. Scott, these porosities from your cores and Q your logs are relatively low, aren't they, at least they are not very high?

A I think that they are not exceptionally low, considering that this was a dolomite reservoir basically.

Q But the permeability then, is quite good?

I was pleased to find in my analysis of the A permeability that it was this good from the core samples available to us, yes.

Would you think that the good production from the Q wells in this pool results from the relatively good permeability in the pool?

Do you mean, well by well there, can you rephrase it Α a little?

Yes. These wells are quite good in general, and 0 would you say that the reason they are good is because of the relatively high permeability present in the Pool?

Α Yes. I would add this, the dolomite is fracked in part, it's vugular in part, it is possible that this permeability average I have would be even higher if you could evaluate the fracture permeability and some of the permeability due to the vugular nature of it.

learniev-meie

CORVENTION: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, 58 SPECIALIZING IN:

NEW MEXICO 37 ERQUE, ERQUE, ALBUQUE ALBUQUI 243-6691 256-1294 PHONE 1092 • F EAST • BLDG. • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK SIMMS FIRST 120

PAGE 52

Q Would you consider this permeability to be
relatively constant across the main portion of the field?
A I think that the bottom hole pressure behavior that

bottom hole pressure data that this is true.

MR. STAMETS: That's all the questions I have.

MR. NUTTER: Are there further questions of Mr. Scott? MR. COUCH: I have one or two.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Q Mr. Scott, what is your opinion regarding the capacity of the existing wells in these two pools to supply the market demand for the foreseeable future?

A The capacity of these wells is well in excess of what is necessary to supply the immediately foreseeable market demand.

Q All right, and the overall spread in the pressures taken during the survey is approximately how many pounds, not counting the two low pressures and throwing them out?

A The pressure spread between those that are in a group, is sixty pounds.

Q That is, high and lowest, if you throw out one that you think is just an odd-ball?

A That's right.

Q Over a total of how many acres, did you say?

clearnley-meiel

CONVENTIONS

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,

121 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHCINE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 441 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHIJNE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

STATEMENTS,

HEARINGS,

DEPOSITIONS,

PECIALIZING IN:

A 34,766.6, I would have to look it up again. MR. NUTTER: Mr. Scott, in saying that the capacity of these wells is sufficient to satisfy the market demand, are you considering the weather in Chicago this last week? THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. MR. NUTTER: Are there any further questions. If not the witness may be excused. MR. COUCH: I would like to offer -- I better ask Mr. Scott. Q (By Mr. Couch) Were Exhibits 1 through 9 prepared by you or under your supervision, Mr. Scott? Yes, sir. А MR. COUCH: I offer in evidence, Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9. MR. NUTTER: Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9 will be admitted in evidence. (Whereupon Marathon's Exhibits 1 through 9 admitted in evidence) MR. NUTTER: Do you have anything further, Mr. Couch? PHONE MR. COUCH: No, sir, other than reservation of the EAST right to make a final closing statement. BANK (Witness excused) MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything? 120 SIMMS 1 1400 FIRST MR. KELLAHIN: I have one witness. He will be

dearnley-meie

CONVENTIONS DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATIEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, SPECIALIZING IN:

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW MEXICO 87108 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, 1092 BOX S BLDG. . P.O

53

BY MR. KELLAHIN:

Q Would you state your name, please?

A Paul Hull.

Q By whom are you employed and in what position, Mr.

Hull?

A Standard Oil Company of Texas, Supervising Proration Engineer.

Q Have you testified before the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico and made your gualifications a matter of record?

A Yes, sir, I have.

MR. KELLAHIN: Are the witness's qualifications

acceptable?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, they are.

(Whereupon, Standard's Exhibits 1 and 2 were marked for identification)

Q (By Mr. Kellahin) Mr. Hull, have you made a study

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 1120 Simms Bldg. 11 P.O. Box 1092 • Phone 243-6691 • Albuquerque, new mexico 87101 1400 First Nation al Bank East • Phone 256-1294 • Albuquerque, new mexico 57108 PAGE 54

of the economics of the producing gas from the Indian Basin **Upper Pennsylvania Pool?** Yes, sir. A

55

Did you make the same study as to the Morrow? 0

No, sir. A

And for what reason? 0

We have no wells in the Morrow.

Now, in connection with your study of the Indian Q Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Pool, what did you do?

Set up a reservoir group as a computer program, as A part of the computer library to calculate a number of factors concerning a gas reservoir, one of which, being cumulative production for spacing and this provided a number of other perimeters at the same time, the period required to produce the reservoir, and this is a rather routine calculation that we make of a number of fields.

Now, is this calculation contained on what has been 0 marked Standard's Exhibits No. 1 and 2?

It is. Α

Would you state briefly what was done on Exhibits 1 0 and 2?

The only difference in these Exhibits is that 1 is A calculated for one well on 640 and the other for two on 640 acre spacing and 320 acre spacing.

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMENY, DAIL COFY, CONVENTIONS SPECIALIZING IN:

 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101
 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BCX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 120

dearnlev-meiel

2 Now, you had to have some basic data in order to perform this calculation, did you not?

56

A That's right.

Q What was your source of data for the calculation?

A We obtained a number of the reservoir perimeters from Marathon because they had been making a considerable more study, detailed study of the field than we had. Specific gravity of gas is a factor, initial bottom hole pressure and the reservoir, temperature from Marathon, some of the other factors, net pay, we picked from one of our logs.

Other data that was plugged in here, well contract time, the pressure basis and the point when it would be necessary to install a compressor in order to deliver the contract quantity of gas; and working interest, well operating costs, compressor or maintenance cost, these things were of value.

Q Now, you have one heading there "contract time, twenty years", that is the term of the contract you have on the gas production, is that correct?

A That's right.

Q You used somewhat of a higher initial pressure than Marathon, did you not?

A No, sir, this is the same. Marathon's gauge was figured the same, one is gauge and the other is absolute.

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, MEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMON (, DAILY COPY, CONVENTION: 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW METICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, MEW METICO 87108

dearniey-meiel

Q I see; so for the purpose of this calculation, they are the same pressures, basically, is that correct? I mean, same initial pressures?

PAGE

57

A I believe that's right.

dearnlev-meie

CONVENTION

EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINCS, STATEMENTS,

PECIALIZING IN:

MEXICO 8716

N E ¥ N E ¥

BUQUE. BUQUE

243.e

PHONE

EAST

3LDG. • P.O. BOX VATIONAL BANK

1120 SIMM5 1400 FIRST Q Now, you picked 142 as your net pay thickness?A Yes.

Q How did you arrive at this figure?

A This was from one of our logs that had an average potential and we ran this program rather hurriedly and didn't feel we had time to make a detailed analysis of this particular perimeter, and we felt this would be close enough for the purpose of what we are trying to demonstrate here.

Q Now, with that background, would you discuss what the exhibit shows, the exhibits, discussing both of them.

A All right, there is a number of columns there with the heading of time and production rate, flowing bottom hole pressure, cumulative production and center recovery. The production rate, of course, is dictated by the contract itself. One-twentieth of the reserve being produced each year. The reserve in this particular case being calculated from the data we put into the program and the reserves differ slightly from the reserves that are being carried by Natural Gas Pipeline Corporation of America. This particular discrepancy, once again, would not make a significant difference in the ratio of the two results. The calculation here of the original gas in place, was 26.6 million M.C.F. and I believe this is gas in place with an 89% recovery and Natural Gas carrying something like 26.3 recoverable, so there is approximately a 10% discrepancy.

PAGE 58

Q Would that affect your basic calculation?

A It would not affect it, since it would apply to both cases, it would not affect the ratio to no more significant figures than we are considering.

Now, as you go down this, you will note that after sometime during the twelfth year, it is necessary to install a compressor in either case, in order to deliver the D.C.G. now, to point the production from the 640 acre tract is the same. Whether there is one well or two wells, there is absolutely no difference in the income.

There is no increase in the income to be gained by drilling the second well. At this point; if we have one well, the compressor must be installed in 12.64 years, and for two wells it doesn't have to be installed until 12.71 so we gain a few days there, about seven days, but that is twelve years down the road, and present worth on that installation wouldn't be significant. From that point on until sometime during the nineteenth year with the compressor, we would be able to deliver the D.C.G., in either instance.

dearnley-meie

CONVENTION

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMGNY, DAILY CDIY, 1120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUEROUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW *EXICO 87108

Decline would begin of one well somewhere after 19.48 years and production would continue economically at the end of 21.41 years. For two wells, this decline would begin after 19.74 and would continue until twenty and a half years, so there is about .9 of a year difference there, so that the entire difference in rate of income would occur after this 19.48 years when the one well would begin to decline. cumulative production, however, in these two instances would differ by less than 1,000,000 cubic feet for one well, the cumulative being 23,000,879.98 M.C.F. -- excuse me, a million cubic feet, M.M.C.F., and for the two wells, it would be 23,000,880.1 M.M.C.F., so we are talking about a difference in recovery here of less than a million cubic feet, a little over a hundred dollars difference in income.

59

PAGE

Would it be economic then, to drill two wells to 0 recover that much additional gas?

Even, assume we would be drilling a well for Α \$155,000.00, Marathon's estimate, obviously would not be economic.

0 Now, their conclusion is based on the assumption that one well will drain at least 640 acres?

Yes, sir, it is. А

Now, you heard Mr. Scott's testimony, including 0 his information on pressure tests, permeability of formation

dearnlev-meiel CONVENTION

DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPI: RT TESTIMENY, DAILY COPY, SPECIALIZING IN: 120

NEW MEXICO 87101 NEW NEXICO 87108 ALBUQUERQUE,
 ALBUQUE RQUE, 243-6691 • ALBUQUE1 256-1294 • ALBUQUE PHONE
 PHONE 1092 -EAST BLDG. • P.O. BOX NATIONAL BANK IRST

60 PAGE and other factors; taking those factors into consideration in your opinion, will one well drain in excess of 640 acres? Yes, sir. A Were Exhibits 1 and 2 prepared by you or under Q your supervision? Yes, sir. A MR. KELLAHIN: We will offer Exhibits 1 and 2. learn ev-meiei MR. NUTTER: Standard's Exhibits 1 and 2 will be admitted in evidence. (Whereupon Standards' Exhibits 1 and 2 were admitted in evidence) DEI OSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of Mr. Hull? He may be excused. (Witness excused) NEW ME XICO 871 NEW MI XICO 871 MR. KELLAHIN: That's all we have, Mr. Nuttor. MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything. RQUE, RQUE, MR FORD: I have a statement. BUQUE MR. NUTTER: We will take statements. ردار - 256-1 MR. FORD: George Ford from Pan American Petroleum PHONE Corporation. We concur wholeheartedly with the recommendation 1092 EAST of Marathon Oil Company for permanent field rules including BOX 3ANK 640 acre units for these two pools. BL0 NAT We are alarmed at the Exhibit 7 of Marathon, this IMMS IRST shows over eight million dollars for fifty-two additional 120

SPECIALIZING IN:

wells. That would be unnecessary if we have to develop this reservoir to 320 acre spacing, Pan American operates eight completions in the Indian Basin Upper Penn Pool. Our completions would represent about a million and a quarter dollars of this total amount.

PAGE 61

We believe that the other evidence and testimony proves conclusively, that a well would drain over 640 acres in this pool, especially Exhibit 6. This Exhibit shows that at least three wells that were completed after a substantial production started, had a pressure draw-down below the original pressure in the vicinity of their well bores, without any production from those well bores. Now this can be due only to pressure communication over wide areas in the reservoir, that is development on 640 acres, so we respectfully urge the Commission to adopt the present temporary rules and permanent rules for the Indian Basin Upper Penn and Morrow Gas Pools.

Thank you, sir.

dearnlev-meie

CONVENTIONS

COPY,

DAILY

EXPERT TESTIMONY,

HEARINGS, STATFWENTS,

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS,

243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 25641294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

1092 • PHONE EAST • PHONE

. . P.O. BOX

BLDC. . P.O

FIRST

120

MR. KELLAHIN: Mr. Mutter, Standard Oil Company as the witness has stated, has no Morrow wells; however, they are the operator of wells in the Upper Pennsylvanian Pool, and are in support of Marathon Oil Company's presentation for 64acre spacing in that pool. We feel that it has clearly been tabulated that one well will drain in excess of 640 acres and that the drilling of wells on 320 acres would not only be costly

AGE 62

and unnecessary, but would result in the production of very, very little additional gas, an amount that is almost insignificant and the cost of drilling equipment and connecting up wells would be an economic waste. For that reason, we recommend very strongly the adoption of 640 acre drilling and proration unit for the Indian Basin Upper Pennsylvanian Pool.

Now, as to the Morrow, admittedly, Standard has no wells in that pool. However, we do feel that the testimony shows rather clearly that the production from the Morrow is erratic. That experience has shown that the wells in this particular pool can only be drilled in conjunction with other wells, and in the interest of orderly development and proper development of the pool and, as a matter of fact, in the interest of obtaining any development in the Indian Basin Morrow Pool, the well location drilling and proration unit should be the same for the other horizons in order that the operator might economically dually complete wells in the Morrow

MR. NUTTER: Thank you. Anyone else?

MR. JORDAN: I have a statement. J. B. Jordan, Union Oil Company of California in Roswell, and I would like to state that Union supports Marathon's application for 640acre spacing.

> MR. NUTTER: Thank you, Mr. Jordan. MR. ENFIELD: Robert Enfield, and I would like to say

dearnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY (OPY, CONVI:NTI DNS 1120 SIMMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1430 FIRIT NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

PAGE 63

I support Marathon's presentation for both the Upper Penn and the Lower Penn Morrow.

MR. GEDDIE: Ivan D. Geddic, representative of Kerr-McGee Corporation. Kerr-McGee Corporation operates one well in the Indian Basin field and owns an interest in ten others. From our independent study of the Upper Pennsylvanian and Morrow Reservoirs of the Indian Basin field and from evidence which has been presented here at this hearing, our company has come to the conclusion that 640 acre spacing units are proper for these reservoirs. It is therefore recommended that the Conservation Commission establish 640 acre units for gas wells completed in the Indian Basin Upper Penn and Morrow Pools.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you.

MR. GOODMAN: Frad Goodman, of Ralph Lowe Estates and Lowe Drilling Company. We wholeheartedly concur in Marathon's presentation and recommend the adoption of permanent 640 acre spacing.

MR. MUTTER: Mr. Sturdivant?

MR. STURDIVANT: W. C. Sturdivant, for Sun Oil Company. We operate one well and have an interest in eight wells in these pools. We concur with the statements made and recommend adoption of the permanent 640 acre spacing.

MR. NUTPER: Thank you. Any other statements to

learnley-meier

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, CONVENTIONS 120 SIMMS BLOG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBULUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 4400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUGUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

PAGE 64

the hearing? Mr. Hatch, do you have any correspondence? MR. HATCH: I have correspondence from Sinclair Oil and Gas, Texaco, Incorporated, Hannigan Oil Company, Texas Pacific, Redfern, Shell, letters from Tidewater and Odessa Natural Gas Company, all in support of the application.

MR. NUTTER: 640 acre spacing is popular in this pool.

MR. COUCH: As a matter of fact, I think it's unanimous.

MR. NUTTER: Is there anything further in Cases 2749 and 2750?

MR. COUCH: A letter from Mr. Curtis Inman supporting the making permanent of the present 640 acre spacing, and spacing rules in both pools. We have also received a telegram from Mr. Hannigan. Does that telegram have about ten different signatures on it?

MR. HATCH: Yes, it does.

NR. COUCH: All right, I have a telegram from Monsanto supporting the recommendations we are making here today, and I have been advised by telephone from my office in Houston that there is a letter from Phillips concurring and supporting our position. I will submit that letter, if I may, later to the Commission records.

MR. NUTTER: That will be fine.

dearnley-meie

CONVENTIONS

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, JAILY COPY, 1120 S.MMS BLDG, • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

MR. COUCH: I would like to make just one observation that in setting 640 acre spacing for these pools, when it did, in 1963, the Commission has encouraged and made possible the very rapid development and extremely significant gas reserve in the State of New Mexico. In this four years time, there has been an average of approximately one and a half wells drilled a month in this pool area at a substantial expenditure and investment by the operators, and the substantial definition of these pool limits in this four years time can, 7 think, certainly be attributed very gratefully to the Commission's wisdom in adopting the 640 acre spacing when it did. I would like to say also that in this wide area of thirty-four thousand, sum odd, acres, that our pressure differentials across the field there, are still, other than one or two obviously erratic performing wells, are within a reasonable range of 51 pounds from top to bottom and we strongly urge the Commission that they make permanent the spacing rules contained in the original orders entered in these cases four years ago. Thank you, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Thank you. If there is nothing further in Cases 2749 and 2750, we will take those cases under advisement.

dearnlev-meiel

CONVENTION

HEARINGS, STATEME 4TS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY, DEPOSITIONS, SPECIALIZING IN: 400

ALBUQUERQUE, FEW MEXICO 87101 ALBUQUERQUE, HEW MEXICO 67108 243-6691 • 256-1294 • BLDG. • P.O. BOX 1092 • PHONE NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE SIMMS FIRST

65

STATE OF NEW MEXICO)) BS COUNTY OF BERNALILLO)

the second second

I, JERRY POTTS, Notary Public in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of New Mexico, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached transcript of hearing was reported by me in stenotype and that the same was reduced to typewritten transcript under my personal supervision and contains a true and correct record of said proceedings, to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

Notagy Public

66

My Commission Expires:

7-10-20

SPECIALIZING IN: DEPOSITIONS, HEARINGS, STATEMENTS, EXPERT TESTIMONY, DAILY COPY,

dearnley-meier

CONVENTIONS

- i - i }:≹

> 80 1

> ¥¥ ₽¥

. The second s

1120 SIMMS BLDG. • P.O. ROX 1072 • PHONE 243-6691 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87101 1400 FIRST NATIONAL BANK EAST • PHONE 256-1294 • ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

I do berede wertify that the foregoing is engelete record or the proceeds the Brankings bouring as Unite No Z ALL AND ALL AN

the fination and departmentions downstoneing

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS

September 7, 1962

P. O. BOX 4337 MIDLAND, TEXAS

Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

> Subject: Core Analysis Indian Basin No. 1 Well Wildcat Eddy County, New Mexico Location: Sec. 23-T21S-R23E

Dear Sir:

Pennsylvanian formation analyzed from 7610 to 7635 and 9200.0 to 9204.5 feet is interpreted to be gas productive where permeable. An economic completion will be entirely dependent upon additional productive formation being present above or below the cored intervals. A formation treatment will be necessary for satisfactory rates of flow. Summaries of average core analysis data are presented on page one of the report.

Formation analyzed from 9044 to 9050 feet is impermeable and nonproductive and Devonian formation analyzed from 10,095 to 10,111 is interpreted to be water productive where permeable.

We sincerely appreciate this opportunity to be of service.

Very truly yours,

Core Laboratories, Inc.

1 Sy num

R. S. Bynum, Jr., Division Manager

RSB:HC:dc



CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS. TEXAS

> Page 1 of 1 File WP-3-1945 Well Indian Basin No. 1

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE OIL

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Pennsylvanian 7610.0-7635.0						
FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FR ABOVE INTERVAL	DM	25.0	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	48.7		
FEET OF CORE INCLUDED IN AVERAGES		14.4	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: PER DENT OF PORE GRACE (C)	48.7		
AVERABE PERMEABILITY: Max. MILLIDAROYE 900		0.6	GIL BRAVITY: *API	2 2 2		
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: Max. MILLIDARCY-FEET 900		8.6 4.3	GRIGINAL BOLUTION BAB-OIL RATIO: Cubic Feet Per Barrel			
AVERAGE PORGEITY: PER GENT	r	5.0	GRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS BATURATED DIL PER BARREL STOCK-TANK DIL			
AVERADE REBIDIAL DIL BATU PER GENT OF PORE BPADE	RATION:	1.4	CALCULATED DRIGINAL BTOOK-TANK DIL IN PLACE: BARRELS PER AGRE-FOOT			

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

0200 0 0204 5

Denneylugaian

FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM ABOVE INTERVAL		4.5	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: Per Cent of Pore Space	19.3		
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages		4.5	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: (C)			
AVERADE OSTITABILITY: MILLIDARGYB	Max.	2.5	DIL GRAVITY: "API			
	900	2.2				
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY:	Max,	11	DRICINAL SOLUTION GAS-DIL RATIO: Cubic Feet Per Barrel			
MILLIDARCY-FEET	900	9.9	COBIC FEEL FER BARREL			
AVERAGE POROSITY: PER CENT 6.		6.6	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Saturated dil per barrel stock-tank dil			
AVERAGE REBIDUAL OIL BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE		2.2	CALCULATED ORIGINAL BTOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: Barrels per acre-fodt			

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL:

barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be

continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, have not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use, this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgment of Core Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., ind its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation at to the productivity, proper operation, or profitableness of any oil, gas or other mineral well or sand in connection with which such report is used or relied upon.

CL 314

Distribution of Final Reports

55

3 Copies Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas 6 Copies Mr. N. E. Webernick Marathon Oil Company Box 1398 Roswell, New Mexico 5 Copies Mr. J. W. Hodges Sinclair Oil & Gas Co. Box 1677 Roswell, New Mexico 4 Copies Mr. D. C. Fish Kerr-McGee Oil Industries, Inc.

Globe News Bldg. Amarillo, Texas CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS

January 4, 1963

P. G. BOX 4837 MIDLAND, TEXAS

Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

> Subject: Core Analysis Indian Basin No. 1-A Well Eddy County, New Mexico Location: Sec. 22-T21S-R23E

Dear Sir:

Canyon formation analyzed between 7374.0 and 7660.4 feet is interpreted to be gas productive where permeable. The productive capacity is considered adequate for satisfactory production rates without formation treatment. Average core analysis values are presented on page one of this report.

From 7660.4 to 7675.6 feet, Canyon formation exhibits high total water saturations and is interpreted to be both water and gas productive.

Strawn sand analyzed from 8667 to 8678 feet is considered to be gas productive where permeable; however, due to low permeability, a completion attempt is not recommended. Average core analysis values also are presented for the interval on page one.

Permeable Morrow formation analyzed at intervals between 9132.0 and 9324.7 feet is interpreted to be gas productive with adequate productive capacity for satisfactory rates of production without formation treatment. A summary of average core analysis values is presented on page two.

Due to lower residual oil and high total water saturations, the interval from 9324.7 to 9360.0 feet is interpreted to be water productive where permeable. Mr. Ralph Lowe Indian Basin No. 1-A Well Page Two

We appreciate this opportunity to be of service.

Very truly yours,

Core Laboratories, Inc.

s mis R. S. Bynum, Jr., Division Manager F

RSB:JR:dc

÷.

CORE LABORATORIES, INC Petroleum Reservoir Engineerma DALLAS, TEXAS

Page 1 of 2 File WP-3-2023 Well Indian Basin No. 1-A

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE DIL

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Canyon 7374. 0-7660. 4						
PERT OF CORE REDOVERED FR	CM	273, 9	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	35.4		
FEET OF CORE		181.4	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: (C) PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	35.4		
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: MILLIDARGYS	Мах. 90 ⁰	44 13	QIL BRAVITY: "API			
HILLIGARCY PET Max.		7982	DRIBINAL BOLUTION GAB-DIL RATIO: Cubic feet per Barrel			
AVERAGE PURGBITY: PER CENT		3.7	DRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Baturated Oil Per Barrel Stock-Tank Oil			
AVERABE REBIDUAL OIL SATURATION: PER CENT OF FORE SPACE		4, 8	CALGULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: Barrels per Acre-Foot			

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Strawn 8667. 0-8678. 0

FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FR	10M	11.0	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION; PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	54.4
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages		6.2	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE (C)	54.4
AVERADE PERMEABILITY: Max. MILLIDARGYB 900		0.2	DIL BRAVITY: "API	
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: Max. MILLIDARCY-FEET 900		1.2	ORIGINAL SOLUTION GAS-OIL RATIO: Cubic feet per Barrel	
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER CENT		8.5	DRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Baturated oil per Barrel Stock-Tank oil	
AVERAGE REBIDUAL DIL BATU PER CENT OF PORE BPACE	RATION:	2.2	CALCULATED URIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: Barrelý per acre-fodi	

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, have not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use, this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgmith of Core Taboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation, or profittibleness of any oil, gas or other mineral well or sand in connection with which such report is used or relief upon.

.

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS

> Page 2 of 2 File WP-3-2023 Well Indian Basin No. 1-A

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE OIL

FORMATION NAME AND D	EPTH INTERV	AL: Mor	row 9132. 0-9324. 7			
FEET OF OORE RECOVERED FR	SM .	187.9	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	48.5		
FET OF CORE INCLUGED IN AVERAD."8		18.0	AVERABE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: (C)	48.5		
AVERABE PERMEABILITY: NILLIDARGYS			GIL GRAVITY: *API			
PRODUCTIVE DAPAGITY: Max. MILLIDARCY-FEET 900		11 216 198	DRIGINAL BOLUTION GAS-OIL RATIO: Cubic Feet per Barrel			
AVERABE POROSITY: PER CENT			GRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FAITOR: BARRELS SATURATED GIL PER BARREL STOCK-TANK GIL			
AVERABE RESIDUAL OIL BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE		3.9	CALGULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: BARRELS PER ACKE-FOOT			

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL:

FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION:
ABOVE INTERVAL	PER CENT OF PORE SPACE
FEET OF CORE	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATIUN;
Included in Averages	PER CENT OF PORE SPACE
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: Millidargys	DIL GRAVITY: *API
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY:	ORIGINAL BOLUTION GAS-OIL RATIC:
Millidarcy-feet	Cubic feet per Barrel
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER CENT	DRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Saturated oil per barrel btock-tank oil
AVERAGE RESIDUAL OIL BATURATION:	CALCULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK GIL IN PLACE:
PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	Barrels per acre-foot

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, bave not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use, this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgment of Core Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation, are publicleures used really used, results used, results used and the material well or its results used to represent the warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation, are publicleures used in such report is used or relied upon.

CL 310

Distribution of Final Reports

3 Copies Mr. Ralph Lowe **Box 832** Midland, Texas 6 Copies Mr. N. E. Webernick Marathon Oil Company Box 1398 Roswell, New Mexico 5 Copies Mr. J. W. Hodges Sinclair Oil & Gas Co. Box 1677 Roswell, New Mexico 4 Copies Mr. D. C. Fish

Kerr-McGee Oil Industries, Inc. Globe News Bldg. Amarillo, Texas

Memo From D. S. NUTTER CHIEF ENGINEER 70 and for Special Port Rules, Eddy Canty hurther and f Rules, Applicant, in the above styled sure, seeks the creation of a new port for morrow production in Sections 22 and 23, Township 21 South, Rango. 23 East

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

1

				14124	MALOO			W COMPLEDE			
											Poza G
				MULTI	-POINT E	BACK PRE	SSURE TE	ST FOR GAS	WELLS	R	evised 12-1
200	1			F	ormation	i l'orr	nw Samt		County	Eddy	
	tialX										and the set of the set
											1 (1.4
	t										
										9266	
	ing ? W										
	ing W										
	Pay: From										
	ducing Thru:						64	ngle-Rmide	nhand C (D wo C	
ate	e of Complet	ion:_	12-24	-62	Packe	r Bekern	יאיי איצי אנעי ייעיי	0 Reservo	ir Temp	171	
							VED DATA				
est	ted Through	(Pro	vér) (Chóke)	(Meter)	•			Туре Тар	s Flar	nre en
			Flow D	ata			Tubin	g Data	Casing D		
Τ		(01	oke)	Press.	Diff.	Temp.	Préss	. Temp.	Press.	Temp.	
۰.	(Line) Size	(Ori S	fice) ize	psig	hy	°F.	psig	°F.	psig	°₽.	¢
I					1		2969				
•	3.068	2.		300	11.0	55	2857				
:+	3.068 3.068			905 908	24.0	57 57	2773 2551				
+	3.008		750	900	67.0	63	2515	╺╉┈┈╌╌┩		+	
•			-								
				-		FLOW CAI	CULATIO	NS			
T	Coeffici	ent		Pi	ressure	the second s	Temp.	Gravity	Compres	55. B	
2	(a)	、					tor	Factor	Factor	r []	
	(24-Hou	r)	רע∕ h _w		psia		² t	F.	Fpv	•	
-	20.15		108.			1,004		.9975	1.083		24
4	20.15		148.4			1.002		.9975	1.083		
1	20.15		193.			1,002	i	.9975 .0975	1.083		
-						ر د ی بر ایر ا			1.001		
								TONG			
						ESSURE (ALGUIAI				
s L	liquid Hydro	carboi	n Rati	0	1,332	cf/bbl.	•	Speci	fic Gravit	ty Separa	ator Gas.503
avi	ity of Liqui	d Hydi	rocarb	ons <u></u>		deg.	•	Speci	fic Gravit	ty Flowin	ng Fluid.705 8893.5
	8,935		(1-e- <u>-</u>	* # . W		-	P ₀	4. 1912 to 6.	Pz	000010
	(19)										
	°₽₩	,	,				2		2 2	1	
••		Р	Ê F.	P _o	$(F_cQ)^2$	(F	$(Q)^2$	P _w 2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Cal	• Pu Pc
	Pt (psia)	نىرىمى بىرىمى بىرىم يىرى بىرىمى ب			r		L_e ⁻ °)	- augua		P.	
T	19404X	00000	/ 3.3	.73	करता. संस्थान	2		0007.0		2350.1	.5711
		<u> </u>		_ <u>_</u>							1 .0857
				 	<u> </u>					+	
+										+	
						MORDD			un den anna an tart sa an suitheann		
OMP	olute Potent PANY	tat -				FIGFPD;	п <u></u>				
	ESS			· · · ·							
	IT and TITLE		the 1					R Dis Arr			
	ESSED										
)MF	PANY										

REMARKS

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three as of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission 571, Santa Fe. log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at more inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

Secure rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) . HCF/da. © 15.025 psia and 60° F.

72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater.

Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period.

Sowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

ister pressure, psis.

Differential motor pressure, inches water.

Gravity correction factor.

Eloning temperature correction factor.

Supercompressability factor.

B Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .


0-MCF/Day 0 15.025 MMIA - 60°F

; :

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION CONMISSION

Form C-122

wa Th

1

MULTI-POINT BACK PRESSURE TEST FOR GAS WALLS Revised 12-1-55 .

Poo				Fc	mation	(Penn) (Canyon Du	51.	County		APR.	an an tao an San tao amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin' Ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr'o amin'ny faritr
Íni	tialX		Annu	al		Spec	ial		Date of			
	panyRali										and the second second second second second second	
	tS											an a
	ing <u>7</u> W									To 7572		
	ing <u>ero RD</u> W									70		
	Pay: From											
	ducing Thru:						Sir	gle-Brade	nhead-G.	G. or G		
Dat	e of Complet	ion: <u>1</u>	2-24-(52	Packer	r <u>fizker</u> "	K ⁿ 7280	Reservo	ir Temp	140.1		
						OBSERV	TED DATA			1. 2 1 1 1		
Tes	ted Through	<u>LPto</u>	<u>ter) (</u> [(hóke)	(Meter)				Туре Тар	s Flar	F.6	
			lew D					Data	Casing D		4	
No.			oke) [ice)	Press.	Diff.	-	[Press.			
	Size			psig	hw	°F.	psig	°F.	psig	°F.		
<u>SI</u> 1.				070	7h F	67	2354		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	0.		
2.	3.068	1.7 3.7			14.5 30.0	77	2336					
3.	3.263	7.7			50.0	79	2154					
4. 5.	3.068	1.7	50	655	90.02	69	2018					
2.		I		[لا		i			<u>l</u> _		
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	i				CULATION					
No.	Coeffici	ent		Pr	essure			Gravity Factor		38. 1	6 <u>-</u>	
10.1	(24-Hou	r)	7/ 7~3	De l	psia			Fg	Fpv	1		
1.	20.75		98.4		+	. 9933		9721	1.06			
2.	20.15		141.5			.9544		.9721	1.05			
3.	20 15		200.2			.3823		.972]	1.05	and the second se	CD = 2 T See	
4. 5.	20.15		245.7	3		. 997	5	.9721	1.06	53	500	
las 1	Liquid Hydro ity of Liqui 2,935	d Hydı	rocarbo		33.	cf/bbl. deg.		Speci	fic Gravi fic Gravi 367.2	ty Sepan ty Flow p2 56	rator Gas ing Fluid 03.6	,635 .7451
No.	Pw Pt (psia)	P		Q	(F _c Q) ²	ز£	(_Q) ² e^s)	P _w 2	$P_{c}^{2}-P_{w}^{2}$	Ca) P	P	
$\frac{1}{2}$	<u>9339,2</u> 2968,9	<u>9378.1</u> 5199.1). <u>23</u> 1.72	409.3 824.8	2.16 738		6484,8 5083.8	220.1	2320		
<u>~.</u> 3.	2/167 2	<u>5199</u> 8636.4		1.53	<u></u>		<u></u> +-	5163.3	400.3	2272.		
4.	2.22	123.3		2.30	2530.2	7.15	and the second s	1894.3	759.3	2.205.	G . (5.2.2)	1
Abs COM ADD AGE W1T	olute Potent PANY RESS NT and TITLE NESSED PANY					MCPPD;						

INSTRUCTIONS

is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas back, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three is room and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission inta Fe.

Ing paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at

NOMENCLATURE

Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) .

bour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater.

Tracic wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. Tracing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psia

thowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if

mater pressure, psia.

Minferential meter pressure, inches water.

inavity correction factor.

S. . . .

Flowing temperature correction factor.

percompressability factor.

Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_w cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_w must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .



0-MCE/Lay (15.025 PSIA - 60°F

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

Form C-122

		MULTI-PO	INT BACK	PRESSURI	e test f	for gas w	ELLS	Revi	sed 12-1-55
Pool	Wildcat	Form	ation	Morrow	Sand	C	ounty <u>Ed</u>	¢ <u>v</u>	
Initial	X	Annual		Special		D	ate of Te st	Nev. 1	7-18, 1962
Company_	Ralph Los	i8	Lea	se <u> </u>	ian Bas	in	Well No	• <u>1-(</u>	lcier)
Unit	ESec.	23 Twp. 215	Rge	23F.	Purchas	ser_ <u>Hor</u>	ie		
		26.0_1.D. <u>5.276</u>							
Tubing 2	Buttress Wt	4.5 I.D. 1.99	5_Set a	<u>8990</u>	Perf.	· <u></u>	To	·····	
Gas Pay:	From 9039		1 8990	xQiix	=.610	GL5484	Bar.	Press.	13.7
Producin	g Thru:	Casing	Tubin	<u>g X</u>]	Type Well	Gas-Gas D	val	
Date of	Completion	: 10-3-62	Packer is	iker "D" ker "D" ker "D" BSERVED I	7640 F 8980	e-Bradenh leservoir	ead-G. G. c Temp. <u>171</u>	or G.O.	

Tested Through (Division) (Chickie) (Meter)

Sociely Longentershipsing

Type Taps Flange

-		Flow D	ata			Tubing	Data	Casing	Data	
No.	(Hrower) (Line) Size	(Whoke) (Orifice) Size	Press. psig	Diff. h _w	Temp. °F.	Press.	Temp. ^O F.	Press. psig	Temp. ² F.	Duration of Flow Hr.
SI		1	11			2750				40
1.	4,026	2,500	S19	16	_63	2296				4
2.	4.026	2,500	510	24	67	1937				4
3.	4.026	2,500	510	42	67	1578				6
4.	4.026	2,500	510	65	65	818				9
5.										

FLOW CALCULATIONS

No.	Coefficient (24-Hour)	√ ^h w ^p f	Pressure psia	Flow Temp. Factor Ft	Gravity Factor ^F g	Compress. Factor F _{pv}	Rate of Flow Q-MCFPD @ 15.025 psia
1.	42.13	72.33		.9371	. 9975	1.044	3163
2.	42.13	112.05	11	.9033	.9975	1.043	4878
3.	42.13	148.24		. 3923	.9975	1.043	6453
4.	82.13	184,41		.9952	.9975	1.043	8045
5.		1					

PRESSURE CALCULATIONS

			418,180	
Gravity of	Liquid Hy	drocarbons	_ସେ.ଡିଂ ମିଟି ଟି	deg.
7 . 9	1.938	(l-e	-5) .315	

Specific Gravity Separator Gas <u>.603</u> Specific Gravity Flowing Fluid <u>.7669</u> $P_c = 2763.2$ $P_c^2 = 7635.3$

 \overline{P}_{W} $(F_cQ)^2$ $(1-e^{-s})$ \mathtt{P}_{t}^{2} $(F_cQ)^2$ $r_c^2 - r_w^2$ No. F_c^Q P_w^2 Cal. Г_Ж Рс Pt (psia) Pw 19 ... $\frac{2375.1}{2176.8}$ 8597 1. 5.... 10 L . I 2. 787.5 2600.22349.3 2336.8 48,47 4738. 7878 100017 3. 1591.2 2531.2 69.12 出版集团 1291.6 3322 2312,4 <u>9955.2</u> 79760 4. 831. 73,94 2008.5 59t -612.5 Ð 5. 12,200 MCFPD; n_.332 Absolute Potential: COMPANY_ 11 ADDRESS AGENT and TITLE WITNESSED COMPANY

na and Chain 1993 - Albert REMARKS . ·. •

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three Exceptes of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 671, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at least three inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

Q T Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P2). HCF/da. \oplus 15.025 psia and 60° F.

Pc: 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater. psia

PwT Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psia

Pt Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pf Meter pressure, psia.

1

412.1

hu- Differential méter pressure, inches water.

Fg. Gravity correction factor.

Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor.

F_{nv}- Supercompressability factor.

n I Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flew string to P_t .



Q - MCFD - 15.025 psia

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

										Form C-122
			MULTI-	POINT B	ACK PRES	SURE TES	T FOR GAS	S WELLS		Revised 12-1-55
Pool	<u>1812</u>	cat	Fc	ormation	(Penal)	Canyon D	cl.	_County_	<u>Lidy</u>	
Init	ial <u>X</u>	Annu	ual		Spec	ial		_Date of	Test Nov	18-19, 1962
Comp	any Rai	lph Lowe	_	<u></u>	Lease	Traiian	Basin	We]	L1 No	1 (Upper)
Unit	<u> </u>	Sec. <u>23</u> Tw	p. 215	Rg	e23E	Purcl	naser	None	······································	
										588
Tubi	ng 2 W	ss ft4.60_]	.D. <u>1.9</u>	<u>95 Se</u>	t at <u>7</u>	3 <u>24</u> Pe:	rf		_To	
										ss13.2
Prod Date	ucing Thru: of Complet	Casing	962	Tu Backe	bing aker ^{nga}	X 7324 Sin D" 7640	_'fype We gle-Brade _Reserve	ell Gas- enhead-G. pir Temp.	Gas Dual G. or G 146°F	.0. Dual
					OBSERV	ED DATA				
est	ed Through	(Pthiet) (<u>(Cháké)</u>	(Meter)				Type Tap	os <u> </u>	larre
		Flow D				Tubing	Data	Casing I	Data	
No.	(Prover) (Line)	(finice) (Orifice)	1	ł					!	Duration of Flow
	Size	Size	psig	hw	°F.	psig	°F.	psig	٦F.	Hr.
SI						2376				લય
L.	4,026	2.500	530	9.00	64	2150				4
2.	4-026	2.500	530	20.00		1915				4
3.1	4.025	2,500	510	39.00	67	1597	l	l	1	ų –

FLOW CALCULATIONS

1225

No.	Coefficient (24-Hour)	√ ^h w ^p f	Press =	Flow Temp. Factor Ft	Gravity Factor Fg	Compress. Factor Fpv	Rate of Flow Q-MCTPD @ 15.025 psia
1.	\$2.13	69,92	543.2	.9962	.9721	1.053	3,004
2.	\$2.13	104,23	543.2	.9962	.9721	2.053	4,477
3.	42.13	142.84	523.2	. 9933	.9721	1.047	5,084
4.	42.13	174,33	533.2	.9905	.9723	1.049	7.417
5.							

57.00

70

<u>52</u>0

PRESSURE CALCULATIONS

Jas Liquid	Hydrocarbon	Ratio	18,265	cf/bbl.
Gravity of	Liquid Hydr	ocarbons	\$ <u>1</u> ° 0 50	deg.
	8,938	(1-e ²	-s) 0.330	

2.500

Specific Gravity Separator Gas <u>.635</u> Specific Gravity Flowing Fluid <u>.735</u> $P_c = 2389.2 P_c^2 = 5708.3$

ų

1.20-62

No.	₽ _₩ Pt (psia)	P_t^2	₽ _c Q	(f _c Q) ²	$(F_{cQ})^{2}$ (1-e^{-s})	P _w 2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Cal. P _w	Pw Pc
1.	2193.2	579_X	28,3%8	530,9	<u>450,08</u>	1673.) 1075.9	734.0	2200.0	09.5
2.	1928.2	3707.9	84,493	3.976.7	662,97	1375.9	1337.4	20:00.7	<u>\$6,7</u>
3.	1510.2	2592.7	60.451	3654.3	1205.92	3798.0	1869.7	1.949.0	67.4
4.	1,238,2	1533.3	731695	5438.9	1792.20	3325.3	2393.0	1923 5	53.4
5.							[

Absolute Potential: 36,100	MCFPD; n .385
COMPANY Palinah Lows	
ADDRESS User 832, Medianal, Taxata	
AGENT and TITLE	Andre P. Ease, Belighers Analysis
W11NESSED	
COMPANY	

Paint olarda tirta

4

%.020

Same and a second

Hol/Gry Hul/Cry 5.

Matter

REMARKS Constant And Argender Argender († 1975) Promerski const. – 737 G. 4753 Argender Ski const. – 737 G. 4753

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three copies of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 871, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at least three inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

- Q = Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) . MCF/da. @ 15.025 psia and 60° F.
- P_c= 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater. psia
- P_W. Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) peia
- Pt Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia
- Pf Meter pressure, psia.

10

- hw Differential meter pressure, inches water.
- Fg_ Gravity correction factor.
- Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor.
- F_{pv} Supercompressability factor.
- n I Slope of back pressure curve.
- Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .



0 - MCED- 15.025 psia

Ralph Loure DCC

1963 FEB 11 AN 8:33

Phone MU 4-7441

Box 832 Midland, Texas February 9, 1963

Mr. Dan Nutter New Mexico Oil & Gas Conservation Commission Santa Fe, New Mexico

Dear Dan:

In line with your verbal request, enclosed are two (2) additional sets of the exhibits used in our Indian Basin Gas Pools spacing hearing of February 6th.

If you should need further information please advise.

Sincerely,

Hamin L. Landua

Harvin L. Landua

Encl. HLL:jc

DRAFT

JMD/esr February 14, 1963

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR MORROW GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL POOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

CASE No. 2750

We marchet

Order No. R- 249

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on February 6, 1962, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Daniel S. Mutter, Examiner duly appointed by the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission," in accordance with Rule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

NOW, on this ______ day of <u>February</u>, 1961, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the application, the evidence adduced, and the recommendations of the Examiner, Daniel S. Nutter , and being fully advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant. Ralph Lowe, seeks the creation of a new gas pool for Morrow production and the promulgation of temporary special rules and regulations governing said pool, including a provision for 640-acre spacing units.

(3) That a new gas pool for Morrow production should be created and designated the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool. This for Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool. This pool was discovered by/Ralph Lowe Well No. 1, located in Unit E of Section 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, NMPM, Eddy County, New Mexico. The top of the perforations in the Morrow 9037 formation is at $\frac{9945}{9945}$ feet.

(4) That temporary special rules and regulations establishing 640-acre spacing units should be promulgated for the subject



Memo

Drom D. S. NUTTER

7. upper Pennsylvanian

Memo From D. S. NUTTER CHIEF ENGINEER **Ъ** and the gotablishment of temporary pools rules there for including a provision for 640 acre Spacing mints.

-2-CASE No. 2750

pool in order to prevent the possibility of economic loss resulting from the drilling of unnecessary wells and in order to allow the operators in the subject pool to gather information concerning the reservoir characteristics of the pool.

(5) That the temporary special rules and regulations should provide for limited well locations in order to assure orderly development of the pool and protect correlative rights.

(6) That the formation special rules and regulations should finite provide the special for a special from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the pool and that during this the period all operators in the subject pool should gather all available information relative to drainage and recoverable reserves.

(7) That this case should be reopened at an examiner hearing one year from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, at which time the operators in the subject pool should appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 160-acre spacing units.

(8) That the first operator to **Stand** tion for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should notify the Commission in writing of such fact, and that the Commission should thereupon issue a supplemental order designating an exact date for reopening this case.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That a new pool in Eddy County, New Mexico, classified as a gas pool for Morrow production is hereby created and designated the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, consisting of the following-described area:

> TOWNSHIP 21 SOUTH, RANGE 23 EAST, NMPM. Section 22: All Section 23: All

(2) That special rules and regulations for the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool are hereby promulgated as follows, deficitive
March

 1, 1963.

-3-CASE No. 2750

SPECIAL RULES AND REGULATIONS FOR THE INDIAN BASIN-MORROW GAS POOL

<u>RULE 1</u>. Each well completed or recompleted in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool or in the Morrow formation within one mile of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, and not nearer to or within the limits of another designated Morrow pool, shall be spaced, drilled, operated, and produced in accordance with the Special Rules and Regulations hereinafter set forth.

<u>RULE 2</u>. Each well completed or recompleted in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Fool shall be located on a standard unit containing 640 acres, more or less, consisting of a single governmental section.

<u>RULE 3</u>. The Secretary-Director may grant an exception to the requirements of Rule 2 without notice and hearing when an application has been filed for a non-standard unit and the unorthodox size or shape of the unit is necessitated by a variation in the legal subdivision of the United States Public Lands Survey, or the following facts exist and the following provisions are complied with:

- (a) The non-standard unit consists of quarterquarter sections or lots that are contiguous by a common bordering side.
- (b) The non-standard unit lies wholly within a single governmental section and contains less acreage than a standard unit.
- (c) The applicant presents written consent in the form of waivers from all offset operators and from all operators owning interests in the section in which any part of the non-standard unit is situated and which acreage is not included in said non-standard unit.
- (d) In lieu of Paragraph (c) of this rule, the applicant may furnish proof of the fact that all of the aforesaid operators were notified by registered or certified mail of his intent to form such non-standard unit. The Secretary-Director may approve the application if, after a period of 30 days, no such operator has entered an objection to the formation of such non-standard unit within 30 days after the Nurter, -Alivetty has received the application.
 RULE 4. Each well completed or recompleted in the Indian

Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall be located no nearer than 1650 feet to the outer boundary of the section and no nearer than 330 feet to any governmental guarter-guarter section line. -4-CASE No. 2750

<u>RULE 5</u>. The Secretary-Director may grant an exception to the requirements of Rule 4 without notice and hearing when an application has been filed for an unorthodox location necessitated by topographical conditions or the recompletion of a well previously drilled to another horizon. All operators offsetting the proposed unorthodox location shall be notified of the application by registered or certified mail, and the application shall state that such notice has been furnished. The Secretary-Director may approve the application upon receipt of written waivers from all offset operators or if no offset operator has entered an objection to the unorthodox location within 20 days after the Secretary-Director has received the application.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED:

(1) That any well presently drilling to or completed in the Morrow formation within the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool or within one mile of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool that will not comply with the well location requirements of Rule 4 is hereby granted an exception to the requirements of Rule 4. The operator completered shall notify the Artesia District Office in writing of the name and location of the well on or before March 1, 1963.

(2) That any operator desiring to dedicate 640 acres to a well presently drilling or completed in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall file a new Form C-128 with the Commission on or before March 1, 1963.

(3) That this case shall be reopened at an examiner hearing one year from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, at which time the operators in the subject pool may appear and show cause the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 160-acre spacing units.

(4) That the first operator to obtain a pipeline connection for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall notify the Commission in writing of such fact, and that the Commission -5-CASE No. 2750

will thereupon issue a supplemental order designating an exact date for reopening this case.

(5) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove designated. Ralph Lowe Development Cost Indian Basin Wells #1 & #2

	Tota1	Indian Busin Well #1	Indian Basin A-1 Well #2
Supplies	\$ 1,796.47	\$ 1,152.81	\$ 643.66
Trucking	1,737.66	1,515,90	221.76
Repairs & Welding	1,796.17	1,644.09	152.08
Geological & Surveying	38,701.77	29,631,51	9,070.26
Fuel	720.63	720.63	•
Mud	39,754.36	23,829,49	15,924.87
Drilling Expense	336,316.97	189,064,22	147,252.75
Special Services	29,079.68	22,195.95	6,883,73
Tool Rental	33,889,72	13,576.43	20,313,29
Cement & Cementing Services	19,407.56	13,734.63	5,672.93
Acidizing	18,745.94	18,651.33	94,61
Perforating	17,245.40	13,518,09	3,727.31
Superintendent Expense	2,054.67	1,200,82	853.85
Casing	93,719.58	46,859.79	46,859.79
Tubing	46,183.59	28,617.57	17,566.02
Line Pipe	1,049.47	640.70	408.77
Large Fittings & Equipment	5,664.78	2,832.39	2,832.39
Well Head Equipment	25,380.44	12,690.22	12,690.22
Miscellaneous Intangibles	7,636,30	5,437.03	2,199.27
Miscellaneous Tangibles	5,555.71	3,906.23	1,649.48
Water	105.00	-	105.00
Test Tanks	1,000,00		1.000.00
Total	\$ <u>727.541.87</u>	\$ <u>431,419.83</u>	\$ 296,122.04

The above figures represent the cost of the Indian Basin Well #1 and the Indian Basin A-1 Well #2 recorded on Ralph Lowe's books as at December 31, 1962.

RALPH LOVE

₿у____

V. H. Van Horn, Jr. Office Manager Docket No, 5-63

CASE 2750:

-2-

Application of Ralph Lowe to create a new pool for Morrow gas production, and for special pool rules, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks the creation of a new gas pool for Morrow production in Sections 22 and 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, and the establishment of temporary pool rules therefor, including a provision for 640-acre spacing units.

CASE 2751: Application of Gulf Oil Corporation for a triple completion, Lea County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks approval of its W. A. Ramsay (NCT-C) Well No. 4, located in Unit M of Section 36, Township 24 South, Range 37 East, as a triple completion (conventional) to produce oil from the Fusselman, Montoya, and Waddell Pools, North-Justis Field, Lea County, New Mexico.

CASE 2752: In the matter of the hearing called by the Commission upon its own motion to allow all interested parties to appear and present evidence to determine the proper location of the survey line dividing Sections 3, 10, 15, 22, 27 and 34 from Sections 2, 11, 14, 23, 26, and 35, respectively, Township 10 South, Range 32 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico. The Commission also will consider the approval of any non-standard location which might result from such determination.

iqg/

DOCKET: EXAMINER HEARING - WEDNESDAY - FEBRUARY 6, 1963

9 A.M. - OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CONFERENCE ROOM, STATE LAND OFFICE BUILDING, SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

The following cases will be heard before Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner, or Elvis A. Utz, as alternate examiner:

CARE 2746: In the matter of the hearing called by the Oil Conservation Commission on its own motion to permit Continental National Insurance Group and all other interested parties to appear and show cause why the Kenneth V. Barbee Well No. 1, located 1980 feet from the South line and 660 feet from the East line of Section 9, Township 11 South, Range 25 East, NMPM, Chaves County, New Mexico, should not be plugged in accordance with a Commission-approved plugging program.

- **CART 2747:** Application of El Paso Natural Gas Company for cancellation of a non-standard gas proration unit, San Juan County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks cancellation of a non-standard gas proration unit comprising the SW/4 of Section 23 and the NW/4 of Section 26, Township 31 North, Range 7 West, Blanco-Mesaverde Gas Pool, San Juan County, New Mexico, said unit having been established and designated Block "N" by Order No. R-1066.
- CASE 2480: (Reopened)

In the matter of Case 2480 being reopened pursuant to the provisions of Order No. R-2182, which order established temporary 80-acre proration units for the Henshaw-Wolfcamp Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, for a period of one year. All interested parties may appear and show cause why said pool should not be developed on 40-acre proration units.

- **CASE 2748:** Application of Ralph Lowe for approval of a unit agreement, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks approval of the Indian Hills Unit Area, comprising 4,480 acres of Federal and State lands in Township 21 South, Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico.
- **CASE 2749:** Application of Ralph Lowe to create a new pool for Upper Pennsylvanian gas production, and for special pool rules, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks the creation of a new gas pool for Upper Pennsylvanian gas production in Sections 22 and 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East and the establishment of temporary pool rules therefor, including a provision for 640-acre spacing units.

5-63

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

00	1 Wild	icat		R.	mation	Home	ow Sand		County	Bidy .		19
11.	tial <u>X</u>		Annu	al		Spec	ial		_Date of	Testov	. 17-10	an a
OM	pany <u>Ralph</u>	Lave]	Lease In	dian Bas	in	Wel	1 No.1	(Louise	
ni	t <u> </u>	ec. <u>23</u>	Tw	p. <u>235</u>	Rge	. <u>23</u> E	Purc	hasertione		· .		
15	ing <u>7</u> W	t. <u>26.</u>	<u>0 </u> 1	.D. <u>8.27</u>	<u>6</u> Set	t at10,1	.00 Pe	rf903	9	To_920	63	
ıb.	Buttres	5 t. <u>4.6</u>	I	.D. <u>1.9</u>	<u>95 _</u> Set	t at 8990	Pe	rf		To		
	Pay: From											
-00	ducing Thrus	Cas	ing		ሞካነት	hing X		Thme We	11 Gas-Ca	s Dual		
-	ducing Thru:	042	·-···6:		Bake	z nga 7	324 Sin	gle-Brade	nhead-G.	G. or	G.O. Dual	
ite	e of Complet	ion:	10-3-6	52	Packer	-Bakar "	D" 7640	Reservo	ir Temp.	171	1.34	
							THE STREET					
							D" S980 TED DATA					
	ted Through	_				OBSERV			Туре Тар		24 	
si	ted Through	/ [Prøf F	¥r) ((BHØKe) ata	(Meter)	OBSERV	ED DATA		Туре Тар	s <u>Fla</u>	24 	
e s i	ted Through	/ [Prøf F	¥r) ((BHØKe) ata	(Meter)	OBSERV	ED DATA	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D	s_Flai	nne I	
e s i	ted Through	/ [Prøf F	¥r) ((BHØKe) ata	(Meter)	OBSERV Temp.	ED DATA Tubing Press.	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
• s t	ted Through	/ [Prøf F	¥r) ((BHØKe) ata	(Meter)	OBSERV	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D	ata Temp.		
	ted Through ///Pr###r) (Line) Size	F (Orif Si	ter) ((lev Da Me) ice) se	ata Press. psig	(Meter) Diff. hw	OBSERV Temp.	Tubing Press. psig 2750	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
	ted Through /(Pt#ver) (Line) Size 4.026	F (Orif 2.50	er) ((lev Da Me) lice) se	ata Press. psig 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10	OBSERV Temp. or. 53	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
s	ted Through /(Ptster) (Line) Size 4.026 4.026	F (Orif 2.50 2.50	(r) (() (lev Da (ke) (ice) (se) (se) (se) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s) (s	ata Press. psig 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24	OBSERV Temp. or. 63 67	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
	ted Through / (Pf¢f¢r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50	f∉r) <u>(</u> (lev Da Me) ice) se 0 0	Ata Press. psig 510 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10	OBSERV Temp. or. 53	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
	ted Through /(Ptster) (Line) Size 4.026 4.026	F (Orif 2.50 2.50	f∉r) <u>(</u> (lev Da Me) ice) se 0 0	ata Press. psig 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42	OBSERV Temp. 0r. 63 67 57	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
esi •••	ted Through / (Pf¢f¢r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50	f∉r) <u>(</u> (lev Da Me) ice) se 0 0	Ata Press. psig 510 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55	OBSERV Temp. 63 67 55	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing D Press.	ata Temp.		
esi 0.	ted Through / (Pf¢f¢r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50	er) ((1c+ Da ke) ice) se 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2 Møke) ata Press. psig 510 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55	OBSERV Temp. OF. 63 67 57 55 7 55	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION	Data Temp.	Type Tap Casing I Press. psig	ata Temp. Pr.		
	ted Through /(Ptever) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	f∉r) ((1c+ Da Me) ice) se 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2 Møke) ata Press. psig 510 510 510 510 910	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55 Fessure	OBSERV Temp. OF. 63 67 57 55 7 55 7 55 7 55 7 55 7 55 7	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION	Data Temp. Op. S Gravity Factor	Type Tap Casing I Press. psig	ata Temp. Pr.	Rate of Q-HCM	rice Pictor
	ted Through / (Pr≠≠≠r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025 4.025 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	er) ((1c+ Da ke) ice) se 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2 Møke) ata Press. psig 510 510 510 510 910	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55	OBSERV Temp. OF. 63 67 57 55 FLOW CAL Flow Fac	Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION Temp.	Data Temp. Op.	Type Tap Casing D Press. psig	ata Temp. Pr.	Arre Bo 40 5 3	rice Pictor
	ted Through /(Pf#fer) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025 4.025 4.020 Coefficia (24-Hou	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	f∉r) ((1c+ Da Me) ice) se 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Press. psig 510 510 510 510 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55 Fessure	OBSERV Temp. OF. 63 67 57 55 FLOW CAL Flow Fac	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION Temp. t	Data Temp. Op. S Gravity Factor	Type Tap Casing I Press. psig Compre Facto	ess.	Rate of Q-HCM	rice Pictor
	ted Through /(Ptever) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025 4.025	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	f⊈r) ((1c+ Da ike) ice) se 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 0	2 Møke) ata Press. psig 510 510 510 510 910 910 910 910 910	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55 Fessure	OBSERV Temp. 0F. 63 63 67 55 55 7 65 7 65 7 65 7 65 7 65	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION Temp. tor	Data Temp. °P. S Gravity Factor Fg .9975 .3975	Type Tap Casing D Press. psig Compre Facto Fpv 1.044 1,043	SS.	Rate of Q-HCTP2 B15.G25 3153 4878	
	ted Through /(Pf###r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.026 4.025 4.020 Coefficia (24-Hou 42.13 42.13	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	<pre></pre>	3 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55 Fessure	OBSERV Temp. 0F. 63 67 57 55 55 7LOW CAL Flow Fac F .9971 .9333 .9933	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION Temp. tor t	Data Temp. °P. S Gravity Factor Fg .9975 .9975 .9975	Type Tap Casing I Press. psig Compre Facto Fpv 1.044 1.043 1.043	SS.	Rate of Q-HCP2 0 15.025 3153 4878 6453	
esi	ted Through /(Pf###r) (Line) Size 4.026 4.025 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055 4.055	F (Orif 2.50 2.50 2.50 2.50	<pre></pre>	3 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510 510	(Meter) Diff. hw 10 24 42 55 Fessure	OBSERV Temp. 0F. 63 63 67 55 55 7 65 7 65 7 65 7 65 7 65	ED DATA Tubing Press. psig 2750 2296 1987 1573 318 CULATION Temp. tor t	Data Temp. °P. S Gravity Factor Fg .9975 .3975	Type Tap Casing D Press. psig Compre Facto Fpv 1.044 1,043	SS.	Rate of Q-HCTP2 B15.G25 3153 4878	

	Hydrocarbor			cf/bbl.
Gravity of	Liquid Hydr	ocarbons	58.0° 8 50 -s) .314	deg.
Fc	9.936	(1-e	-s) .30.8	

Specific Gravity Separator Gas 503 Specific Gravity Flowing Fluid 7669 P. 2763.2 PC 7635.3

A.349

÷.

- Silan Train

No.	Pt (psia)	P_t^2	F _c Q	(F _c Q) ²	$\left(\sum_{i \in \mathbf{Q}} \right)^2$ $\left(1 - e^{-S} \right)$	P.,2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Cal. P	P _W P _C
1.	2309.2	5332.4	31.43	831.8	3.0.2	5642.0	1992.7	2373.4	1603
2.	2000.2	0000.3	48,47	2049.3	737.7	1738.5	2896,8	2178.8	.7878
3.	1598.2	253	14.12	4323.4	0.223.0	3622,8	3832,0	1955.2	.7075
4.	331.3	- 法付付金	18,99	5,526.14	3696.5	2597.5	4997.6	1612.4	.5.994
5.									

Absolute Porential: KOPPU; n

COMPANY_____ADDRESS_____

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three as of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission of S71, Santa Fe.

the log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at three inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) . MCF/da. @ 15.025 peia and 60° P.

72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater.

Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) peia

Fig. Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pr Heter pressure, psia.

į.

6 100

Fast solution

Differential meter pressure, inches water.

Fg2 Gravity correction factor.

Fig. Flowing temperature correction factor.

Fuy Supercompressability factor.

n [Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_{\pm} .



7 - 17 IU - 15,825 psia

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

											Pors C-3
				MULTI-	-POINT B	ACK PRES	SURE TES	T FOR GAS	WELLS	I	Revised 12-1
0	1Wild	cat									
											-10/1963
	pany <u>Ral</u>									1 NO. 1	(Upper)
i	t <u> </u>	<u>e. 2</u>	<u>2</u>	p. <u>Ziā</u>	Kg	e. <u>236</u>	Purc	haser Nor	£1		
5:	ing 7 W	lt. <u>20</u>	<u> 0 </u> I	.D. <u>6.2</u>	76 Se	t at <u>938</u>	5 Pe	rf. 750	5	To 7572	
) :	in <u>2"10-RD</u> W	it. <u>4.7</u>	<u>0</u> 1	.D. 1.5	<u>95 Se</u>	t at <u>72</u>	280 Pe	rf		To	
5	Pay: From?	505	To75	72	L 72	x 03	M ix =.68	7 -GL485	6	Bar.Fre	88. 13.2
											333
	ducing Thru: e of Complet	va.	2.0 - OF	 	I 4	Dajecas II	Sin Sin	Iype we gle-Brade	nhead-G.	G or G	.O. Dual
.(e of Complet	ion:_	12-24-		Packe	rnaker	Nº 1260	Reserve	ir Temp	140-1	
				,		OBSERV	ED DATA				
51	ted Through	(++6	fer) ((hoke)	(Meter)				Т у ре Тар	sFla	nșe
		j	Flow D	ata	·		Tubing	Data	Casing D	ata	
I	(Prover)	I (Ch	aka)	Dunge	Diff.	Temp.	Deege	Temp.	Press.	Temp.	Duratic
1	(Line) Size	S:	ize	psig	h _w	o _F .	psig	° _F .	psig	° r .	of Para
1		1					E 2004			0.	er 72
	3.068 3.068	1.7		655 655	14.5 30.0	67 77	2306 2256	1			5
l	3.068	1.7		65 5 655	60.0 90.0	7 <u>9</u> 69	2154 2018				6
1	3.068		<u></u>	0.00	30.0	0.5	2610				्र
						FLOW CAL	CULATION	S			
	Coeffici	ent]	Pr	essure	Flow Fac		Gravity Factor	Compre Facto		Rate of Flow
1	(24-Hou	r)	V hw	Pf	psia	F		Fg	Fpv	·	15.025 per
Į	20.15		98.4 141.5			.9933		.9721	1.06		2036 S
ł	20.15		200.2	3		.3822		.9721	1.05	<u>e</u>	<u> 1101.66</u>
F	20.15		245.2	23		. 991.	>	.9721	1.08	3	5052
<u>بر</u>			L						<u> </u>		
						essure c					CAL
ן ניז	Liquid Hydro ity of Liqui	carbon d Hydn	n Ratio rocarbo	o <u>83,5</u> ons 58.	61. Ц	cf/bbl. deg.		Speci Speci	fic Gravi fic Gravi	ty Sepai ty Flow:	rator Gas 635 ing Fluid 745.
	9,935			1-e ^{-s} ∑		<u>, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , </u>		Pc	367.2	P ² 56	ing Fluid 745.
-	***							······			
	₩ ₽ ₩	Р	2 F	Q	$(F_cQ)^2$	(F	(e) ²	P.,2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Ca	1. P.
╡	Pt (psia)					i) atr	$-e^{-s}$	~₩* - 8,1811		P.	
ł	2269.3	5376,7 5799,7		7.23 7.72	<u></u>	7.5%	• · · ·	9 61 1 . 17	279.5	2323.	2 .9301
f	<u>1</u> 1(6)(2) 2日天 14					- 1 5 3 7 - 5			939.5 784.2	2272	
t										-	
S(olute Potent	ial:	<u> </u>	- [4]		MCFPD;	n				
Dł	PANY					-					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
31	T and TITLE ESSED		<u> </u>	مربعی ہے۔ ایک	م من الم	به - بسرین	ه در هم را ای ا ه هه و مره و در مسیده در			•••••••	
ų,	112260										

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three copies of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 871, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at at three inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

West the space

Q _ Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W). MCF/da. @ 15.025 peia and 60° F.

Pc: 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater. psia

F. Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psia

P. Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pf Meter pressure, psia.

hat Differential meter pressure, inches water.

Fg_ Gravity correction factor.

Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor-

Frenc Supercompressability factor.

a _ Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .



Contract of the

1

0-MCF/Day @ 15.025 PSIA - 80°F

• • • •

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

-				W 177	ΨŤ				m 1000 040	WETTO		Revised 12-1
200	1	E						SSURE TES				
												10-11/1953
	pany_ Rallis											
	tS											
	ing_?W										To 92	66
	ing2"10-R0_W										-	
	Pay: From_											
	• • ••									line En	e Dunt	
-cx ite	ducing Thru: e of Complet	ion:_	12-2u	-62		Tut Packer	Baker	Sin "K" 7280 "D" 9050	Type we gle-Brade Reservo	nhead-G. ir Temp.	G. or G 171	.0. Dunt
	ted Through				_		OBSER	VED DATA		Туре Тар		
			Flow D	ata				Tubing	Data	Casing I	ata	
,.	(Prover) (Line) Size	(Ori	fice)	Pre ps		Į	Temp. ^O F.	{	5	Press. psig	Темр. ^О Р.	Durats of Financial Hr.
				<u> </u>	-	W		2969				over 72
1	3.455	1		30		11.9	55	2857			1	6
╉	3.068	1.		59		24,9 43,0	57	2773			+	6
7	3.058		750	1-201		67.0	63	2515			+	5
	Coefficio (24-Hou		$\sqrt{h_{w}}$			essure psia	Flow Fac	LCULATION Temp. ctor		Compre Facto Fpv	r	Rate of Flow Q-MCFPD @ 15.025 psi
+	23.35		100.			·	1.004	-	.9375	1.08	1	2193
t	20,15		143.1	5			1.002	19	.3975	1.08		3741
1	29.30		1381.				3002	ł	,9975	1.08		4327
	20.45		287.	30			.sa:		.9375			5360
5 I	Liquid Hydro ity of Liquid	carboi d Hydi	rocarb	o ons_ 1-e [_]	े थे। 	,560	cf/bhl. deg.		Speci	fic Gravi fic Gravi	ty Sepa ty Flow	rator Gas 60 ing Fluid.761 Poss.5
,. ,.	P _w Pt (psia)	Р	2 F	cQ		(F _c Q) ²	(1	P_Q) ² [_e⁻s)	P _w 2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Ca	P _c
1				133-	1				3687.6	- 565.3		.9711
1		· · · · ·		. 1837 • 1997					, karang ta Kabupatèn karang	1213.3	7777	
$\frac{1}{1}$					_							
1	olute Porent	ial:					MCFPD	; n	n na shakara ya na sana sa na sa na sa na sa			
OMH DDF GEN TTN	PANY RESS NT and TITLE NESSED PANY	••••							·	میں دیارہ میں معلم میں م		

ALC: NO.

and a base of the second state of the second

المزخف فالمنطقة ومناهلا ألتحت

abata ako

يهمه موجودين والمراد ممارد معمين

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three copies of this form and the back pressure surve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 8/1, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at ast three inch cycles.

NOMENCLATURE

- Q : Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) . NCF/da. @ 15.025 pais and 60° F.
- Pc2 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater. psia
- P_w: Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psis
- F_t Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pr Meter pressure, psia.

h. Differential meter pressure, inches water.

Fg_ Gravity correction factor.

Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor.

For Supercompressability factor.

n I Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_+ .



ALL ALL

1

and the second second second second second

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

· . . .

Ę

Form C-122

-

Revised 12-1-55

				MULTI-	-POINT B	BACK PRES	SURE TES	ST FOR GAS	WELLS	R	evised 12-1	-55
Pool	1_Wildeat			F(ormation	(Ferm) (lanyon Do	o). .	_County	Eddy		
Init	tial X		Annu	al		Spec	ial		_Date of 5	restov.	18-19, 196	2
Com	pany_Ralph	Lowe		·		Lease	Indian	Sasin	Well	1 No	1 (Upper)	
	t <u>12 s</u>											
Casi	ing_" W	It. 20.1	Ü I	.D. 8.1	276 Se	et at ¹⁰ , 1	L00 Pe	737	6	ro 7588	3	
Tubi	ing ² W	is it. 4.i	50 I.	.D.1.9	35 Se	et at 73	324 Pe	erf.		 To		
	Pay: From										P**	
	_											
	lucing Thru: e of Complet		10-3-1	982		Ker ker	7525 Sir	igle-Brade	nhead-G.	isor G	O. Dual	
Date	e of Complet	ion:			Packe			Reservo	ir Temp			
						OBSERV	ED DATA					
Test	ed Through	(Prov	<u>fer) (</u>	(Hoke)	(Meter)	<u>)</u>			Туре Тар	sFLai	1,68	
		I Mate	lew Da	ata			Tubing	Data	Casing De		······································	
No.	(Prover) (Line)	(Orif	(ice)	1	1	2		1	Press.	-	of Flo	
_	Size		ze	psig	hw	°F.	psig 2375	°F.	psig	°F.	Hr.	
<u>SI</u> 1.	¥.025	-2.	500	330	9.00	64	2370				49 (i) 	
<u>2.</u>	4.026		500	530	20.00	61	1310	+	·····		<u>ti</u>	
3.	4.025		500	510	39.00	57	1597				ņ	
4.	4.026	2.	500	520	57.00	70	1225				4	
No.	Coeffici	ent		Pr	essure	FLOW CAL Flow	Temp.	Gravity	Compres	3 3. F	ate of Flow	
	(24-Hou	r)	$\sqrt{h_{wl}}$	4	psia	F	t	Fg	Fpv		15.025 ps	
<u>ī.</u>	472.23		69,		43.2	. 996.	- I	,972.0	1.05		3,204	
2.	42.13		142.		43.2	.398.		.972).	1.03	_ 4	4 477 6 084	
3.	42.13		170.		33.7	990	1	. 3: 23	1.04		7,417	
5.												
					PR	ESSURE C	ALCULATI	IONS				
as I	iquid Hydro	carbor	n Ratio	, ¹⁸ ,	265	cf/bbl.		Speci	fic Gravit	tv Senar	rator Gas_S	35
ravi	Liquid Hydro ty of Liqui	d Hydr	rocarbo	ons	10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	deg.		Specj	fic Gravit	y Flowi	ing Fluid	52-
c	۲. (بالارد م. ربا 		(1-e ^{-s}			-	٩ <u>с</u>		- C		
- ř	P									· · · · · ·		
No.		P	2 F	<u>2</u>	(F _c Q) ²	2 (F	(a) ²	P _w 2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Cal		1
	Ft (psia)	******					-e-s)			P.		
$\frac{1}{2}$		987879 1723			- 336.9 1978.7		2.30			+		
3.	2010.1	2001.7		1			7.8 <u>8</u>					
4. 5.		RE BULL			-3330.0					110000		
	olute Porent	ial:		<u>.</u>		MCFPD;	n jas				~ _ !	لمحم
COMF	PANY			·····				ه د بالمعموليون مدان وربه د ماه الاران. يتواجع الروان بينا موجد با مناطق ورب	ا در دا معادی بی مراجع بی مراجع می میرید است			
	ESS	ور در ور است	,				المدميهمية المسيو	، يعين ومعدد بالودري .	حمدية أربعه مماني	•		د معالم دوروم ا
	NT and TITLE NESSED		1.2					an an an				
	PANY								منعدين برايد ارام مر			
			· · · · ·			રાતમ	WERG	an a	هموه بينيه، عالم الوام والع ال		مسمور منيون رواق الراجي	

INSTRUCTIONS

طوية. موقد

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three comes of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 871, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at least three inch cycles.

NONENCLATURE

- Q : Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_w) . MCF/da. @ 15.025 psia and 60° F.
- PcZ 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater. psia
- P_W⁻ Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psia
- Pt Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pr Meter pressure, psia.

12803

<u>_____</u>

- . . .

h_ Differential meter pressure, inches water.

Fg: Gravity correction factor.

Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor.

F_{Dy}_ Supercompressability factor.

n I Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .



0 - MCTD- 15.025 psia

Ralph Lowe Development Cost Indian Basin Wells #1 & #2

	Total	Indian Basin Well <u>#1</u>	Indian Basin A-1 Well #2
Supplies Trucking Repairs & Welding Geological & Surveying Fuel Mud Drilling Expense Special Services Tool Rental Cement & Cementing Services Acidizing Perforating Superintendent Expense Casing Tubing Line Pipe Large Fittings & Equipment Well Head Equipment Miscellaneous Intangibles Miscellaneous Tangibles Water Test Tanks	<pre>\$ 1,796.47 1,737.66 1,796.17 38,701.77 720.63 39,754.36 336,316.97 29,079.68 33,889.72 19,407.56 18,745.94 17,245.40 2,054.67 93,715.58 46,183.59 1,049.47 5,664.78 25,380.44 7,636.30 5,555.71 105.00 1,000.00</pre>	<pre>\$ 1,152.81 1,515.90 1,644.09 29,631.51 720.63 23,829.49 189,064.22 22,195.95 13,576.43 13,734.63 13,518.09 1,200.82 46,859.79 28,617.57 640.70 2,832.39 12,690.22 5,437.03 3,906.23</pre>	\$ 643.66 221.76 152.08 9,070.26 15,924.87 147,252.75 6,883.73 20,313.29 5,672.93 94.61 3,727.31 853.85 46,859.79 17,566_02 408.77 2,832.39 12,690.22 2,199.27 1,649.48 105.00
Total	\$ <u>727,541.87</u>	\$ 431,419.83	<u>1,000.00</u> \$ <u>296,122.04</u>

The above figures represent the cost of the Indian Basin Well #1 and the Indian Basin A-1 Well #2 recorded on Ralph Lowe's books as at December 31. 1962.

RALPH LOWE

l By_

V. H. Van Horn, Jr. Office Manager

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS

September 7, 1962

REPLY TO P. O. BOX 4537 MIDLAND, TEXAS

Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

> Subject: Core Analysis Indian Basin No. 1 Well Wildcat Eddy County, New Mexico Location: Sec. 23-T21S-R23E

Dear Sir:

Pennsylvanian formation analyzed from 7610 to 7635 and 9200.0 to 9204.5 feet is interpreted to be gas productive where permeable. An economic completion will be entirely dependent upon additional productive formation being present above or below the cored intervals. A formation treatment will be necessary for satisfactory rates of flow. Summaries of average core analysis data are presented on page one of the report.

Formation analyzed from 9044 to 9050 feet is impermeable and nonproductive and Devonian formation analyzed from 10,095 to 10,111 is interpreted to be water productive where permeable.

We sincerely appreciate this opportunity to be of service.

Very truly yours,

Core Laboratories, Inc.

1 Synus

R. S. Bynum, Jr., Division Manager

RSB:HC:dc

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering

DALLAS. TEXAS

Page 1 of 1 File WP-3-1945 Well Indian Basin No. 1

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE OIL

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Pennsylvanian 7610. 0-7635.0								
FEET OF CORE RECOVERED F	ROM	25.0	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: Per cent of pore bpace	48.7				
FEET OF CORE INCLUDED IN AVERAGES		14.4	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE (C)	48.7				
AVERABE PERMEABILITY: MILLIDARGYS	Max.	0.6	DIL GRAVITY: "API					
	90 ⁰	0.3		1				
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY:	Max.	8.6	ORIGINAL BOLUTION BAS-OIL RATIO:					
HILLIDARCY-FEET	90 ⁰	4.3	CUBIC FEET PER BARREL					
AVERAGE POROSITY: PER CENT		5.0	GRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: SARMELE Baturated oil per Barrel Stock-Tank dil					
AVERAGE REBIDUAL DIL BATURATION: PER GENT OF PORE SPACE		1.4	GALGULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: BARRELS PER AGRE-FOOT					

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Pennsylvanian 9200.0-9204.5									
FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FI	tom	4.5	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER SATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE	19.3					
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages		4.5	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE (C)	19.3					
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: Millidarcyb	Max. 900	2.5	DIL GRAVITY: PAPI						
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: Millidarcy-feet	Мэх. 90 ⁰	11 9.9	DRIGINAL COLUTION GAS-DIL RATIO: Cubic feet per Barrel						
AVERAGE POROSITY: PER CENT 6, 6		6.6	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Saturated Oil Per Barrel Stock-Tank Oil						
AVERAGE RESIDUAL OIL SATURATION; 2.2			CALCULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK DIL IN PLACE: Barrels per Acre-Foot						

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual altimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, bave not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity driinage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential t this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed the best judgment of Gove Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); Gove Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation or profitableness of any oil, gas or other mineral well or sand in connection will which such report is used or relied upon.

Distribution of Final Reports

3 Copies

6 Copies

5 Copies

4 Copies

Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

Mr. N. E. Webernick Marathon Oil Company Box 1398 Roswell, New Mexico

Mr. J. W. Hodges Sinclair Oil & Gas Co. Box 1677 Roswell, New Mexico

Mr. D. C. Fish Kerr-McGee Oil Industries, Inc. Globe News Bldg. Amarillo, Texas
CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS, TEXAS

January 4, 1963

REPLY TO P. G. BOX 4337 MIDLAND, TEXAS

Mr. Ralph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

> Subject: Core Analysis Indian Basin No. 1-A Well Eddy County, New Mexico Location: Sec. 22-T21S-R23E

Dear Sir:

Canyon formation analyzed between 7374.0 and 7660.4 feet is interpreted to be gas productive where permeable. The productive capacity is considered adequate for satisfactory production rates without formation treatment. Average core analysis values are presented on page one of this report.

From 7660.4 to 7675.6 feet, Canyon formation exhibits high total water saturations and is interpreted to be both water and gas productive.

Strawn sand analyzed from 8667 to 8678 feet is considered to be gas productive where permeable; however, due to low permeability, a completion attempt is not recommended. Average core analysis values also are presented for the interval on page one.

Permeable Morrow formation analyzed at intervals between 9132.0 and 9324.7 feet is interpreted to be gas productive with adequate productive capacity for satisfactory rates of production without formation treatment. A summary of average core analysis values is presented on page two.

Due to lower residual oil and high total water saturations, the interval from 9324.7 to 9360.0 feet is interpreted to be water productive where permeable. Mr. Ralph Lowe Indian Basin No. 1-A Well

Page Two

We appreciate this opportunity to be of service.

Very truly yours,

Core Laboratories, Inc.

Λ (F)

R. S. Bynum, Jr., Division Manager

RSB: JR:de

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineerois DALLAS, TEXAS

Page 1 of 2 File WP-3-2023 Well Indian Basin No. 1-A

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE OIL

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Canyon 7374.0-7660.4									
FEET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM ABOVE INTERVAL		273.9	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE	35.4					
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages		181.4	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: (C) PER CENT OF PORE SPACE	35.4					
AVERABE PERMEABILITY: MILLIDARCYS	Max. 90 ⁰	44 13	DIL GRAVITY: *API						
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: MILLIDARCY-FEET	Max. 90 ⁰	7982 2358	ORIGINAL BOLUTION GAS-OIL RATIO: Cubic Feet Per Barrel						
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER CEN	•	3.7	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELE Saturated OL Per Barrel Stock-Tank O()						
AVERABE RESIDUAL DIL SATURATION: 4.8		4.8	CALGULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK DIL IN PLACE: Barrels per Acre-Foot						

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Strawn 8667. 0-8678. 0

FEET OF CORE RECOVERED F	ROM	11.0	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE	54.4
FEET OF CORE Included in Averages		6.2	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE SPACE (C)	54.4
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: Millidargy8	Max. 900	0.2	DIL BRAVITY: *API	
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: NILLIDARCY-FEET	Max. 90 ⁰	1.2 1.2	ORIGINAL SOLUTION GAS-ON BATHS CUBIC FEET PER BARREL	
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER CENT 8, 5		8,5	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELB Baturated OIL PER Barrel BTOCK-TANK OIL	
AVERAGE REBIDUAL OIL BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE		2.2	CALCULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: BARRELS PER ACRE-FOOT	

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratios, have not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgment of Core Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employee assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation or profitableness of any oil, gas or other mineral well or sand in connection with which such report is used or relied upon.

CL 3

CORE LABORATORIES, INC. Petroleum Reservoir Engineering DALLAS. TEXAS

Page 2 of 2 File WP-3-2023 Well Indian Basin No. 1-A

CORE SUMMARY AND CALCULATED RECOVERABLE OIL

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL: Morrow 9132.0-9324.7									
PEET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM ABOVE INTERVAL		187.9	AVERABE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER GENT OF PORE BPACE	48. 5					
FEET OF CORE INCLUDED IN AVERABES		18.0	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER SATURATION: (C)	48.5					
AVERABE PERMEABILITY: MILLIDARGYS	Мах. 90 ⁰	12 11	DIL BRAVITY: *API						
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: MILLIDARCY-FEET	Max. 90 ⁰	216 198	ORIGINAL SOLUTION GAS-GIL RATIO: Cubic feet per Barrel						
AVERAGE POROBITY: PER GENT 10.		10.8	ORIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Saturated oil per Barrel Etock-tank oil						
AVERABE REBIDUAL OIL BATURATION: 3.9		3.9	CALCULATED ORIGINAL STOCK-TANK OIL IN PLACE: Sarrels per Acre-Foot						

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Flease refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

FORMATION NAME AND DEPTH INTERVAL:

FET OF CORE RECOVERED FROM Above Interval	AVERAGE TOTAL WATER BATURATION: PER CENT OF PORE BPACE	
FET OF CORE Included in Averages	AVERAGE CONNATE WATER SATURATION: Per cent of pore space	
AVERAGE PERMEABILITY: MILLIDARCYS	DIL BRAVITY: *API	
PRODUCTIVE CAPACITY: Millidargy-Feet	ORIGINAL SOLUTION GAS-OIL RATIO: Cupic feet per Barrel	
AVERAGE FOROSITY: PER CENT	DRIGINAL FORMATION VOLUME FACTOR: BARRELS Saturated oil per barrel btock-tank oil	
AVERABE RESIDUAL DIL SATURATIONI PER DENT OF PORE BRACE	CALCULATED ORIGINAL BTOCK-TANK DIL IN PLACE: Barrelb per Acre-Foot	

Calculated maximum solution gas drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming production could be continued until reservoir pressure declined to zero psig. Calculated maximum water drive recovery is barrels per acre-foot, assuming full maintenance of original reservoir pressure, 100% areal and vertical coverage, and continuation of production to 100% water cut. (*Please refer to footnotes for further discussion of recovery estimates.*)

(c) Calculated (e) Estimated (m) Measured (*) Refer to attached letter.

These recovery estimates represent theoretical maximum values for solution gas and water drive. They assume that production is started at original reservoir pressure; i.e., no account is taken of production to date or of prior drainage to other areas. The effects of factors tending to reduce actual ultimate recovery, such as economic limits on oil production rates, gas-oil ratios, or water-oil ratio; have not been taken into account. Neither have factors been considered which may result in actual recovery intermediate between solution gas and complete water drive recoveries, such as gas cap expansion, gravity drainage, or partial water drive. Detailed predictions of ultimate oil recovery to specific abandonment conditions may be made in an engineering study in which consideration is given to overall reservoir characteristics and economic factors.

These analyses, opinions or interpretations are based on observations and materials supplied by the client to whom, and for whose exclusive and confidential use this report is made. The interpretations or opinions expressed represent the best judgment of Core Laboratories, Inc. (all errors and omissions excepted); but Core Laboratories, Inc., and its officers and employees assume no responsibility and make no warranty or representation as to the productivity, proper operation, or profinhleness of any oil, gas or other mineral wall or sand in connection with which such report is used or relied upon.

CL M

Distribution of Final Reports

3 Copies

6 Copies

5 Copies

4 Copies

Mr. Raiph Lowe Box 832 Midland, Texas

Mr. N. E. Webernick Marathon Oil Company Box 1398 Roswell, New Mexico

Mr. J. W. Hodges Sinclair Oil & Gas Co. Box 1677 Roswell, New Mexico

Mr. D. C. Fish Kerr-McGee Oil Industries, Inc. Globe News Bldg. Amarillo, Texas

NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

	MULTI-POINT F	BACK PRESSURE	TEST FOR GAS W	ELLS	Form C-122 Revised 12-1-55
Pool	Formation	n(Tenn) Conyce	<u>1 201.</u>	ounty Eddy	
Initial X Anr	nual	Special	D	ate of Testov.	18-19, 1962
Company_Ralph Lowe		Lease	ian basin	Well No	1 (Upper)
Unit <u>E</u> Sec.23]	wp. 213 R	ge.23E	Purchaser		
CasingWt.20.0					
Suttreas Tubing2Wt.4.60	I.D.2.995 Se	et at 7324	Perf	To	
Gas Pay: From7376 To	7585 L 73	324 xH1× :	=.788 _GL	Bar.Pre	88. 13.2
Producing Thru: Casing_	1	ubing X	Type Well	Gas-Gas Dual	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Producing Thru: Casing_ Date of Completion: 10-3-	-1962 Packe	er ^{Baker} "D" 7	Single-Bradenh 540 Reservoir	ead-G. G. or G	
		OBSERVED D	ATA		

Tested Through (Prover) (Choke) (Meter)

<u>`</u>

Flow Data						Tubing	Data	Casing I	ata	
No.	/{ Prove r) (Line) Size	(Choke) (Orifice) Size	Press. psig	Diff. h _w	Temp. °F.	Press. psig	Temp. °F.	Press.	Temp.	Duration of Flow Hr.
SI						2375				44
1.	\$.025	2.500	530	8,00	64	5120				4
2.	4.026	2.500	530	20.00	64	1915				4
3.	4.026	2,500	510	39,00	67	1537			1	4
4.	4.026	2,500	520	57.00	70	1425			1	4
5.			I							

FLOW	CALC	ULA	TIONS

No.	Coefficient (24-Hour)	V hwpf	Pressure psia	Flow Temp. Factor Ft	Gravity Factor Fg	Compress. Factor Fpv	Rate of Flow Q-MCFPD @ 15.025 psia
1.	12,13	59.92	543.2	. 9962	.9721	1.053	3,004
2.	42.13	104.23	543.2	.9952	.9721	1.053	4,077
3.	42.13	142.84	523.2	.9933	.9723	1.047	5,084
4.	42.13	1.74.33	533.2	9995	.0123	1.049	1 3 317
5.1			1			Ţ	T

PRESSURE CALCULATIONS

Gas Liquid	Hydrocarbon		3.5,265	cf/bbl.
Gravity of	Liquid Hydr	ocarbons	01 0 0 U	deg.
۶ <u>د</u>	.535	(1-e ⁻	-s <u>) 0.330</u>	

Specific Gravity Separator Gas $\frac{,635}{,7551}$ Specific Gravity Flowing Fluid $\frac{,7551}{,2200,2}$

Type Taps_ Flange

ĪK

No.	Pt (psia)	Pt ²	F _c Q	(F _c Q) ²	(F_Q) ⁽²⁾ (1-e ⁻⁰)	Р ~2	$P_c^2 - P_w^2$	Cal. P	Pw Pc
•	2367.2	1012.45	120.395	350.3	9.1.2. Q.C.	11173.4	1 729.9	12230.3	\$0.5
	3878.22		41.433	2.212.1	and the second	122.13	1 1337	2033.7	232.4.2
.]	1610 . S	2.22.	100,000	3224.0	111111111	a da ber eta alta	1.120.2	1.212.9	N724
	1239.4	S. See. L.	1251335	9-30-3	n an	Section 5	1.2222.2	11023-5	al. a
•			1			}		1	
bsc	olute Pocent	ial:		٨	CFPD; n_				

COMPANY -----1

COMPANY I	
ADDRESS	BDM SMAL SALE CONTRACTOR
AGENT and TITLE	and the second
WITNESSED	
COMPANY	
	REMARKS
5 A 🖕	
WITNESSED	

INSTRUCTIONS

This form is to be used for reporting multi-point back pressure tests on gas wells in the State, except those on which special orders are applicable. Three copies of this form and the back pressure curve shall be filed with the Commission at Box 871, Santa Fe.

The log log paper used for plotting the back pressure curve shall be of at three inch cycles.

NONENCLATURE

Q = Actual rate of flow at end of flow period at W. H. working pressure (P_W) . MCF/da. 3 15.025 paia and 60° F.

Pc: 72 hour wellhead shut-in casing (or tubing) pressure whichever is greater.

P_W Static wellhead working pressure as determined at the end of flow period. (Casing if flowing thru tubing, tubing if flowing thru casing.) psia

Pt Flowing wellhead pressure (tubing if flowing through tubing, casing if flowing through casing.) psia

Pr Meter pressure, psia.

\$861 (15-31 LYCA

(anala) -

h. Differential meter pressure, inches water.

Fg_ Gravity correction factor.

Ft_ Flowing temperature correction factor.

F_{DV}: Supercompressability factor.

n I Slope of back pressure curve.

Note: If P_W cannot be taken because of manner of completion or condition of well, then P_W must be calculated by adding the pressure drop due to friction within the flow string to P_t .



Q - MOTD- 15.025 psia

۰

MAIN OFFICE OCC

1963 JAN 21 AM NEW 24EXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION Santa Fe, New Mexico

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION OF RALPH LOWE FOR THE CREATION OF A NEW GAS POOL IN THE MORROW RESER-VOIR, CONSISTING OF SECTIONS 22 AND 23, TOWNSHIP 21 SOUTH, RANGE 23 EAST, N.M.P.M., EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO, TO BE KNOWN AS THE INDIAN BASIN GAS POOL, AND FOR THE PROMULGATION OF SPECIAL FIELD RULES THEREFOR INCLUDING PRO-VISIONS FOR 640 ACRE SPACING AND PRO-RATION UNITS.

NO.

New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission Santa Fe, New Mexico

Comes the undersigned, Ralph Lowe of Midland, Texas, and hereby makes application for the designation of a new gas pool for the Morrow reservoir, found at a depth of approximately 9,000 feet below the surface in Sections 22 and 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, N.M.P.M., Eddy County, New Mexico, to be known as the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool, and for the promulgation of special field rules therefor, including a provision for 640 acre spacing and proration units, and respectfully requests that an Examiner's Hearing be held thereon after publication of notice, as provided by the rules and regulations of the Oil Conservation Commission.

Respectfully submitted,

RALPH LOWE

HERVEY, DOW & HINKLE

P.O. Box 10 Roswell, New Mexico Attorneys forRalph Lowe

DOGKET MAILED Dole 123/

ATWOOD & MALONE

LAWYERS

C3 P. OLDEAWER 700 TELEPHONE 805 822-8221 SECURITY NATIONAL BANK BUILDING ROSWELL, NEW MEXICO 88201 JEFF D. ATWOOD ((883-1660) ROSS L. MALONE CHARLES F. MALONE RUBERTI, N. MALONE RUBERTI, N. MALONE BOB F. TURNER ROBERT A. JOHNSON JOHN W. BASSETT, JR.

FEBRUARY 3rd 1967

Mr. A. L. Porter, Jr. Secretary New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission Post Office Box 871 Santa Fe, New Mexico

Re: Cases Nos. 2749 and 2750 (Reopened)

Dear Mr. Porter:

We enclose herewith our Entry of Appearance in the two above captioned cases on behalf of Marathon Oil Company on the Examiner's docket for February 8, 1967, with the request that you please file same.

Thank you.

Very truly yours,

ALKS L. Maion, for ATWOOD & MALONE

R L M * v Encls.

Cc: J. O. Terrell Couch, Esquire

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION CONMISSION OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING CALLED BY THE OIL COMBERVATION COMMISSION OF MEN MEXICO FOR THE FURFOSE OF CONSIDERING:

> CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441 MOMBUCLATURE

No.

APPLICATION OF RALPH LONE TO CREATE A NEW POOL FOR MONNON GAS PRODUCTION AND FOR SPECIAL FOOL RULES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO.

ORDEP OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

٤.,

This cause came on for hearing at 9 o'clock a.m. on February 6, 1963, at Santa Fe, New Maxico, before Daniel S. Nutter, Examiner duly appointed by the Oil Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commission," in accordance with Mule 1214 of the Commission Rules and Regulations.

NOW, on this 28th day of February, 1963, the Commission, a quorum being present, having considered the application, the evidence adduced, and the recommendations of the Examiner, Daniel S. Nutter, and being fully advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by ...aw, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, Ralph Lows, seeks the creation of a new gas pool for Morrow production and the promulgation of temporary special rules and regulations governing said pool, including a provision for 640-acre spacing units.

(3) That a new gas pool for Morrow production should be created and designated the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool. This pool was discovered by the Ralph Lowe Indian Basin Well No. 1, located in Unit E of Section 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, NMPM, Eddy County, New Mexico. The top of the perforations in the Morrow formation is at 9039 feat.

(4) That temporary special rules and regulations establishing 640-acre spacing units should be promulgated for the subject pool in order to prevent the possibility of economic loss resulting from the drilling of unnecessary wells and in order to allow -2-CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441

the operators in the subject pool to gather information concerning the reservoir characteristics of the pool.

(5) That the temporary special rules and regulations should provide for limited well locations in order to assure orderly development of the pool and protect correlative rights.

(6) That special rules and regulations should be established for a temporary period to expire one year from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the pool; that during this temporary period all operators in the subject pool should gather all available information relative to drainage and recoverable reserves.

(7) That this case should be reopened at an examiner hearing one year from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, at which time the operators in the subject pool should appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 160-acre spacing units.

(8) That the first operator to obtain a pipeline connection for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should notify the Commission in writing of such fact, and that the Commission should thereupon issue a supplemental order designating an exact date for reopening this case.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That a new pool in Eddy County, New Mexico, classified as a gas pool for Morrow production is hereby created and designated the Indian Easin-Morrow Gas Pool, consisting of the following-described area:

TOWNSHIP	<u>21</u>	SOUTE.	RANGE	23	EAST,	NAPM
Section	22:	21.6				
Section	23:	A11				

(2) That Special Rules and Regulations for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool are hereby promulgated as follows, effective March 1, 1963.

SPECIAL RULES AND REGULATIONS FOR THE INDIAN RASIN-MORROW GAS FOOL

<u>RULE 1.</u> Each well completed or recompleted in the indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool or in the Horrow formation within one mile of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, and not nearer to or within the limits of another designated Morrow pool, shall be spaced, drilled, operated, and produced in accordance with the opecial Rules and Regulations hereinafter set forth. -3-CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441

<u>RULE 2.</u> Each well completed or recompleted in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall be located on a standard unit containing 640 acres, more or less, consisting of a single governmental section. All Har.

<u>RULE 3.</u> The Secretary-Director may grant an exception to the requirements of Rule 2 without notice and hearing when an application has been filed for a non-standard unit and the unorthodox size or shape of the unit is necessitated by a variation in the legal subdivision of the United States Public Lands Survey, or the following facts exist and the following provisions are complied with:

- (a) The non-standard <u>unit consists</u> of quarterquarter sections or lots that are contiguous by a common bordering side.
- (b) The non-standard unit lies wholly within a single governmental section and contains less acreage than a standard unit.
- (c) The applicant presents written consent in the form of waivers from all offset operators and from all operators owning interests in the section in which the non-standard unit is situated and which acreage is not included in gaid non-standard unit.
- (d) In lieu of Paragraph (c) of this rule, the applicant may furnish proof of the fact that all of the aforesaid operators were notified by registered or certified mail of his intent to form such non-standard unit. The Secretary-Director may approve the application if no such operator has entered an objection to the formation of such non-standard unit within 30 days after the Secretary-Director has received the application.

<u>RULE 4.</u> Each well completed or recompleted in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall be located no nearer than 1650 feet to the outer boundary of the section and no nearer than 330 feet to any governmental quarter-quarter section line.

<u>RULE 5.</u> The Secretary-Director may grant an exception to the requirements of Rule 4 without notice and hearing when an application has been filed for an unorthodox location necessitated by topographical conditions or the recompletion of a well previously drilled to another horizon. All operators offsetting the proposed unorthodox location shall be notified of the application by registered or certified mail, and the application shall state that such notice has been furnished. The Secretary-Director may -4-CASE No. 2750 Order No. R-2441

approve the application upon receipt of written waivers from all offset operators or if no offset operator has entered an objection to the unorthodox location within 20 days after the Secretary-Director has received the application.

IT IS FURTHER ORDERED:

(1) That any well presently drilling to or completed in the Norrow formation within the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool or within one mile of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool that will not comply with the well location requirements of Rule 4 is hereby granted an exception to the requirements of Rule 4. The operator of any such well shall notify the Artesia District Office in writing of the name and location of the well on or before March 1, 1963.

(2) That any operator desiring to dedicate 640 acres to a well presently drilling to or completed in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall file a new Form C-128 with the Commission on or before March 1, 1963.

(3) That this case shall be reopened at an examiner hearing one year from the date that a pipeline connection is first obtained for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, at which time the operators in the subject pool may appear and show cause why the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should not be developed on 160-acre spacing units.

(4) That the first operator to obtain a pipeline connection for a well in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool shall notify the Commission in writing of such fact, and that the Commission will thereupon issue a supplemental order designating an exact date for reopening this case.

(5) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DOME at Santa Fe, Nev Haxico, on the day and year horoinabove designated.



STATE OF NEW MEXICO OX: CONSERVATION COMMISSION (and Choirnan CARBELL, U. C. M. C. ාල්ට ැග් PORTER, Jr., Momber & Secretary



NGTON, N. M. NE 325-1182 PHONE MR. NUTTER: We'll call next Case 2750.

MR. DURRETT: Application of Ralph Lowe to create a new pool for Morrow gas production, and for special pool rules, Eddy County, New Mexico.

MR. NUTTER: Is there objection to the consolidation of Cases 2749 and 2750 for the purpose of taking the testimony? The cases will be consolidated.

MR. BRATTON: If the Commission please, I am a little embarrassed, Mr. Stamets asked me if I had an extra copy of the exhibits that he could take back with him. Unfortunately, we came with only one copy of the exhibits, and I am going to ask if the witness and the Examiner can sit in close proximity so we can see what we're talking about, We will furnish extra copies, including one for Mr. Stamots.

(Witness sworn.)

(Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 marked for identification.)

HARVIN L. LANDUA

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn on oath, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. BRATTON:

Q Will you state your name and by whom you are employed and in what capacity?

Harvin L. Lanua, employed by Ralph Lowe as a Technical А



PAGE 3

REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. FE, N. M. 983-3971 PHONE DEARNLEY-MEIER

АЦВОФИЕНОИЕ, N. M. РНОИЕ 243 6691

20 ₽₹

[a]

	-			PAGE 4
				Administrator.
				Q Have you previously testified before this Commission
. 				as an expert witness, Mr. Landua?
			X N N	A Yes, I have.
			10N, N	Q Are you familiar with the area in question in these
			C.	two cases?
		a statu	, Inc.	A Yes, sir.
	an a	د سبر	ICE	MR. BRATTON: Are the witness' qualifications acceptable
		2	ERVICE	MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir, they are.
			SE	Q (By Mr. Bratton) Mr. Landua, as I understand, these
		· •	ING	two cases involve the same area and they involve two pools over-
		a tha	- F	lying each other, is that correct?
•	х 1	یک بیک - 	РО. Б РО. Е 980-	A That's correct.
		, # 4	RE SAMT PHON	Q And you will present the evidence relating to each of
			ER	the two pools, the designation of them and the proposed field
			IEI	rules?
			DEARNLEY-ME	A Yes, sir.
			VLE	Q Will you refer to your Exhibit No. 1, Mr. Landua, and
			ARI	explain what that is and what it shows?
			DE.	A Exhibit No. 1 is a plat showing the location of the
			L. auergue, NE 243	two completed wells and the current drilling well in this area,
		-	PHONE	which has been designated the Indian Basin Area. It's located in
		r		21 South, 23 East, of Eddy County, New Mexico.
		. 1		Q What two sections are we talking about, Mr. Landua?
				A We have asked that Sections 22 and 23 be included in

A CANERAL AND A CANADA AND A

PAGE 5 the current designation of this pool. Now the first well drilled was located in Section 23? Q 23. A And the second well drilled was located in Section 22? Q Correct. A And both wells encountered both pools, is that correct? Q DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. That's correct. Δ Now there's a third well drilling at the moment Q where, Mr. Landua? In Section 14, being located 1650 from the south and A east lines of Section 14, and this morning the weil is drilling at 8460. SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 But for the moment we're just talking about the two Q sections in which the two completed wells are located? Α Yes, sir. Q Now, Mr. Landua, do you have a geological structure map or any such of this area? No, sir. А Would you explain very briefly to the Commission why \mathcal{Q} ALBUQUEROUE, N. 1 PHONE 243 669 not? We have not prepared our geological structure map А because we cannot explain this accumulation of gas. The original well was drilled on geophysics and the geophysics indicated that we had a Devonian structure. The Devonian proved water-bearing, and the Pennsylvanian gas shows were encountered up the hole. We

do not know whether they will be related to structure or stratigraphic condition at this time.

It's just too early and incomplete information upon 0 which you could hazard a guess that you would want the Commission to rely upon?

That's correct. We have no idea which way the pool A will tend to go.

Q Do you have anything further in connection with your Exhibit No. 1?

Α I think the Exhibit would be self-explanatory. It shows the operators and the wells.

The first two wells are both operated by Ralph Lowe? Q That's correct. Α

Q Let's turn then to your Exhibit No. 2, Mr. Landua.

Exhibit 2 is a Schlumberger electrical well log that was À taken in the first well, and the log has been marked as to top of the various formations encountered. It further shows the interval open to production in each of these two intervals and is defined as a dual induction lateral log.

Q Let's get down to the two formations we're talking about now, Mr. Landua. The first pool, the first formation is the Upper Pennsylvanian, is that correct?

Α That's correct. We have designated it as the Upper Pennsylvanian section and the section extends roughly from 7354 to 8,054 in this well, as depicted on this log.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 CHOUE, N. M. 243 6691

ALBUQUEN

֊

10

i de . .

-0N, N. M. 325-1182

PHONE

PAGE 6

PAGE 7	
Now you have the tops and bottoms of the various forma	Q
awn on that exhibit, is that correct?	tions dra
That's correct.	A
And also the interval open in this well, is that corre	Z G Q
To production, that's correct.	A 325.1
Now go on down the log to the Morrow formation.	PHONE PHONE
In this particular well, the Morrow formation was en-	A
d from 8945 to 9442.	Countered
And you have the top and bottom marked on there, as	Countered Q Q Well as t
the interval open in the well, is that correct?	well as t
That's correct.	A VIII VIII VIII VIII VIII VIII VIII VII
Do you have these two formations dualled in this well,	б. 93 С
correct?	
Yes, sir, they're dualled with two strings of tubing.	A A
Is there anything else you care to bring out in connec	Q
h the log of that well?	The Penns view view view vell in S
Nothing other than that our gas was encountered within	A
sylvanian section.	the Penns
Turn to your next exhibit, is that a log of the second	Q Q
Section 22?	well in S
Yes, Exhibit 3 is an identical log that was run in	well in S
ond well, and the formation tops were marked and designate	the secor
in the other exhibit; and the interval open to production	just as i
cated in the same manner.	was indic
Now the two formations encountered there, can you	Q

PAGE 8 correspond them to the formations encountered in Well No. 1? Yes. A 0 You picked up the same two formations and you can correlate them from one log to the other? N. N. 1152 NGTON, 1 Α Yes, sir. Q And you have, and those are marked on the log? Inc. A Yes, sir. DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE. Q What are the intervals on those as to the two formations on that log? In the second well, the Upper Pennsylvanian was en-Α countered from 7353 to 8,034. The Morrow was encountered from 8954 to 9418. The second well, incidentally, was not taken to SANTA FE. N. M. PHONE 983-397 the Devonian. Q From those logs or from your other information, is there communication between these two pools, these two accumulations? Horizontal communication. А Q Yes. They are separated by shales, sands, limestones, А 4046, N. H 243 6691 definite separation. Turn then to your next Exhibit 4, and they are identi-Q cal, Mr. Landua, only as to the different formations in the wells? Yes. They are a Form C-122, New Mexico Oil Conservation А Commission, Multi-point Back Pressure Test for Gas Wells. These forms indicate the results of the absolute open flow test taken



9 on both wells in each zone. They were taken in the presence of the Commission's engineers by consulting engineers, and were taken under the recommended procedures of good production practices of testing.

What do they reflect as to the potential of each pocl Q in the two wells?

In the first well, the Upper Penn section had a calcu-Α lated absolute open flow potential of 16,100,000 cubic feet of gas per day, along with approximately 13 barrels per million of 61 gravity condensate.

Then as to the others, Mr. Landua? Q

FARMINGTON, P

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

:..:

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-3971

ноие, N, M. 243 6691

PHONE :

The Morrow formation -- incidentally, this is Exhibit Α Exhibit 5 is an absolute open flow test of the Morrow formation 4. in the No. 1 well, and that absolute open flow potential was 12,100,000 cubic feet per day along with approximately three barrels per million of 53 gravity condensate.

We have also indicated on these forms exact productive interval open, which is shown on the logs. I present this as Exhibit 5.

Exhibit 6 is the absolute open flow test for the Upper Pennsylvanian in the second well, and it reflects an absolute open flow potential of 14,250,000 cubic feet of gas per day along with condensate in approximately the same ratio.

MR. NUTTER: As the No. 1?

As the No. 1 Upper. Α Exhibit 7 is a test of the Morrow



PAGE

a	
	PAGE
iā th	second well, and this test resulted in obtaining 20 mill
cubic	feet of gas per day along with condensate in approximatel
the s	me ratio as in the first well.
	MR. NUTTER: In the lower?
	In the lower. That's Exhibit 7.
	(By Mr. Bratton) Now turn to your Exhibit No. 8, Mr
Landu	•
	Exhibit 8 is a tabulation of core data of the cores
that	ere taken in the first well. In this well, short interva
were	ored primarily to get a look at the formation.
	Actually, Mr. Landua, you cored extensively in the
No. 2	Well, didn't you?
	Yes.
	In this first well, how much did you core?
	In the first well, in the Upper Pennsylvanian we cor
25 te	t and had 14.4 analyzed.
	And in the lower you cored
	In the lower?
	No, in the first well.
	In the lower we cored 4.5 feet and had 4.5 feet
analy	ed.
	Now the results of that analysis are shown in that e
hibit	
	Yes.
	And they reflect a lower range of permeability than

A LANDAR

A STATE OF STATE

्र स्व

-

your No. 2 where you cored great portions of the intervals, is that correct?

Α That's correct.

Q Let's turn to your Exhibit Number -- your next exhibit on the Well No. 2.

That's Exhibit 9, which has the core data put up in Α similar fashion.

Q How much did you core in the Upper Penn in that No. 2 We11?

A In the Upper Penn in the second well we cored 273.9 feet.

What are the indicated results of that as to permeability Q and porosity and the other information reflected there?

Α The permeability and porosity is much higher as an over-all average where we got more of the formation to look at. Out of the 273.9 feet, we had 181.4 analyzed.

Q What were the results of that, Mr. Landua?

A These results indicate that the average permeability for the 181.4 feet analyzed was 44 millidarcys, and the average porosity was 3.7 percent.

What else is reflected there? Is water reflected there? ()Yes, residual water saturations and the residual oil А saturations are also reflected.

What are those? Q

A

The connate water was 35.4 percent of the pore space,



PAGE 11

PHONE Inc. SERVICE. DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING FE. N. M. 983-3971 żŝ

1.8

-

¥ ° z = NGTON, 1

			e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e	PAGE	12
-		and the oil	saturation was 4.8 percent of the pore space	•]
-		Q	Go then to the Morrow formation, and what did	you c	ere
		of it and w	what were the results of that?		,
a a	Σ ^τ .	Α	In the Morrow formation, 187.9 feet were core	d, and	ì
	70N, N.	18.0 feet w	were analyzed.		
•	LC. FARMING	Q	What were your results?		
4 M	II I	A	The permeability is reflected here as 12 mill	idar cy	rs
1	ICE	for this 18	B feet. The average porosity is 10.8 percent.	The	
	SERVICE,	residual of	il saturation is 3.9 percent, average connate	water	
		saturation,	, 48.5 percent.		
	NG	Q	These wells are shut-in, of course?		
• • • •¶	RT1	А	Yes.		
· · · ·	REPORTING SANTA FE. N. M. PHONE 963-3971	Q	Is there any pipeline anywhere within the gen	eral a	irea?
		A	Yes.		
-	EIER	Q	How close?		
		Á	We understand approximately 40 miles.		
	DEARNLEY-A	Q	Is it liable to be quite a while before there	is an)ý
	NLJ	production	from this area?		
	AR	A	Yes.		
	DE.	Q	In the terms of months or years?		
• ;	L Алечонекоче, РНОНЕ 243	A	Personally, we think years.		
		Q	Actually, you are a good long way removed at	the mo	oment
		A	Yes, sir.		
		Q	Do you have any other information upon which	at thi	s
		time effec	tiveness of drainage could be estimated, other	than	the

• 3

۵. ک

Maria and

Mark Sunda Mark

5.02 1

productivity and the data from the corcs?

A None.

FARMINGTON, N. M. PHIONE 325-1182

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 98.3.397

PHONE 243

Q Based on those data, what is your estimate, Mr. Landua, as to the drainage area of one well in each of these two pools?

A I would say, based on the material encountered in the well bore in these two wells in each of these formations, they would be capable of a drainage area in excess of 640 acres.

Q Until such time as you have some production history and the possibility of interference tests, would it be possible to make any other or different estimate of the area, Mr. Landua?

A No, sir.

Q So that at the present time, and based on the present information available, you think a well in each of these pools will drain in excess of 640 acres?

A Yes, sir.

Q

 Ω

Q Turn to your next exhibit. then, Mr. Landua.

A The tenth exhibit is a tabulation of the cost of the first well and the cost of the second well.

What do those reflect as to cost, Mr. Landua?

A The first well, which was taken to the Devonian at approximately 10,100 feet, cost \$431,419.83.

Q And the second well?

A The second well, which was taken just to the Barnett shale at approximately 9500, cost \$296,122.04.

Now that second well, Mr. Landua, would that be more



PAGE 14 approximately the cost of future wells in these two pools? A Future dually completed wells, yes.

Q The first well went to the Devonian and also had considerably more testing?

A Yes.

N. W.

NGTON, 4E 325.

PHONE

Inc.

REPORTING SERVICE,

DEARNLEY-MEIER

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 Q Mr. Landua, do you or any of the operators in this area have any estimate as to possible recovery, based on the limited data that you have at this time?

A Yes.

Q What is that, Mr. Landua?

A One operator has estimated that the two zones together in the first well could have between ten and fourteen billion cubic feet of gas reserves to the gross well.

Q Computing gas and liquids, what would be the approximate recovery, dollar-wise, on a 640-acre spacing in this area, Mr. Landua?

A This same operator has estimated that his return on money would be somewhere between three and five to one on 640-acre spacing.

Q I hate to inject an unhappy note into the proceedings, Mr. Landua, but that is based on a gas price considerably in excess of what the F.P.C. or Examiners seem to be talking about at this point, isn't that correct?

A Yes, sir. If we used a nine cent price in our economic work, it would cut this return approximately by three-eighths, I

guess.
Q It would be somewhere down between one and two to one?
A One and three to one, yes.

Q That's the price that apparently the F.P.C. is talking about at the moment?

That's what I understand, yes, sir.

Q Mr. Landua, is there anything else you care to say in connection with any of these exhibits before we discuss the rules that you would propose to the Commission?

A Mr. Bratton, I believe I would like to point out that the Upper Pennsylvanian in these wells is an intercrystalline dolomite, has large vugs and large fractures; and as we said previously, would have considerable drainage area. We don't believe that our core information would reflect the best part of our formation characteristics.

Q In your opinion, based on the present information, one well will drain in excess of 640 acres in each of these two pools?

A Yes, sir.

N. M.

0V.

SERVICE, Inc.

REPORTING

DEARNLEY-MEIER

скоис, м. м. 243.6651

PHONE

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 A

Q And the two pools are two separate accumulations, two separate resurvoirs, in your estimation?

A Yes, sir.

Q There's no interconnection vertically between them?

A That's correct.

Q What rules would you suggest to the Commission for each

of these two pools?

A We would suggest the following rules: First, temporary field rules be granted for a period of twelve months from the date issued.

Q That would be with the firm understanding that very possibly in twelve months we may not have very much more information than we have now because we may, probably, not have a pipeline in there?

A That's correct.

Q But we may have additional information from additional wells drilled?

A Yes, sir.

Q What would your second rule be?

A The second request that we have is that spacing units of 640 acres be set up, and all these acres be within a legal section.

Q Your third rule?

A The third rule, future wells should be placed at least 1650 feet from spacing unit lines.

Q I believe two of these wells are a little closer to the section line than that, is that correct?

A That's correct.

Q And the third well is within that limitation?

A Yes.

Q And you would suggest for some reasonable uniformity of pattern that 1650 be established for future wells?

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. AND DEAR NEW REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. FARMINGTON, PHONE 243 6691 PHONE 243 6691 PHONE 243 6691 PHONE 323-8671

ż



PAGE 17 Yes, sir. A What is your fourth fule? Q The fourth rule then is that the two currently com-٨ pleted wells and the one now drilling be excluded from the spacing N. M. requirements of our third rule. Actually, the second well is spaced all right, and the third well, the one currently drilling, is all right. The discovery well was 660 from the section line. But the other two wells would meet the 1650? Q They would meet the pattern, but for the sake of Α uniformity --Then otherwise you would suggest the Statewide rules, Q is that correct? 84NTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 Α The component that we would like to request is that all other rules be as the current Statewide rules. Is there anything further you care to state in connec-Q tion with this application, Mr. Landua? Α No, sir, 1 have nothing further. Q Let's go back to one thing. What would you suggest by way of vertical delineations of the two pools? I would suggest a depth delineation to cover the inter-A ALBUQUERQUE, PHONE 203 val as marked on clectric log of the first well. And those corresponding intervals, whatever depth Q found in future wells? A Yes, sir. And I believe you've testified as to those two intervals \mathbf{O}

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.



PAGE 18 in connection with the first well? Yes, sir. A Q Were Exhibits 1 through 10 prepared by you or under your supervision? TON, N. M. 325-1182 Yes, sir. A PHONE Q And can we, within a few days, supply to the Commission Inc. additional copies of all of these exhibits? DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Yes, sir. Α MR. BRATTON: We would offer in evidence Exhibits 1 through 10. MR. NUTTER: Ralph Lowe's Exhibits 1 through 10 will BANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-397 be admitted in evidence. (Whereupon, Applicant's Exhibits Nos. 1 through 10 admitted in evidence.) MR. BRATTON: I have nothing further at this time. MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have any questions of Mr. Landua? CROSS EXAMINATION BY MR. NUTTER: ALBUQUERQUE, N. M PHONE 243 6691 Q What is the name designation commonly used by the geologist for the upper section in these wells? А Cisco. Q That's the Cisco, You gave the gross interval of the Cisco and the Morrow in each of those wells. What is the actual perforated interval?

時におらしたらした



A In the first well, the actual perforated interval open to production in the upper is 7376 to 7538, and 7560 to 7588. The lower, the Morrow, in the first well, 9,039 to 9,049, 9,199 -9,207, 9,227 - 9,235, 9,238 - 9,246, 9,251 - 9,263. Would you like to have the second well?

Q Yes, sir, please.

A In the upper in the second well, 7505 - 7517, 7524 - 7533, 7539 - 7572. In the Morrow, the lower, 9,118 - 9,130, 9,252 - 9,266.

Q In the No. 1 upper, we have two perforated sections in the gross interval, and in the No. 1-A upper we have three perforated sections. Is one zone of porosity non-correlative from one well to the other?

A No, sir. I would say that they are correlative.

Q And that one of these that was perforated is, the third section in the No. 1-A, is included in the gross perforated interval of the No. 1?

A That's correct.

Q Well, then, you have five perforated sections in the Morrow in the No. 1 and only two in the No. 1-A. What's the reason for that?

A The reason for that would be that in the 1-A, we had one sand section that looked real good and in the first well we had a sand section but it was over an interval, over a wider interval.



TON. N. M. 325 1182

¥ 1



Q line pay is actually thinning out as you go from the No. 1 to the No. 1-A in the Morrow, isn't it? You have a gross perforated interval in the No. 1 from 9,039 to 9,263, which would be approximately 220 feet; and the other well, you have about 150 feet of pay?

A Yes, we do. We chose not to perforate all the sand intervals in the second well because the one sand we had looked so good that we thought it would provide adequate drainage.

Q But there was additional pay there that was not perforated?

A That's correct.

Inc.

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE,

FE, N. M. 5 983-3971

z ő

Q You gave us the average permeability and porosity in the No. 1-A. I realize you had a much greater core there. What was the indicated perosity and permeability in the core of the No. 1?

A In the upper, the 14.4 feet that was analyzed, the permeability was six-tenths of a millidarcy. The porosity was 5,0 percent. The residual oil saturation was 1.4 percent and the water saturation is 48.7 percent; and the interval cored was 7610 to 7635, which is well down in the dolomite section relatively near the gas-water contact.

Q That's low down in the upper pay, then?

A Yes, sir. In the Morrow, the interval cored was from 9200 to 9204.5. The average reported permeability, 2.5 millidarcys; average porosity, 6.6 percent; residual oil saturation,



2.2 percent; water saturation, 19.3 percent.

Q Now referring back to the Upper Pennsylvanian in this No. 1 core, you got a permeability of six-tenths millidarcys. You said this was in the lower section of the Upper Penn?

A Correct.

04, N. M. 325-1162

PHONE

SERVICE. Inc.

REPORTING

DEARNLEY-MEIER

PHONE

SANTA FE, N. M.

Q Now the Upper Penn in the other well reflected an average permeability of 44 millidarcys, that was for the entire 181 feet that was analyzed. Was the permeability low in the section that corresponds to the section that was cored in the No. 1-A well?

A We have not studied that, but I think maybe we can read off here. I don't have the exact correlation.

Q Well, at approximately 7600 feet in the No. 1-A well, what was the permeability?

A Well, I have it from 7600 to 7610; at approximately 7600 here is a permeability reading, 7600.2 to 7601.8, permeability is 13 millidarcys and the porosity is 3.8 percent.

Q Then say at about 7620, what would it be?

A Here is one from 7620.4 to 7621.5. It's .5 of a millidarcy, and the porosity is 3.9 percent.

Q So that's getting down in the same range that you obtained in the core of the No. 1 well?

A Yes, sir,

Q — What about pressures, Mr. Landua?

A The pressure in the dolomite section is approximately

2900 pounds.

Q Is that the same in both wells?

A Yes, sir, which we assume would be normal for that depth. I don't have the exact figures, but that's the range. In the Morrow it's approximately 3600 pounds.

Q Is it the same in both wells, approximately?

A Approximately, yes; the pressures seem normal for depth.

Q You said that one of the pipelines was about 40 miles from here. What pipeline would that be?

A I understand that Transwestern and Southern Union have pipelines in the area within approximately the same distance.

Q They are both about the same distance?

A Yes, sir. We have not made a map study to determine the location of those lines.

Q Have you commenced any negotiations with either purchaser of gas at the present time?

A No, sir. Cur intention is to see what sort of an area we have so that we can indicate to people approximately the magnitude of the reserves that we might have for them.

Q What's the distance to the nearest El Paso line?

- A I don't know.
- Q What's the estimated cost of the No. 3 Well?
- A \$295,000.00.

Q Now the No. 3 Well, you said, was drilling at 8460;

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-3971 ALBUQUERQUE, N. M. PHONE 243 6691

TON, N. M. 325-1182



that would be sufficient depth to penetrate the Upper Pennsylvanian. Was a drillstem test taken in the Upper Pennsylvanian?

A We got approximately 800,000 cubic feet of gas per day from the top 79 feet. We think we have roughly 400 feet of dolomite in this well, and it was encountered approximately 90 feet low to the second well in the area.

Q Now the dolomite was encountered at approximately the same depth in the No. 1 and the 1-A, so it would be about 90 feet low to the one, also?

A Actually, the dolomite was about 30 feet higher in the 1-A than in the first well.

Q So this would make the No. 1-B run about 60 feet lower than the No. 1, then?

A That's correct. We don't know if those are structural markers, but that was the exact location of the dolomite as we can identify in all three wells.

Q And the well isn't deep enough to have encountered the Morrow, is it?

A No, sir.

MR. NUTIER: Are there any other questions of Mr. Landua? MR. DURRETT: Yes, I have a question. MR. NUTTER: Mr. Durrett.

BY MR. DURRETT:

N. W.

FARMINGTON

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

FE. N. M. 983-3971

> Q Mr. Landua, I'm referring to your proposed rules. If the Commission should determine that a more rigid spacing requirement



24 in this pool or these pools might be desirable, would you have any objection to this, as long as wells that are presently completed or drilling are granted an exception?

PAGE

No, sir, I have none. A

You think that this might possibly be reasonable, to Q require more rigid spacing of wells in order to protect correlative rights?

What do you mean by "rigid"? You mean greater distance Α from lease lines?

Greater distance from lease lines or located in a Q specific quarter section.

We have it located in the specific quarter section now. A I mean all wells drilled would be located in, for Q example, the Northwest Quarter or the Southeast Quarter of a governmental section?

Α Yes.

А

N. M.

FARMINGTON, N

Inc.

REPORTING SERVICE,

DEARNLEY-MEIER

ALRUGUEROUE, N. M. PHONE 243 6691

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983.3971

Was that your proposal? Q

No, my proposal was 1650 from lease lines and leave A it at the discretion of the operator as to what quarter section he located his well in.

You wouldn't feel it would be unnecessarily unreasonable Q if the Commission required that they be drilled in specific quarter sections, as long as all the wells that are presently completed are granted an exception?

In this type of reservoir, where we have no idea, the

PAGE 25 reason for the accumulation, if it would be related to structure then we might be able to say that we wouldn't mind having wells in the specific quarter section. I think perhaps we should have a little more leeway here in the choosing of the location of these wells.

Q Well, according to, or going along with you on that line, would it be objectionable then to have them located in the specific half section or alternative half sections?

A No, sir, I don't think it would be.

MR. NUTTER: What you have proposed here, Mr. Landua, is by using the 1650 feet from the outer boundary of the section -A Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: You have proposed in effect that the well must be located within the interior 4 - 40-acre tracts?

A Yes. We don't mind getting 1980; we want to say at least 1650.

MR. PORTER: This would be a minimum?

A Minimum, yes, sir.

TON, N. M. 325-1182

FARMINGT PHONE

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

PHONE

Ацвиоиеноие, N. Рноме 243.669 MR. DURRETT: That will do it, yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Any other questions of Mr. Landua? Do you have anything further. Mr. Bratton?

MR. BRATTON: No, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything further to offer in Cases 2749, 2750 consolidated?

MR. DURRETT: Yes, sir. The Commission has received

correspondence concerning this matter. I would like to read it into the record at this time. The first is a letter from Union Oil Company of California and reads as follows:

TON, 1 325.

SERVICE, Inc.

REPORTING

DEARNLEY-MEIER

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 9(33-397 "Re Cases No. 2749 and 2750. Gentlemen: In the abovenumbered cases set for hearing February 6, 1963, Ralph Lowe seeks special pool rules and new pool designations for Upper Pennsylvanian and Morrow gas production in Sections 22, 23, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, Eddy County, New Mexico. Union Oil Company of California, as leaseholder of neighboring acreage, strongly supports the proposed temporary field rules. We feel that the proposed provision for 640-acre spacing units is in the interest of conservation, and respectfully urge the Commission's favorable consideration of this provision." Signed, R. S. Cook, Division Engineer.

The Commission has received a telegram from B. G. Taylor, Kerr-McGee Oil Company. I would like to read it at this time. It reads: "Re Cases 2749, 2750, scheduled for hearing on February 6, 1963. As a working interest owner in Sections 22 and 23, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico, Kerr-McGee Oil Industries, Inc. concurs in applications by Ralph Lowe for the creation of new pools and establishment of temporary pool rules including 640-acre spacing units for Upper Pennsylvanian and Morrow gas production, and that future wells not be drilled nearer than 1650 feet from the outer boundary of 640-acres spaced unit." That is designated as signed by B. G. Taylor for Kerr-

PAGE 26

McGee Oil Industries.

We have a final communication in the form of a telegram from Marathon Oil Company, and it reads as follows: "Re Cases 2749 and 2750, Marathon Oil Company joins in the request of Ralph Lowe that temporary rules be adopted for the Upper Pennsylvanian and Lower Pennsylvanian gas pools encountered in Ralph Lowe's Federal Well No. 1 in Section 22, Township 21 South, Range 23 East, Eddy County, New Mexico. However, Marathon recommends the following variations. Number One, the 640-acre proration unit should be substantially in the form of a square comprised of any contiguous governmental quarter sections or lots, not necessarily within the same governmental section but with the usual acreage tolerance; and two, the well for each proration unit should be located at least 1650 feet from the nearest boundar; of the proration unit with exception to the 1650-foot requirement for wells completed or currently being drilled, and such other exceptions after hearing as are necessary to protect correlative rights." Marathon Oil Company, by J. O. Terrell Couch.

MR. NUTTER: Does anyone have anything further they wish to offer in this case?

MR. BRATTON: I would like to say we appreciate your share and share alike policy with our exhibits.

MR. NUTTER: I understand the proposal is to name them Indian Basin-Upper Pennsylvanian and Indian Basin-Morrow, is that correct?



DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc. Albuquerique, n. m. Phone 243 6501 Phone 243 6501 Phone 325-1182

1 ---

K +

i

PAGE 27

MR. BRATTON: Yes.

MR. NUTTER: If there's nothing further in Cases 2749 and 2750, we will take the cases under advisement and take a fifteen-minute recess.

(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)

S 5

STATE OF NEW MEXICO COUNTY OF BERNALILLO

FARMINGTON, N. M. PHONE 325-1162

DEARNLEY-MEIER REPORTING SERVICE, Inc.

SANTA FE, N. M. PHONE 983-3971

ридискоие, N. M. HONE 245 6691 I, ADA DEARNLEY, Notary Public in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of New Mexico, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached Transcript of Proceedings before the New Mexico Oil Conservation Commission was reported by me; and that the same is a true and correct record of the said proceedings to the best of my knowledge, skill and ability.

WITNESS my Hand and Seal this 8th day of February, 1963.

NOTARY PUBLIC

My Commission Expires:

June 19, 1963.

I do hereby cortify that the foregoing is a como sita rea mé en 5 1 1101750 heard .. Examiner Non Texico Gil Conservation Commission

